CLINICAL PSYCHO-ONCOLOGY: Indian Perspectives and Research

for

Cancer Specialists, General Practitioners, Nurses & Mental Health Professionals

Santosh K Chaturvedi MD [Psychiatry], FRCPsych [UK]

Consultant Psychiatrist
Former Dean Behavioural Sciences &
Senior Professor of Psychiatry [Retired]
National Institute of Mental Health & Neurosciences
Bangalore India

Foreword

Luigi Grassi, M.D., MPhil

President Emeritus

International Psycho-Oncology Society (IPOS)

CLINICAL PSYCHO-ONCOLOGY: Indian Perspectives and Research

for

Cancer Specialists, General Practitioners, Nurses &

Mental Health Professionals

Santosh K Chaturvedi MD [Psychiatry], FRCPsych [UK]

Consultant Psychiatrist
Former Dean Behavioural Sciences &
Senior Professor of Psychiatry [Retired]
National Institute of Mental Health & Neurosciences
Bangalore India

Foreword

Luigi Grassi, M.D., MPhil

President Emeritus

International Psycho-Oncology Society (IPOS)

The rights of Professor Santosh K Chaturvedi as author and publisher are asserted in accordance with the prevailing copyright rules and regulations of India.

The book has been written in Indian English.

All rights are reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means such as electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise without prior permission of editors and publishers.

Single copies can be made for academic, research or teaching purposes.

First Edition: January 2021

This book is periodically updated. Last updated in March 2021

Disclaimers: Medical sciences are not precise, and medical knowledge is constantly changing with addition of new findings and discoveries from research opinion differ. The views expressed in the book are those of the editor. Readers are advised to consult the latest information about treatments including pharmacological, psychosocial and alternative therapies and to be guided by their local guidelines. It is the responsibility of the practitioner to exercise judgement regarding treatments they provide to their patients. Neither the publisher, nor the editor is responsible or liable for any damage caused to an individual, organization or property from the publication.

The author and publisher of this book, Dr Santosh Kumar Chaturvedi, MD (Psychiatry) FRCPsych (UK), was previously a faculty at the National Institute of Mental Health & Neurosciences, NIMHANS, Bangalore as Dean, Behavioral Sciences, and Senior Professor and Head of Department of Psychiatry. He was also the Head of Department of Mental Health Education, and Head of Psychiatric Rehabilitation Services at NIMHANS, Bangalore.

The author has more than three decades of clinical and research experience and more than a hundred publications in the area of Psycho oncology and Palliative Care.

Publisher: Self-published by Dr Santosh K Chaturvedi

ISBN: 9798598397831

9 798598 397831

Dedicated to

Peter Maguire

Director, Cancer Research Campaign,
Christie Hospital &
University Department of Psychiatry,
University of Manchester, Manchester,
United Kingdom

Contents

	Preface	
	Foreword by Professor Luigi Grassi	
	Prologue	
Chapter 1	Introduction to Psycho Oncology	17
Chapter 2	Distress in cancer	23
Chapter 3	Adjustment disorders	29
Chapter 4	Depression and depressive disorders	33
Chapter 5	Delirium	49
Chapter 6	Somatization & abnormal illness behaviors	55
Chapter 7	Other Psychiatric Disorders	61
Chapter 8	Psychiatric disorders related to disease & treatments	69
Chapter 9	Psychiatric Emergencies	73
Chapter 10	Psychiatric morbidity in advanced cancer	75
Chapter 11	Psychiatric aspects of paediatric malignancy	79
Chapter 12	General Principles of Management	81
Chapter 13	Communication Skills	89
Chapter 14	Caregiver stress and burden	99
Chapter 15	Ethical aspects	101
Chapter 16	Grief in oncology	115
Chapter 17	Spirituality	123
Chapter 18	Staff Stress in oncology	131
	References & Further Reading	139
Appendix 1 Indian research on psycho oncology, year wise		155
Appendix 2 Indian research on psycho oncology, topic wise		195
Appendix 3 I	Publications on Psycho Oncology by the Author	243
	Acknowledgments	255
	Epilogue	261

Preface

Psycho oncology is now a well-established field of practice in cancer care and as an important part of consultation liaison psychiatry. The International Psycho Oncology Society has been active since 1986, and most cancer care centres have some services or other to address the emotional and psychological components of cancer care in the person, their families and caregivers, and the staff.

The practice and research on psycho oncology in India are not well known, though some research has been going on for years. Either readers are not aware of the publications or do not have access to such literature. I have been compiling a list of publications ever since I started my journey in this field. It is so encouraging to see almost a hundred or publications in the last five years, listed in Pubmed!

This Short handbook attempts to share the practice of psycho oncology from an Indian perspective. This also provides a good reading list and shares list of publications on this theme, year wise and also topic wise and according to the organ system affected.

Lastly, the author shares his contributions and publications, many of which are available freely or can be obtained from common journals and books.

This book thus provides a resource book on psycho oncology from Indian perspective and provides information about Indian researches and literature.

This is not a textbook, but should help clinicians and researchers looking after cancer patients and their families. The book is a short introductory book and not a comprehensive one, for which the readers should look for more voluminous and detailed books. This book is a pragmatic one and simplifies this complex field for clinicians and researchers. Doctors, nurses, psychologists, social workers and others involved in the cancer care would find this book useful, I hope.

Santosh K Chaturvedi

Editor

Foreword

The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that by 2030 cancer incidence will increase by 40% in in high-income countries and more than 80% in low-income countries. In 2018, there were about 18 million new cancer cases and almost 10 million cancer deaths, which will escalate to over 13 million deaths in 2030. As the WHO states "the cancer burden continues to grow globally, exerting tremendous physical, emotional and financial strain on individuals, families, communities and health systems. Many health systems in low- and middle-income countries are least prepared to manage this burden, and large numbers of cancer patients globally do not have access to timely quality diagnosis and treatment. In countries where health systems are strong, survival rates of many types of cancers are improving thanks to accessible early detection, quality treatment and survivorship care." In fact, early diagnoses and improvement in cancer therapies have also determined an increase of survival that regards millions of people (long survivors) throughout the world.

The burden of cancer, however, can be only understood and dealt with if a specific biopsychosocial approach is taken. All the dimensions of the person, the physical, the emotional, the interpersonal and the spiritual, should be taken into consideration when treating cancer, also considering that it is a series of very different diseases with very different needs for the patients and certainly complex and multiprofessional and multidisciplinary treatments. The number of documents regarding this mandatory approach has increased worldwide. In the US National Institutes of Health document published as a conclusion of the study commissioned to the Institute of Medicine of the National Academies of Sciences indicating that attending to

psychosocial needs should be an integral part of quality cancer care and that it is not possible to deliver good quality cancer care without addressing patient's psychosocial health needs. Likewise, the document published in 2008 by the Council of the European Union (EU) acknowledged the significance of psychosocial aspects of cancer care and stated that to attain optimal results, a patient-centred comprehensive interdisciplinary approach and optimal psychosocial care should be implemented in routine cancer care, rehabilitation and post-treatment follow-up for all cancers.

Psycho-oncology is, therefore, today part of a comprehensive and multidisciplinary model that every cancer patient and his/her family should expect to be routinely provided in clinical practice. As the International Psycho-Oncology Society's Standard of Quality Cancer Care re-affirms, Psychosocial cancer care should be recognised as a universal human right; quality cancer care must integrate the psychosocial domain into routine care; and distress should be measured as the 6th Vital Sign after temperature, blood pressure, pulse, respiratory rate and pain.

Clinical Psycho-Oncology: Indian Perspectives and Research by Santosh K. Chaturvedi, one of the international leaders in Psycho-Oncology, is in line with this worldwide vision. The book drives the reader's attention to the most significant clinical issues in psychosocial oncology: the extremely important topic of communication skills and the need for health care professionals to improve their modalities to relate and empathize with cancer patients and their families; the problem of diagnosis of psychiatric disorders secondary or subsequent to cancer (e.g. anxiety, depression, delirium); the management of psychiatric emergencies and the treatment of the common psychosocial disorders in cancer; the special issues of psycho oncology in childhood and adolescence and psychiatry in palliative care; the area of the ethical and spiritual implications in cancer care as well as the problem of stress and burnout among cancer health care professionals.

The work done by the author, as a synthesis of a whole life dedicated to research and clinical care in psychiatry and oncology, will be of extreme help for cancer specialists, general practitioners, nurses and mental health professionals in general, filling a gap relative to the extreme need to have a cross-cultural and social view of cancer, as it is for this book which thoughtfully examines the field from an Indian perspective.

Dissemination and application in clinical practice of what the book examines, will help patients and their families to receive a compressive high-quality cancer care and to experience a better quality of life as they go through the journey of disease.

Luigi Grassi, M.D., MPhil

Professor and Chair of Psychiatry

Director Elect Department of Neuroscience and Rehabilitation

University of Ferrara, Ferrara, Italy

President Emeritus International Psycho-Oncology Society (IPOS)

Chair World Psychiatric Association Section on Psycho-Oncology and Palliative Care

Ferrara, February 2021

Prologue

There are a very large number of cancer patients in the country, and most have some psychosocial and emotional problems or the other, but there are not enough mental health professionals to care for mental health conditions, let alone providing care for persons with cancer or other medical diseases.

However, there a large number of cancer centres which have been established, which are overcrowded, as expected. Luckily, almost all advanced methods of treatments, medications and facilities are available in the country. Providing psychosocial support services is still a challenge.

Health professionals often remark that there are not enough researches on psycho oncology or publications from Indian background. For years, such publications and researches were limited to a few leading institutes only. A search for publications on psycho oncology from the country was quite an eye opener and many such publications could be extracted from the internet, mainly Pubmed. There are probably many more which did not reach the internet, let alone the Pubmed or Medline. It was surprising to note that there are more than a hundred publications in Pubmed in the last five years!

This resource is still not known or freely available to those interested in psycho oncology in our country. Hence, one objective of this book is to share the publications which were identified with the researchers and readers. As mentioned, this is not exhaustive, and there are many more which are missed out. Please bring them to the notice of this author/editor, to continually update the list. In this book, the list has been presented by year wise as well as subject wise. The reason to share this resource is to

help clinicians and researchers practice psycho oncology from an Indian perspective.

This book also provides experiences from an Indian perspective, keeping in view the unique sociocultural, economic and traditional society and their practices. The role of family in every aspect of care is also emphasised. This leads to numerous ethical dilemmas, which are difficult to deal with. India is considered a country high on spiritual index, though most other countries are spiritual in their own way. Spirituality becomes an important part of care of cancer patients and their families, and of course, their doctors, nurses and other healthcare professionals. This book is expected to inspire clinicians to practice psycho oncology from an Indian perspective and conduct indigenous research for the benefit of Indian clinicians and cancer patients and their families.

This book is dedicated to Peter Maguire, a psychiatrist who did most of his work in a cancer institute in Manchester, and was an expert in teaching communication skills and psychiatric oncology. I worked with him closely for more than a year and collaborated for almost two decades, till he passed away.

Santosh K Chaturvedi Editor

Chapter 1 Introduction to Psycho Oncology

Cancer not only affects a body part or organ; it also invades the mind.

Psychiatric or clinical psycho-oncology in its broadest sense deals with the detection and management of psychiatric problems in patients who are screened for, diagnosed with, being treated, facing impending death due to cancer or are surviving cancer. Psychiatric oncology as a sub-specialty, focuses on a number of other issues, which include

- the role of life events, stress, and other psychological factors in the causation, maintenance, and prognosis of cancer;
- psychological and emotional reactions to diagnosis of cancer, its recurrence, metastasis;
- psychiatric disorders in relation to cancer and its treatment;
- psychological methods of treatment, and counseling,
- communicating with cancer patients and their relatives;
- terminal care and palliative care;
- study and management of grief and bereavement associated with cancer; and
- staff stress and burnout among professionals treating cancer patients.

Inspite of significant psychological issues in cancer patients, the topic has not received clinical and modest research attention it deserves, at best. It has been demonstrated time and again that most health care professionals are not adequately trained for picking up psychiatric disorders in cancer patients, and hence miss out on even clinically significant causes of morbidity.

Psychosocial distress is commonly noted in persons suffering from cancer. A variety of psychiatric and psychosocial disorders are also observed in cancer patients, at different stages of their disease. The psychosocial disorders are related to the diagnosis of cancer, its physical effects, different treatments and interventions, as well as the outcome of the disease. The commonest psychiatric disorders observed in cancer patients are adjustment disorders, depression, anxiety, delirium and specific cancer related psychosocial disorders. Many times, the psychiatric disorders are mild and / or short lasting, but at times these disorders can seriously impair the functioning, compliance and quality of life of the cancer patients. Earlier, depression was considered as the only emotional response to cancer and a natural reaction to the disease. Most of the early literature on psychiatric morbidity of cancer was drawn from clinical experience or unstructured interviews with patients and was largely anecdotal. There are considerable methodological problems in assessing the psychiatric morbidity especially, depression and anxiety, among cancer patients. A patient with cancer is expected to have a certain level of psychological distress but when this distress becomes a clinical problem, it needs to be addressed.

A majority of the studies have revealed a significant level of psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients. In clinical practice and in epidemiological studies of cancer patients, psychiatric disorders have been noted in varying prevalence rates. About 50% of patients with advanced cancer meet criteria for a psychiatric disorder, the most common being adjustment disorders (11%–35%) and major depression (5%–26%). Generally, studies have found adjustment disorder as the commonest psychiatric syndrome in cancer patients with major depression, delirium and anxiety disorders as the next common diagnoses. Conditions like personality disorders, psychoses and substance abuse are comparatively less frequent.

Cancer and mental health

A majority of the studies have revealed a significant level of psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients. A study conducted on an outpatient cancer population reported 34% to have a clinically significant level of psychological distress, and another study of cancer patients admitted to three centers in U.S.A also revealed similar results. In the Indian setting, 38% of cancer patients were found to have identifiable clinical anxiety or depressive disorder. Earlier studies did not differentiate the psychiatric morbidities related to different types of cancer. Differential effects of other factors like, the impact of the diagnosis, stage of disease and the type of the treatment were also not given due attention in these studies. While in the early stage of the disease it is the impact of the diagnosis and the treatment which have most effects, in advanced disease the physical symptoms and impending death assume importance.

Cancer is considered to invade the mind as much as it does the body!

Response to the diagnosis of cancer:

A diagnosis of cancer is a life-changing event and brings in its wake a plethora of negative feelings such as shock, disbelief, confusion, anger, despair, hopelessness and guilt. The severity of a patient's distress after diagnosis of cancer is the most important predictor of later adjustment disorder. There might be significant guilt about any past wrongdoings and sexual or moral transgressions. In India, chronic disease is usually taken as an atonement for past sins (*Karma*). An adjustment disorder is the most common psychiatric diagnosis with reported prevalence from 12.5% to as high as 68%. As a reaction to the information about the diagnosis of cancer, majority of the patients have been found to have adjustment disorder mainly with depressed mood, anxious mood and mixed emotional disturbances. A diagnosis of adjustment disorder should be considered when an acute stress response persists in a stereotyped fashion and interferes significantly with functioning.

STRESS-CANCER LINK

A significant association between stressors and progression of cancer has been observed since long time. Studies have found increased stressful life events in the year before the diagnosis of breast cancer and malignant melanoma. In breast cancer, stressful events like bereavement, loss of a job were also associated with relapse.

Stress can lead to immunosuppression and increased substance use, which in turn can lead to cancer. It can lead to a decreased ability to repair damaged DNA, thus contributing to tumour formation. Neuroendocrine effects of stress might predispose to tumour progression. Stress hormones can suppress body's natural immune resistance to tumours. Tumour cells might also become more resistant to catabolic actions of cortisol, leading to shunting of more energy towards tumour cells. An association between elevation of glucocorticoids and more rapid tumour growth has been found in animal models. This field of psycho-neuro-immuno-endocrinology has made great progress in understanding the link between stress and development and progress of malignancy.

Depressive symptoms are associated with reduced white blood cells (WBC) as well as Natural Killer (NK) cell counts, and reduced NK cell cytotoxicity. However, inflammatory activation, produced by either cancer or with treatment also predisposes to depression. Raised interleukin IL-6 levels have been observed in cancer patients who have depression as compared to those who do not.

Depression leads to a higher 24-hour mean cortisol and a flattened circadian cortisol rhythm. Circadian rhythm of cortisol is also disrupted in breast and ovarian tumours, which is associated with earlier mortality among metastatic breast cancer patients. There is evidence that psychotherapy normalises cortisol levels. In two separate studies, experiential-existential group therapy and cognitive behaviour therapy (CBT) were found to lower cortisol levels in breast cancer patients.

Thus, the link between depression, stress and cancer is being understood better and soon, this knowledge might have clinical applications in the form of effective treatments for both cancer and depression that target the immune cascade.

Chapter 2 Distress in cancer

Cancer is bound to cause stress and distress; talking about distress may reduce the distress

'Distress' in cancer is considered as the 'sixth vital sign', like 'pain' is considered as the 'fifth vital sign'. This implies that pain needs to be assessed in all medically ill persons, just like pulse, temperature, blood pressure and respiratory rate. Additionally, in persons with cancer and severe diseases, it is important to assess 'distress' as the sixth vital sign. The term "distress" was chosen by the International Psycho oncology Society, because it is more acceptable and less stigmatizing than "psychiatric," "psychosocial," or "emotional". 'Distress' sounds "normal" and less embarrassing; further, it can be defined and measured by self-report. It can be translated and expressed in most Indian languages, as 'sankata'.

What is distress in cancer?

Distress is a multifactorial, unpleasant emotional experience of psychological (cognitive, behavioral, emotional), social, and/or spiritual nature, that may interfere with the ability to cope effectively with cancer, its physical symptoms and its treatment, which extends from a continuum from normal feelings of sadness, fear and vulnerability to disabling problems such as depression, anxiety, panic, social isolation and spiritual crisis.

Distress is in a continuum, from normal to severe, and can be marked on a visual analogue scale of a ten centimetres line. The 'distress thermometer' is used to assess psychological distress in cancer patients. One can ask, how much is the distress at present, if zero indicates no distress at all, and ten centimetres means maximum distress possible. In Indian situation, one could also enquire in terms of paisa or rupees – zero paisa or rupee means

no distress and one hundred paisa or rupees means maximum possible distress. One could similarly, ask in terms of percentages, zero percent to a hundred percent. Distress could also be categorised as mild (when it causes personal distress only, but does not affect sleep, appetite or social, occupational functions), moderate (disrupts sleep and appetite, but not social, occupational functions) and severe (disrupts sleep, appetite, social, and occupational functions).

Dis	tress Continuum
No distress	Maximum
	distress

When can distress occur or what causes distress?

Distress can occur at any time during the course and progression of cancer. Periods of increased vulnerability for developing distress are many. It is not always at the time of diagnosis or during advanced stages or end of life. The distress can manifest right from the time the initial symptoms are detected to the end stages, like:

- Finding a suspicious symptom
- During workup
- Finding out the diagnosis
- Awaiting treatment
- Change in treatment modality
- End of treatment
- Discharge from hospital after treatment
- Stresses of survivorship
- Medical follow-up and surveillance
- Treatment failure
- Recurrence/progression

- Advanced cancer
- End of life



The distress in cancer patients can occur due to a number of factors. Many of these are manifest as concerns in the cancer patients.

Concerns in cancer can be related to:

- Physical symptoms pain, fatigue, vomiting, cachexia, and distressing symptoms,
- Psychological symptoms fear, sadness, depression, anxiety, demoralization
- Social concerns for family and their future, social stigma
- Spiritual concerns seeking religious, philosophical and spiritual beliefs
- Existential concerns seeking meaning and purpose of life and disease,
 and suffering

Patients at increased risk for distress:

Cancer patients with the following characteristics are prone to develop distress to a greater extent than others:

- i. History of psychiatric disorder/drug abuse
- ii. History of depression/suicide attempt
- iii. Cognitive impairment
- iv. Communication barriers
- v. Severe comorbid medical illnesses
- vi. Social problems
- vii. Family/caregiver conflicts

- viii. Inadequate social support
- ix. Living alone
- x. Financial problems
- xi. Limited access to medical care
- xii. Young or dependent children
- xiii. Younger age; woman
- xiv. Other stressors

Prevalence of Distress in practice

Surveys have found that 20-40% of patients show a significant level of distress. However, less than 10% of patients are actually identified and referred for psychosocial help. The impact of unidentified distress can be varied. Failure to recognize and treat distress leads to several problems:

- Patients in distress may make extra visits to doctors and the hospital emergency department.
- Distressed patients have trouble making decisions about treatment and adhering to treatment;
- Distressed patients become dissatisfied with their physicians and medical care.
- Management of the extremely distressed patient adds to the time demands as well as the stress on the busy oncologist.

Systematic screening may prove to be essential for the early evaluation and effective management of psychological distress in cancer patients. Psychosocial interventions have been shown to be effective in reducing distress and improving overall quality of life among cancer patients. Commonly, distress is managed by family members by providing support and guidance. Many patients and their families seek help from religious places and figures to contain the distress.

It is common to seek help from traditional healers also. There are few health professionals who systematically identify and manage distress. Health resources are few for such service. In cancer hospitals and institutions, distress in cancer is low priority 'don't ask, don't tell policy' is

what is routinely followed. Health professionals focus only on the physical aspects of the disease and its symptoms. They do not ask about distress due to the disease or any other related features, and there is no possibility of assessing or managing distress.

Management of distress

Distress should be detected, recognized, monitored, documented and treated promptly at all stages of the disease. All patients should be screened for distress at the initial visit. Screening should identify the level and nature of distress. Distress should be assessed and managed by evidence based and consensus based guidelines as provided by the International Psycho Oncology Society. The Goal should be that: No patient with distress should be unrecognized and untreated. The management of distress will vary from person to person, depending on the factors contributing to the distress.

Thus, also described as the 6th vital sign, distress in cancer can be multidimensional viz, physical, mental, emotional, spiritual and existential. Other causes of psychological distress among cancer patients include problems due to finances, family worries and spiritual and existential doubts. Unpleasant symptoms due to cancer therapy such as pain, nausea, fatigue are also an important cause of distress and reduced quality of life.

Chapter 3 Adjustment disorders

Coping with stress of living with cancer is not easy.

Adjustment disorder refers to someone who is distressed and 'not coping', having recently encountered a disease related stressor, like a malignant diagnosis, a treatment complication, a non-response to treatment, or the awareness of impending death. In some diagnostic systems, adjustment disorder is considered as the development of emotional or behavioural symptoms in response to an identifiable stressor(s) occurring within 3 months of the onset of the stressor(s). In the case of adjustment disorder "related to bereavement", 12 months of symptoms are required after the death of a close relative or friend, before the diagnosis may be employed.

i. Prevalence:

These are the commonest psychiatric syndromes seen in cancer patients. The majority of patients have adjustment disorder mainly with depressed mood, anxious mood and mixed emotional disturbances. Prevalence of adjustment disorder alone was 15·4% (10·1-21·6) in palliative care settings and 19·4% (14·5-24·8), in oncological and haematological settings in a recent meta-analysis.

ii. Diagnosis, risk factors and severity assessment of Adjustment disorders:

A diagnosis of adjustment disorder should be considered when an acute stress response persists in a stereotyped fashion and interferes significantly with functioning.

Adjustment disorder is classified according to subtype, which corresponds with the presenting symptoms.

The subtypes of Adjustment disorder include those with

- depressed mood,
- anxiety,
- mixed anxiety and depressed mood,
- bodily symptoms
- dissociation
- disturbance of conduct,
- mixed disturbance of emotions and conduct, and
- unspecified.

Risk factors identified for development of adjustment disorders are -

- low ego strength,
- passive or avoidant coping style,
- inadequate or inappropriate information,
- poor social support,
- · communication problems,
- treatment related stressors,
- number of unresolved concerns, and
- level of partner's distress.

Lack of coping flexibility may also predispose a person to cope with the stress of the malignant disease.

ii. Management & prognosis:

Management of adjustment disorders can be done effectively with supportive methods and counseling. Behavioural and cognitive behavioural approaches are also worth trying. The pharmacological treatment is symptomatic. Low dose antidepressant medications or benzodiazepines for a short period of time may be useful.

Adjustment disorders are likely to recur with repeated stressful situations during the course and progression of the disease. Cancer patients with Adjustment disorders can respond to psychiatric treatment, but some patients go on to develop major depressive disorders. Those suffering from pain, which can be managed or controlled, significantly predicted a good treatment response, whereas a worse performance status predicted a poor treatment response.

Chapter 4 Depression and depressive disorders

Just because it is natural to feel sad, scared and depressed due to cancer, does not mean these feelings can be ignored.

Persons who develop cancer are expected to feel sad and depressed. This is a natural reaction to the diagnosis of cancer. However, it is important to distinguish between 'sadness' and depressive disorder.

Depression has a great impact on the cancer patient's psychological distress, quality of life, and increase in the subjective perception of pain, suicidal ideation and attempts, decreased adherence to treatment, prolonged length of hospital stay, increased family distress and worse prognosis.

i. Prevalence:

Around 20-50% of cancer patients have mental health problems requiring intervention, with at least 25% meeting the criteria for major depressive disorder or adjustment disorder of the depressive type, which is the commonest diagnosis. The prevalence of major depression has been reported to be 13-40% in various studies. The risk of major depression also increases with recurrence, terminal disease and chronic intractable pain. Depression is directly related to the severity of cancer symptoms and leads to reduced optimism about the efficacy of treatment. The risk of suicide is higher in the early stages of coping with cancer. Chronic and sustained depression after diagnosis of cancer, as opposed to reactive depression, is associated with faster progression of cancer and shorter survival.

Depression occurs throughout the course of their illness. Studies on depression in cancer patients have revealed that 4.5 to 58% of patients experience some form of depression, including major depression, dysthymia, and adjustment disorders with depressive mood and that 1 to 38 % as having major depression. Recent meta-analytical pooled prevalence of DSM-defined major depression was 16.5% in palliative-care settings, and 16.3% in oncological and haematological settings.

Although depression is common and treatable (but may be irreversible in the last 4 weeks of life, very few cancer patients receive beneficial psychosocial and psychiatric treatments. The recent systematic review provides evidence that antidepressants are effective in treating depression in palliative care settings as well. Their superiority over placebo is apparent within 4-5 weeks and increases with continued use.

Indian perspective

Available data regarding cancer and depression from India is primarily descriptive. Prevalence of depression was found to be 13% in a study of 60 in patients in an oncology unit in a general hospital. One-third of the patients were unaware of the diagnosis and 82 % perceived treatment as curative, this study suggested that being aware of the diagnosis significantly predicts psychological morbidity. Another study of 294 patients in a cancer hospital in southern India suggested 22% rate of depression amongst the patients and there was no difference of rates between aware and unaware patients. With regards to children, depression was significantly more prevalent in children with leukemia when compared to non-leukemic children with chronic illness. In a study of 54 terminally ill patients of palliative care unit of oncology department, 79.7% denied suicidal thoughts or any wish for early death whereas 9.2% had severe suicidal ideation. Presence of pain, awareness of diagnosis and understanding of illness contributed to depressive mood states. Suicidal ideation was associated with current depressive symptoms. Prevalence of depression in women undergoing post-operative adjuvant chemotherapy

and radiotherapy when compared to women undergoing post-operative adjuvant chemotherapy alone were both found to be 39%. 28.98% of patients diagnosed as hematological malignancies were found to have clinically diagnosable depression. Another study found 16.23% of cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy to have depression and female gender was associated with a significantly higher risk [25]. Preliminary validation study of the Malayalam version of the HADS involving 240 patients showed it as an acceptable, and reliable measure of psychological morbidity among cancer patients.

The barriers that interfere with appropriate treatment are; patient's reluctance to talk about psychological issues with medical staff, oncologist's thoughts that depression is understandable reaction to cancer, lack of oncologist's knowledge and skills about psychological assessment and management skills, lack of psychiatrist's knowledge about oncology, difficulties to distinguish from appropriate sadness to cancer and from depressive physical symptoms not attributable to cancer. Also, cultural, organizational and specific issues continue to represent a problem in the delivery of mental health interventions in medical settings.

ii. Diagnosis and severity assessment of depression:

If thinking of depression, consider asking cancer patients who may have depression two questions, specifically:

- During the last month, have you often been bothered by feeling down, depressed or hopeless?
- During the last month, have you often been bothered by having
 little interest or pleasure in doing things?

These are two core symptoms of major depression, namely depressed mood and a marked loss of interest or pleasure. To diagnose as major depression, one or both of the hallmark two core symptoms must be present for at least 2 weeks, along with at least four other symptoms (significant weight loss/gain or decrease/increase in appetite, insomnia or

hypersomnia, psychomotor agitation or slowing, fatigue or loss of energy, feelings of worthlessness or excessive guilt, diminished ability to think or concentrate, or indecisiveness, recurrent thoughts of death or suicidal ideation).

Difficulty in diagnosing depression comes from somatic and vegetative symptoms, such as fatigue, appetite disturbance or weight loss, sleep difficulties, and difficulties with memory and concentration, because these symptoms can be attributable to cancer and its treatment. More emphasis may need to be placed on psychological symptoms, such as feelings of worthlessness, excessive guilt, hopelessness, and helplessness. Persistent suicidal ideation is strongly associated with major depression.

Diagnosing depression in cancer

Three models were proposed to improvise the diagnosis of depression in cancer patients and to mitigate the effect of overlap of somatic symptoms due to cancer and treatment and those in DSM 4 TR criteria. This includes

- i. the 'inclusive model' which suggests that the somatic symptoms are counted regardless of the cause,
- ii. the 'substitutive model' which suggest that the non-somatic symptoms are substituted for somatic symptoms and
- iii. the 'exclusive model' which suggest that somatic symptoms may be disregarded as the diagnostic criteria.

Nevertheless, there is still no adequate data regarding the validity of these models. Brief Symptoms Inventory (BSI) and Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS) are used widely for detecting psychological distress. These tools were specifically designed to detect depressive symptoms in medically ill patients. In many studies CES-D (Centre for Epidemiological Studies –Depression) or the BDI (Beck Depression Inventory) showing acceptable sensitivities and specificities in sample of cancer patients were employed. More over patients with depressive symptoms may not fulfil the DSM 4 TR criteria for depressive disorder, and may be the cause of high rate of reported adjustment disorder.

Non-Western, especially Japanese patients still had difficulty with Western bio psychiatric concepts of depression. Sadness, worry, and stress, not depression were more commonly used terms, thus mental health providers need more euphemisms: worry, maybe sadness, stress, anxiety. These patients are reluctant to discuss with psychological issues, especially emotional disclosure to their physicians. They would like not to view their condition as an individual issue. Focusing on community and contextual factors, such as family, work, financial, and housing issues, was seen as more acceptable. The physicians might avoid the term depression during these discussions.

Depression in cancer patients should be distinguished from demoralization. The depressed person has lost the ability to experience pleasure generally, whereas a demoralized person may enjoy the present moment, if distracted from demoralizing thoughts. The demoralized person feels inhibited in action by not knowing what to do, feeling helpless and incompetent; the depressed person has lost motivation and drive, and is unable to act even when an appropriate direction of action is known. Diagnosing severity of depression simultaneously would be useful for moderate and severe major depression responding well to antidepressant pharmacotherapy.

iii. Assessing Risk factors of depression in cancer patients:

Comprehensive assessment of risk factors of depression in cancer patients leads to better prevention and early treatment. Table below describes the common risk factors of depression in cancer patients.

Table - Common Risk factors of depression in cancer patients

- Physical: pain, low performance status
- Metabolic: Abnormal electrolytes, Vitamin B12, folate, parathyroid and thyroid hormone, ACTH, cortisol, cachexia, Paraneoplastic syndrome

- Brain tumor, vascular vulnerability, Parkinsonism, Lewy body disease
- Drugs: corticosteroids, interferon, interleukin-2, vincristine,
 vinblastine, procarbazine, paclitaxel
- Psychiatric: History of depression and suicide, substance abuse
- Others: recent life events, recent loss of spouse or significant other, younger age, living alone, poor social support, economic difficulties

There are multiple mechanisms that can cause depression in cancer patients. Reactive depression to the diagnosis of cancer can be understood from a psychosocial perspective in that it is caused by distress regarding the diagnosis of cancer and the resulting implications on an individual's life. However, recently other mechanisms have also been elucidated. A sickness syndrome has been described in individuals with chronic illness which has signs and symptoms of depression like anhedonia, fatigue, loss of appetite, sleep and libido, lethargy, cognitive symptoms, psychomotor slowing and weight loss. These symptoms may be understood as stemming from the pathophysiologic alterations caused by cancer, due to para-neoplastic syndromes or by chemo/radiotherapy. These symptoms are also present in depression making differentiation difficult. However, more often than not, major depression in addition, is also accompanied by guilt, depressive cognitions and suicidality. Sickness syndrome can be caused by pro-inflammatory cytokines that are released after tissue damage and destruction.

Numerous approaches have been used to diagnose depression in patients with cancer. The inclusive approach advocates that neurovegetative symptoms be counted while assessing for depression, whereas in the exclusive approach, these symptoms are not considered. Some suggest a compromise wherein an amalgamation of both approaches can be used depending on the purpose for which depression is being assessed. The inclusive symptoms could be used for clinical purposes as treatment would not differ because often even neurovegetative symptoms of any cause

respond favourably to antidepressants. The exclusive approach can be used for research purposes to obtain more specificity in assessment of depression. Regardless of the approach, the general consensus is that treatment of even subsyndromal depression improves quality of life and hence clinicians should keep a low threshold for diagnosis of depression.

Treatment used for cancer such as IL-2 or IFN- α and a variety of other chemotherapeutic agents can also cause depressive symptoms. The prevalence of depression is higher in cancer survivors who have received intense chemotherapeutic exposure in childhood. Oncologic surgery may also increase chances of having depression. In breast cancer patients, patients who had a mastectomy had greater prevalence of depression than those who had breast-conserving surgery. Though the obvious reason for this might be related to more disfigurement caused by mastectomy and resulting body-image concerns, the underlying reason could also be that more radical surgery might induce activation of pro-inflammatory cytokines which are known to play a causative role in depression.

Table : Cancer medications that can cause depression

IL-2

IFN-α

Amphotericin-B

Cycloserine

Glucocorticoids

L-asparginase

Leuprolide

Procarbazine

Tamoxifen

Vincristine

Vinblastine

FACTORS INFLUENCING DEPRESSION

Disease related factors:

Recurrence

Site of cancer – More in Pancreatic, oropharyngeal, breast carcinomas

Chronic pain

Severe disease

Disability

Metabolic factors: deranged electrolytes, paraneoplastic syndromes

Patient related factors

Depressive coping style

Less social support

Younger age

Living alone

Economic difficulties

Past psychiatric illness or h/o suicide attempt

Recent losses

Tendency towards pessimism

latrogenic causes

Chemotherapy

Disfiguring surgery : e.g Mastectomy > Breast conservation

Colostomies

Diagnostic criteria used

Inclusive >Exclusive

Depression interferes with adherence to medical treatment for cancer and ability to care for oneself and thus might have an effect on disease progression. Depressive symptoms are associated with an increased risk of dying. A depressive coping style has been found to predict decreased survival.

Depression by cancer type:

Cancer types highly associated with depression include oropharyngeal (22%–57%), pancreatic (33%–50%), breast (1.5%–46%) and lung (11%–44%).

A less high prevalence of depression is reported in patients with other cancers such as -

colon (13%-25%),

gynecological (12%-23%) and

lymphoma (8%-19%).

Breast cancer is the most frequently studied one with a prevalence of depression of 1.5%-46%. Oropharyngeal and lung cancer were associated with high rates of alcohol and nicotine dependence.

Under-recognition of depression in cancer

The reasons for under recognition of depression in cancer are similar to those as for under identification of distress in cancer. Patients are reluctant to voice their emotional complaints for fear of seeming weak or ungrateful; it is also due to stigma of being diagnosed as having a mental health problem. Professionals are reluctant to inquire about feelings and asking about depression, reportedly due to lack of time, and lack of skill [one may say it is a lack of will].

It is also due to emotional self-protection and attributing physical symptoms to physical [medical] illness, thus not considering an emotional problem.

Lastly, patients, families and health professionals assume that emotional and psychological distress is inevitable and untreatable.

Cancer in terminally ill patients & children:

Prevalence of depression has been reported in the range of 12% -26% in cancer patients with advanced disease. Depression and hopelessness each independently are significant predictors for desire for hastened death in terminally ill patients, social support and physical functioning added a significant but smaller contribution to the desire for hastened death. Pain and decreased performance status are more consistently related to depression than stage of the cancer. Children and adolescents with cancer were no more anxious or depressed than the control adolescent population. Only 16% reported that they knew they had cancer; 62% could define (or point to) the location of the tumor. The children who stated they had cancer had higher depression scores.

Depression due to Treatments of cancer:

There was no significant difference with respect to psychiatric morbidity, marital adjustment, fear of recurrence in patients underwent mastectomy and those who undergone conservative surgery followed by radiation, though the latter had better body image. Another study found that 15 % of the tamoxifen treated group had depression on the basis of clinical interview as compared to 3 % of those not taking tamoxifen in a study of 257 women with lymph node negative breast cancer. Whereas another study on women at high risk for developing breast cancer and those who were on tamoxifen showed a prevalence of depression of 16.9% as compared to those on placebo of 21.4%.

Cancer Pain and depression:

Pain in patients with cancer causes substantial depression and anxiety, which reduces these patients' capacities to cope with pain and other aspects of the illness. They found that depressed patients had more pain and metastasis than non-depressed patients. Causative role of pain for

depression is also supported by the fact that patients in high pain group had a significantly lower previous history of major depression, but the development of pain produced significantly more prevalence of depression in a sample otherwise less prone to experience major depression.

Depression and cancer progression:

A review found 6 major recent studies in which depression were found to predict cancer incidence, progression or mortality, 5 studies in which no association with depression and disease progression could be found and 3 other studies with ambiguous results. Stronger evidence links sustained depression after diagnosis to faster cancer progression or short survival. Current evidence does not strongly support a link between depression and cancer incidence though methodological differences may have obscured the results, taking into consideration the fact that many studies have only looked at cross sectional depression

Depression related to Recurrence of cancer:

Fear of recurrence is common in cancer patients and almost half the women had an episode of depression, anxiety, or both in the three months after diagnosis of recurrence compared with 36% in the three months after initial diagnosis.

Depression & Demoralization:

Demoralization factors identified commonly are lack of control over one's life, feelings that life was a burden rather than a gift, life has been worthless, life lacks meaning and purpose, feeling anger/bitterness about cancer diagnosis, without their health life is empty future holds no meaning. Demoralization as defined by these 7 symptoms was found to be distinct from depression. About 15 % of patients diagnosed as syndromal demoralization met criteria for MDD as per DSM 4 TR and about 29% diagnosed as syndromal MDD met criteria for demoralization.

iv. Management & Prognosis:

Clinical practice guidelines for the psychosocial care of cancer patients are available in some countries. The National Institute for Clinical Evidence (NICE) guidelines for the management of depression in adults with a chronic physical health problem in the UK propose that screening for depression should be undertaken in primary-care and general hospital settings for high-risk groups, which include those with significant physical illnesses.

When beginning treatment with cancer patients with depression and their families, information and support are provided, a time for appropriate decision and informed consent, support for families and carers, being respectful of, and sensitive to, diverse familial, cultural, ethnic and religious backgrounds, coordination of cancer care and choosing depression treatments.

After carefully assessing symptoms, risk factors, and functional impairment, moderate/severe major depression or mild/less major depression (minor depression, adjustment disorders with depressive mood, 'reactive depression') should be evaluated in the next. For mild/less major depression, in principle, low-intensive psycho-social interventions should be provided, such as a peer support group, supportive psychotherapy, problem-solving technique, and/or anxiolytics and hypnotics.

For moderate/severe major depression, intensive-psychosocial interventions should be provided, such as more formal cognitive-behavioral psychotherapy or pharmacotherapy. Before choosing antidepressants, consider administration route of antidepressants (e.g. bowel obstruction, stomatitis), adverse effect profiles (nausea, constipation, erectile dysfunction, urinary retention, etc.), estimated prognosis and time enough for responding to antidepressants (at least 4 weeks, physical status,

especially, liver and renal dysfunction, drug interactions, and patient's preferences for avoidable adverse effects. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI) with safety and less adverse effect profiles, such as citalopram and sertraline, are the starting drugs. The newer agents, such as, mirtazapine, duloxetine, venlafaxine, are also considered especially for patients with cancer pain.

Although SSRIs and SNRIs have been shown to be effective in treating hot flushes in women with a history of breast cancer, paroxetine (an irreversible inhibitor of CYP2D6) use during tamoxifen treatment is recently reported to be associated with an increased risk of death from breast cancer. It should be cautious to use SSRIs and SNRIs, which can reduce or abolish the benefit of tamoxifen in women with breast cancer by inhibiting its bioactivation by CYP2D6.

The older agents, such as tricyclic antidepressants, are usually avoided except for patients with neuropathic cancer pain because of the drugs' anticholinergic and anti-alpha-adrenergic properties. Amytriptyline as well as mirtazapine are listed in the essential drugs for palliative care endorsed by the International Associations of Hospice and Palliative Care (IAHPC). Vulnerable and elderly patients should be started at low doses with careful dose escalation and be monitored every1-2 week for adverse effects and response. When facing death, antipsychotics rather than antidepressants should be considered for reducing and sedating some of the distressing symptoms caused by terminally ill depression.

Newer antidepressants have an excellent risk-benefit ratio and can be used for isolated symptoms in the absence of a depressive syndrome as well. Also, these isolated symptoms can be fore-runners for a full blown depressive episode, amount to significant morbidity and respond to antidepressant treatment. Therefore, their treatment can also prevent an episode and improve quality of life in cancer patients. Imipramine, Fluoxetine, Paroxetine, Amitriptyline, Mianserin, Mirtazapine and Desipramine have been found to be effective in treating depression in

various studies. Pain can be treated with tricyclics or SNRIs. Mirtazapine has been found to be useful for insomnia and nausea associated with chemotherapy. Fluoxetine, Paroxetine and Venlafaxine are also useful in decreasing hot flashes in patients with cancer.

Guidelines for use of antidepressants in cancer patients

- Start the treatment at low doses followed by a period of dose titration to achieve an optimum individualized response (low doses may help to avoid unwanted initial side effects, particularly in patients in poor physical conditions).
- Inform and reassure patients of latency period and possible side effects, in order to avoid premature drop-out, especially if patients are receiving other medications.
- Treat the patient for 4-6 months in order to avoid relapses or new episodes of depression after remission.
- Regularly monitor the patient's physical variables and concomitant use of medications for cancer (e.g., steroids, antiemetics, antibiotics, antiestrogen and chemotherapy agents).
- Discontinue medications by tapering the dose by 50% over a couple
 of weeks to reduce the risk of withdrawal symptoms that can be
 distressing and may be mistaken for symptoms of cancer illness or
 relapse into depression.
- Reassurance and education of the patients are extremely important in oncology settings.

Electroconvulsive therapy can be considered for cancer patients with severe, life threatening depression, those with a history of good response to ECT in the past, and for those who are unable to tolerate the side effects of antidepressants or are nonresponsive to antidepressants. Psychotropic

medications can also be safely and effectively used in palliative care of the terminally ill cancer patients.

<u>Psychological treatments</u>:

Supportive psychotherapy or cognitive behaviour therapy can be employed to facilitate ventilation, enhance coping skills and to correct cognitive errors and maladaptive schemas.

Recent evidence suggests the use of combined pharmacotherapy and psychological therapies for depressive disorders, with no clear benefit of one over the other.

Complementary and Alternative Medicine (CAM) Treatment:

Allopathic or Modern medicine clinicians commonly forget or neglect enquiring about usage of CAM therapies by patients. But it is well known that CAM treatment is commonly used by most of the patients. Data regarding treatment of depression in cancer using CAM modalities like Ayurveda, Chinese medicine and homeopathy is currently lacking and it needs further research before being advised to the patients.

Preventing and reducing depression through cancer treatments

This can be achieved by a number of strategies through the use of following methods:

- Helping the patient make a choice between radical and conservative surgery,
- the use of prosthetic techniques.
- · care of colostomies
- reducing myths about RT
- reduce toxicity like, nausea, vomiting, alopecia.
- reduce financial burden and hospitalisation through social support
- through pain relief and symptom control

In conclusion, a more sensitive, collaborative and comprehensive approach to the diagnosis and treatment of depression, including clinical education, enhanced role of nurses, and integrating oncology and specialty care, is required in the clinical oncology setting Chapter 5: Delirium

Momentary delirium states in cancer patients may easily be missed.

Delirium (sometimes called 'acute confusional state' or 'acute brain failure') is a common clinical syndrome characterized by disturbed consciousness, cognitive function or perception, which has an acute onset and fluctuating course. It usually develops over a few hours to days. However, it can be prevented and treated if dealt with urgently.

Delirium is a serious condition that is associated with poor health outcomes (pneumonia, longer hospital stays, death). It is a distressed experience for family and medical ward staff as well as for patients, caused by delusion, facing memory loss, and nearing death. Delirium also interferes with appropriate assessment of physical symptoms, such as pain, and communication with family and friends. Delirious patients sometimes are not competent to consent to medical treatment, and exhibit impulsive behaviors caused by disinhibition, resulting in suicidal behaviors.

i. Prevalence:

The prevalence of delirium in people in the general adult population is 0.7 % (95% CI 0.4–1.1) among those 55 years over, and that on medical wards in hospital is about 14% to 24%. Up to 51% of postsurgical people and up to 88% of people having terminally ill cancer develop delirium.

Although delirium is common and treatable (but many irreversible in the last 24-48 hours of life, very few cancer patients receive beneficial pharmacological and non-pharmacological treatments. One of the barriers that interfere with appropriate treatment may be associated with 'hypoactive subtype of delirium', characterized by people who become withdrawn, quiet and sleepy and who do not express discomfort and

distress. Patients with hypoactive delirium were definitely as distressed as those with hyperactive delirium. Hyperactive delirium showing restlessness, agitation and aggressiveness can be easily recognized. Moreover, it is often unrecognized in part because of its fluctuating nature, its overlap with dementia, lack of formal cognitive assessment, underappreciation of its clinical consequences, and failure to keep on thinking of delirium.

ii. Diagnosis, Signs & Symptoms, and Risk factors:

If delirium is suspected, it is essential to carry out a clinical assessment based on the clinical and diagnostic criteria. The Short Confusion Assessment Method (CAM) can be useful to for rapid assessment and diagnosis in a short time.

According to CAM the features of delirium are –

- acute onset and fluctuating course,
- inattention,
- disorganized thinking,
- altered level of consciousness.

The risk factors for delirium are presented in Table 1 and the common causes of delirium in cancer patients in Table 2. After diagnosing, carry out the assessment of risk and of cause for delirium.

Table 1. Common Risk factors for delirium

Age of 65 years or older
History of delirium, dementia, cognitive impairment
Low performance status, immobility, low level of activity
Visual or hearing impairment
Dehydration, malnutrition

Many psychoactive and non-psychoactive drugs

Alcohol abuse

Advanced illness and coexisting medical conditions

Table 2. Common Causes of delirium in cancer patients

Cancer disease-related

Brain tumor and metastasis,

Paraneoplastic syndrome,

Ectopic hormone-producing tumor (ACTH, ADH, insulin-like, parathyroid hormone)

Cancer treatment

Chemotherapy,

Corticosteroids,

Brain irradiation

Cancer pain drugs

Opioid analgesics,

Antidepressants,

Psychostimulants

Other Drugs

Benzodiazepines,

Anti-cholinergic drugs,

Alcohol

Infection

Metabolic disturbance

Hypoxia,

hypercapnia,

Hypo- or hyper-glycemia,
Vitamins (B12, folate),
Electrolyte imbalance (Na, K, Ca),
Anemia,
dehydration,
poor nutritional status,
liver or renal dysfunction

Environmental

Admission to hospital,
Physical restraints,
Bladder catheter

Delirium is currently proposed for the diagnostic category termed Neurocognitive Disorders. This category contains diagnoses that were listed in current classifications as Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic, and Other Cognitive Disorders. New category is proposed to be divided into three broad syndromes: Delirium, Major Neurocognitive Disorder, and Mild Neurocognitive Disorder. The Neurocognitive Disorders Work Group discussed that visuospatial impairment and impairment in executive function are key symptoms of delirium; the group has also added a clarification that a preexisting neurocognitive disorder does not account for the cognitive changes. Nothing is mentioned in the current criteria about accompanying symptoms. Though not necessary or sufficient in themselves to make the diagnosis, they should be recognized as frequent symptoms of delirium. Evidence is questionable for a subcategory for chronic delirium or subsyndromal delirium in parallel with minor neurocognitive disorder.

iii. Prevention, Management & Prognosis:

Multi-component approaches to reduce risk factors for delirium should be ideally provided for all newly admitted elderly patients, which are proven to

prevent delirium resulting from orientation and therapeutic interventions for cognitive impairment, minimizing of the use of psychoactive drugs, and so on.

When delirium develops, identify and manage the possible underlying cause or combination of causes. Ensure effective communication and reorientation (for example, explaining where the person is, who they are, and what your role is) and provide reassurance for people diagnosed with delirium. Consider involving family, friends and carers to help with this. Provide a suitable and safe care environment. Family members feel more distressed about facing delirious patients, therefore, information, education, and reassurance about the nature of delirium and its meaning are critically important management as well. Information for patients with delirium and their family are offered which: explains that delirium is common and usually temporally, describe people's experience of delirium, encourages people at risk and their families to tell their healthcare team about any sudden changes of fluctuations in usual behavior, encourages the person who has had delirium to share their experience of delirium with the healthcare professional during recovery, and advises the person of any support groups. Ensure information meets cultural, cognitive and language needs.

In terminal delirium, over half of the bereaved families reported to experience high levels of emotional distress and felt some need for improvement of the specialized palliative care service. Control of agitation symptoms with careful consideration of ambivalent family wishes, providing information about the pathology of delirium, being present with the family, respecting the patient's subjective world, explaining the expected course with daily changes, and relieving family care burden can be useful care strategies.

If delirium is significantly distressing for the patients, or the person with delirium is considered a risk to themselves or others, consider pharmacological interventions; short-term antipsychotic medication and implement safety precautions and procedures. All four guidelines (USA,

Australian, Canadian, and UK) recommend low dose use of haloperidol (0.25-0.5mg). Start at the lowest clinically appropriate dose and titrate cautiously according to symptoms. Some of the guidelines recommend atypical antipsychotics like olanzapine, risperidone, and quetiapine. Openlabel prospective studies revealed that aripiprazole, perospirone, mianserin, and trazodone might be effective for delirium, whereas melatonin was effective in a randomized placebo-controlled study. If there is difficulty distinguishing between the diagnoses of delirium, dementia or delirium superimposed on dementia, treat for delirium first.

The recommended management of delirium is quick and aggressive, giving the appropriate medication in the early stages of the disorder. Low dose benzodiazepines and antipsychotics are the drugs of choice. Intravenous route is preferred because it works faster and avoids the need for repeated intramuscular injections.

In conclusion, there is still a need to improve the understanding of pathophysiology of delirium and the efficacy of specific drug and/or non-drug therapy in delirium subtypes and subgroups based on the large, multicenter trials in this field.

Chapter 6: Somatization & abnormal illness behaviors

Cancer patients can have physical distress not always due to the disease but also psychological and emotional factors.

There is a common belief among health professionals that physical or somatic symptoms occur only in medical, physical or "organic" disorders, and that psychiatric disorders present mainly with emotional, psychological or cognitive symptoms. Similarly, when physical or somatic symptoms occur in a person with a diagnosed medical disease, these symptoms are suspected or believed to be due to the underlying medical disease, its complication or its treatment. Somatic symptoms and somatization in depressive disorders and anxiety disorders are common clinical and research observations. Thus, it is likely that the depressive, anxiety or other psychiatric disorders in cancer may manifest with physical or somatic symptoms. Psychological factors affecting medical conditions is a category in DSM 5, could be useful in documenting illness behaviours in cancer patients as the factors that influence the course of the malignancy as shown by a close temporal association between the psychological factors and the development or exacerbation of, or delayed recovery from, the malignancy, factors (e.g. poor adherence) interfere with the treatment of the malignancy, the factors constitute additional well-established health risks for the individual and factors influence the underlying pathophysiology to precipitate or exacerbate symptoms or to necessitate medical attention.

Somatic symptoms in cancer are frequent and contribute to illness behaviour. Somatic symptoms could be in the form of pain, fatigue, anorexia, weight loss, reduced energy, lethargy and tremor. They pose a challenge in the diagnosis of depression in cancer patients as they overlap with symptoms of depression.

Somatic symptoms in cancer could be due to emotional disturbances which lower the pain threshold, or they could be due to the underlying pathology itself. It is difficult to determine the exact cause of somatic symptoms when they occur as it could be multifactorial, viz. due to physical, psychological causes, cancer chemotherapy, radiotherapy, a combination of these or idiopathic. Persistence of somatic complaints after recovery from cancer could also be a part of abnormal illness behaviour and trying to maintain the sick role. Somatic complaints that have a clear correlation with life events or stress are more likely to be psychogenic in origin, whereas those that are aggravated by disease progression or treatment are likely to have physical causation.

Chronic fatigue has been associated with a poor quality of life (QOL) in cancer patients. Somatic symptoms also associated with poor QOL, more morbidity and complicate treatment decisions. Aggravation of somatic symptoms that are psychological in origin can wrongly lead to more aggressive treatment of cancer and hence, a careful assessment is warranted.

i. Prevalence:

Residual or persistent fatigue in survivors of childhood cancer, survivors of Hodgkin's disease and cancer patients referred for psychiatric consultation have been noticed. In a prospective study of patients with Hodgkin's disease and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma nearly a fifth of patients, who were disease free and off treatment, continued to exhibit illness behaviour like complaints of feeling tired, poor concentration and irritability, probably due to psychological factors. Somatization is common in patients referred for psychiatric consultation with about 28% demonstrating prominent somatic presentation with multiple somatic symptoms. There is an association between somatization, depression, and cancer. Common somatic complaints observed in cancer

patients are pain, fatigue, sensory symptoms, anorexia, weight loss, tiredness, exhaustion, weakness, reduced energy, tremors, lethargy and mixed symptoms. A study reported high prevalence of psychological distress in cancer patients (37%) and among patients with psychological distress somatisation was more frequent followed by depression and anxiety.

An important issue related to somatic symptoms in cancer is the difficulty in deciding whether certain physical symptoms are due to cancer, treatment by cytotoxic drugs, radiotherapy, psychiatric disorder, or a combination of these, because somatic symptoms of depression overlap those of cancer. However, they present a challenge since the management of cancer pain and fatigue due to chemotherapy would be managed differently from pain and fatigue as somatoform symptoms.

The somatic symptoms in cancer are not life threatening, rather these fluctuate in course. They have important implications in the management and prognosis of cancer due to the associated disability and poor outcome with reduced quality of life. Somatic symptoms magnify disability resulting from cancer, interfere with treatment adherence and decisions, cause delay in recovery, result in poor outcome and recurrence, reduce overall well-being and quality of life.

ii. Diagnosis of Somatization:

Cancer related somatic symptoms have cognitive, psychological, and physiological causes each of which is amenable to treatment. The occurrence of somatoform disorders in cancer patients is likely to complicate the treatment and outcome of cancer. In advanced cancer, depression and somatic symptoms have been known to be due to endocrine and metabolic brain syndromes, cerebral metastasis, neurological infections, nutrition deficits, and anti-tumor therapies. Breathlessness, muscle pain, dizziness, and palpitation are common

symptoms of anxiety and panic attack which have been noted in cancer patients.

Somatization in disease free cancer patients is perhaps related to anxiety and depression. Cancer patients with somatization also have excessive somatic concern and preoccupation, but whether this is the cause or effect of suffering from persistent somatic symptoms is difficult to conclude. It could be the effect of persistent somatization since most subjects had no previous evidence of somatization. Depressive symptoms and depressive disorders were encountered commonly in these patients, and this association between depression and somatization is similar to that documented in psychiatric populations.

Assessment of somatic symptoms and differentiating their etiology needs careful evaluation of association with stress and psychological factors. When somatic symptoms arise or are aggravated after stress, psychological or emotional factors, they are likely to be psychological somatic symptoms. Those related to progression of disease or treatments are probably more physical. Some somatic symptoms may have both physical and psychological factors implicated. Lastly, there may be somatic symptoms which may not be clearly physical or psychological in origin and may be idiopathic.

iii. Diagnosis of Abnormal Illness Behaviour in Cancer patients:

The occurrence of unexplained somatic symptoms, persistent fatigue and tiredness in disease free cancer patients has raised doubts of the occurrence of abnormal illness behaviour in cancer patients. One study confirmed the association between psychological disorders and abnormal illness behaviour in cancer and pointed out a role for personality variables (external locus of control) and low social support in favoring maladaptive responses to cancer. In another study, different forms of abnormal illness behaviours such as denial, irritability, dysphoria, measured using the

Illness Behaviour Questionnaire, were noted in cancer patients in association with depression.

iv. Management & prognosis

The management of somatization would include a combination of psychosocial and pharmacological methods. Psychotherapy, counseling, reassurance and reattribution of the somatic symptoms can be useful. Low dose antidepressants, both tricyclics and SSRIs can also be effective, though one needs to be cautious of drug side effects which may be further misinterpreted as worsening of the disease or new somatic symptoms. Fatigue in terminally ill cancer patients is determined by both physical and psychological factors; hence it may be important to include psychological intervention in the multidimensional management of fatigue in addition to physical and nursing interventions.

Chapter 7 Other Psychiatric and related disorders

Good sleep is an indication of relaxed body and mind.

Other psychosocial disorders encountered in cancer patients are sleep disorders, psychosis, psycho sexual dysfunctions, and anticipatory nausea and vomiting, alcoholism and substance use disorders.

i. Sleep disorders:

Sleep disturbances are common in cancer patients, but there are few specific data on their prevalence. Sleep problems may be a symptom of cancer itself, part of the stress reaction to having cancer, as sequelae to some other cancer symptom such as pain, or a side effect of cancer treatment. Insomnia is the more common sleep problem, although hypersomnia also occurs. Most insomnias are related either to pain or to psychophysiological factors.

A few studies undertaken in this area have found that sleep disturbance as a symptom is common in cancer patients and the prevalence of sleep disturbances in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer was found to be as high as 54%. In our experience with cancer patients, we have also found that a significant number of patients had insomnia as a major problem, both in the presence and absence of other emotional problems. A few patients with insomnia reported that they were disturbed emotionally because of the sleep problems. It has been found, in a study that patients with lung cancer, rarely complained of sleep disturbance though most of them had a sleep architecture similar to that of insomniacs.

<u>Management</u>: Treatment of sleep disturbances should start with the identification of a specific cause of the problem and one should do a thorough medical and psychological evaluation of the patient; after that

behavioural interventions, medications, or psychotherapy may be helpful. When using medications, keep in mind possible complications such as daytime sedation, tolerance, and rebound insomnia.

Patients avoid to fall asleep, out of a fear that if they sleep off, they may not get up again! Others would like to pass away during sleep to avoid any distress and upset during the last minutes of life. The choices are very personal and subjective, hence these views cannot be generalised to everyone.

ii. Psychosis:

Schizophrenia and other functional psychoses are comparatively less frequent than the other above mentioned disorders but contrary to the earlier beliefs cancer is not rare in patients with schizophrenia as compared to the general population. Recently the impact of cancer in patients with severe mental illness has been the object of discussion among mental health professionals. The different organization in mental health care systems in different countries is making an attempt to understand if and how people with severe psychiatric disorders are in fact looked after in terms of screening of cancer, prevention and treatment. Problems can emerge in using drugs that could worse psychotic symptoms. Vinca alkaloids can produce hallucinations. Opioid treatment also could create problems in psychiatrically ill patients who develop cancer.

It has been reported that severe mental illness is associated with behaviours that predispose an individual to an increased risk of some cancers, including lung and breast cancer, although lower rates of other cancers are reported in this population. Severe mental illness is also associated with disparities in screening for cancer and with higher casefatality rates. This higher rate is partly due to the specific challenges of treating these patients, including medical co morbidity, drug interactions, lack of capacity, and difficulties in coping with the treatment regimen as a result of psychiatric symptoms. To ensure that patients with severe mental

illness receive effective treatment, inequalities in care need to be addressed by all health-care professionals involved, including those from mental health services and the surgical and oncology teams.

The management is the same as in schizophrenia with any medical disorder, with a caution of drug interactions between anti cancer treatment and anti psychotics.

iii. Psychosexual dysfunctions:

Conversations about sex, sexuality and sexual activity are avoided with cancer patients, though these are quite important for their overall quality of life. Patients are embarrassed to talk about sex, and spouses/partners are shy to talk about it and afraid that this might be misconstrued as being insensitive.

Sexual concerns can occur with cancer of any organ system involvement, but it is much more common in the involvement of reproductive organs or those involved in intimacy and sexual activity.

Psychosexual dysfunctions can occur in patients who have a malignancy of sexual organs or related body parts like testis, prostate, cervical cancers, uterus or ovary or breast. The dysfunction could be due to direct effect of the disease, hormonal derangements, chemotherapy, radiation treatment or hormonal treatment.

Sexuality and intimacy are altered following mastectomy. One study found that approximately 36% husbands reported that mastectomy had a 'bad' or 'somewhat bad' influence on their sexual relationships. Maguire et al.(36) found that one year after the wives' mastectomy 29% husbands reported moderate to severe sexual difficulties.

A review of sexual functioning morbidity estimates for major organ sites, indicates that a large number of cancer patients have problems in sexual functioning. The highest rates are in those patients where the

cancer is at a sexual or reproductive body site. The exact prevalence of psychosexual problems is not known among cancer patients, but it is thought to be much more prevalent than expected. Cancer survivors experience rates of sexual dysfunction ranging upto 90%; actual rates may be even higher than reported rates due to widespread reluctance of patients to discuss sexual problems with staff.

Sexual problems among cancer patients usually start acutely, after diagnosis, or treatment. In some cases, such as in prostate cancer or cervical cancers, sexual problems may be the earliest sign of disease. Problems in sexual excitement and arousal are common, orgasmic problems are also quite frequent while in some there may be pain during intercourse(. Sexual activity and satisfaction is affected by the malignancy, its effect on the health, changes in body image, foul smelling or blood stained discharges from the tumour site, chemotherapy, radiotherapy or surgery. Loss of libido could be due to the above factors, but it could at times be a manifestation of depression associated with cancer. General weakness and cachexia could also contribute to the sexual weakness, and disinclination. Fatigue after the treatment can be very severe and interfere with sexual activity.

Management: General Guidelines include treatment medical cause if any, treatment of depression, allaying anxieties and fears related to contagion, pain or, bleeding, and dispelling myths and misconceptions. It is useful to include partner in the treatment. Treatment of specific phase problems include decreasing anxiety and performance fears by discussion and clarification of doubts, non performance touching should be encouraged to increase intimacy without fears of having sexual contact. Sensate focus exercises which involve non genital touch and increase arousal and re-sexualizing the relationship is an important part of treatment. Many couples would have terminated sexual contact and resuming the sexual nature of the relationship plays an important role

The management would include sexual and marital counseling besides any medications for underlying medical or psychiatric causes of the dysfunction or difficulty. Also, regarding this important area, cultural implications are important, given the role of social habits, religious and traditions in modulating the expression of sexuality and sexual disorders secondary to cancer.

Sexual preferences and orientation are also important to consider, and these may change due to the cancer or its treatment.

Vaginal lubricant or oestrogen cream can also be useful. Sexual alternatives to intercourse such as non penetrative sex or mutual masturbation may be encouraged whenever there are fears of pain

Partner support is an important part of treatment as partners are very often unaware of sexual issues. They may also feel left out and isolated during the course of treatment and feel distant from their spouse.

Use of Prosthesis and Dilators: Vaginal Synechiae and stenosis are common problems associated with radiation therapy among woman with uterine cancers which leads to sexual dysfunction and dyspareunia. At the Tata Memorial Hospital, Occupational therapy department, soft washable and reusable vaginal dilators have been used which significantly reduce problems related to sexual intercourse. Women found these self dilators very useful specially if used early. Penile prosthesis in prostatic cancers and cancer of the penis are increasingly being used and have been reported to be quite effective and useful. These are still not popular and not easily available in the Indian context.

A review noted effectiveness and feasibility of psychological interventions targeting sexual dysfunction following cancer but attrition rates were high, placebo response was notable, and there were often barriers impeding survivors from seeking out psychological interventions for sexual concerns. Despite the prevalence of sexual difficulties following cancer treatment, psychological interventions are a viable, but not often sought after option to help improve sexual functioning, intimacy, and quality of life for cancer survivors and their partners.

iv. Anticipatory Nausea & Vomiting [ANV, Conditioned response to chemotherapy]:

The conditioned side effects are thought to develop through a classical conditioning. These conditioned responses can occur before, during or after chemotherapy. The anticipatory nausea and vomiting are found to be associated with a higher anxiety level, post-chemotherapy nausea and vomiting are also reliable predictors of anticipatory side effect.

Patients report these feelings before and during travel to the hospital to receive their dose of chemotherapy.

The management of the anticipatory nausea and vomiting is gradual desensitization, counseling or low dose benzodiazepines.

Management: Behavioural techniques may be designed to :

- 1) Reduce autonomic arousal and thereby produce a physical state incompatible with the concomitant of nausea and vomiting.
- 2) Control the cues: Internal cues can be controlled by the autonomic arousal while external cues can be controlled by changing pairing chemotherapy with environmental stimuli.
- 3) Reduce post chemotherapy nausea or vomiting, thereby reducing a reliable predictor of anticipatory symptoms.
- 4) Change cognition or perception concerning chemotherapy, as well as teach self control and coping strategies.
- 5) Control anxiety Low dose benzodiazepines can be used for the same over the short term.

Relaxation techniques like muscle relaxation, relaxing imagery and hypnosis may also be useful in the treatment of conditioned response to chemotherapy.

Nonpharmacologic approaches, which include behavioral interventions, may provide the greatest promise in relieving symptoms. Little evidence

supports the use of complementary and alternative methods, such as acupuncture and acupressure, in relieving ANV. Behavioral interventions, especially progressive muscle relaxation training and systematic desensitization, should be considered important methods for preventing and treating ANV.

v. Alcoholism and Substance Use Disorders:

Alcoholism may co exist in many cancer patients, as a risk factor for many malignancies especially involving the gastro intestinal system, head and neck and hepatic systems. Similarly, nicotine use, both smoke and smokeless is associated with pulmonary and head and neck cancers. Patients with dependence on alcohol, nicotine or other substances may need additional help to manage these drug dependencies.

Similarly, there can be evidence of cannabis and opiate abuse or dependence, which would need appropriate management. One has to be cautious not to under medicate for cancer pain in a patient who has a substance use disorder. Misconceptions that treatment of cancer pain with morphine would necessarily lead to addiction also need to be dispelled. It is important to differentiate addiction from 'pseudo addiction' in patients with cancer pain.

vi. Fear of cancer recurrence:

Most cancer survivors live in a constant dread about cancer recurrence. This anxiety may be intensified especially during the chemo/radiotherapy termination as the protective cover of chemo/radiotherapy is no longer available and the patient feels exposed to the risk of disease progression.

Any bodily symptom or distress or a sore may be misinterpreted as a sign of recurrence!

vii. Personality:

Galen observed that women with breast cancer frequently tended to be melancholic. Much has been discussed and written about the 'Cancer prone' personality. Type C personality traits characterised by suppression of emotions, high conformity and tendency to avoid emotional outbursts has been often associated with cancer. Certain personality traits have been found to predispose individuals to cancer, or, when present, are associated with faster progression. These are:

- 1) Difficulty in expressing emotions
- 2) Attitude of helplessness/hopelessness

In a study done on medical students, those who had a tendency of emotional expression/acting out were less likely to develop cancer later whereas a group characterised as "Loners" who had difficulties with emotional expression were 16 times more likely to develop cancer (46). However, there is inconclusive evidence to support these theories and positive findings in this area have not been consistently replicated.

Chapter 8: Psychiatric disorders related to disease & treatments

All cancer treatments affect the mind to some extent or more.

It is important to discuss the psychosocial and psychiatric problems, which may be directly related to the cancer or its treatment. These are not exclusive from the discussions in earlier chapters, and will have overlaps with topics mentioned in previous chapters.

(a) Effect of the cancer:

Psychiatric symptoms sometimes occur due to the direct effect of the disease process. Psychiatric symptoms are seen in almost all patients with supratentorial tumours and are the presenting symptoms in 25 percent of cases. A common presentation of carcinoma of pancreas is with depression. Physiologically active tumours of endocrine glands like thyroid, pituitary and parathyroid can also manifest as psychiatric syndromes. In the advanced stage, cancer can produce psychiatric symptoms by metastasis, and other modes as in paraneoplastic syndrome.

(b) Morbidity associated with treatment modalities:-

Differentiation of psychiatric morbidity related to the cancer as such or from treatment is rarely clear. The three forms of treatment available-surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy are associated with psychiatric morbidity. Psychiatric morbidity associated with cancer therapies range from 18 to 40%.

Due to Surgery:

Surgery often generates fear of the procedure and grief over the lost body parts. Mastectomy is the surgical treatment which has been studied extensively. Anxiety, depression and sexual problems were found in a 'substantial minority' of patients who had undergone this treatment. In the study conducted by Peter Maguire and colleagues women with breast cancer were followed up for one year after the surgery. The anxiety symptoms noted were persistent tension, inability to relax, palpitations and panic attacks. Roughly one third of the patients had sexual problems. They had either stopped intercourse or ceased to enjoy it. Husbands of mastectomy patients also reported sexuality and intimacy as the severely affected areas following the surgery.

Other problems reported in this area were disturbances in the bodyimage and a feeling of personal inadequacy. Studies have reported the persistence of concerns regarding disfigurement for several years after the surgery. Subsequent studies except one confirmed these findings. Though the initial reports blamed mastectomy as the sole cause of the psychiatric morbidity, later studies comparing the psychiatric morbidity of mastectomy patients with patients who had breast conservative surgery revealed that breast conservation did not categorically eliminate psychiatric problems. Anxiety levels, in fact, were found to be a little higher among patients who underwent conservative surgery in the recovery phase. Mastectomy group was different only in the negative body image and experienced more intense and persistent negative feelings about their bodies. Colostomy, laryngectomy and hysterectomy are the other surgical treatments studied in this respect. Colostomy patients have significantly more depression, sexual dysfunctions and other social problems than patients undergoing bowel resection without colostomy. Depression, anxiety and disturbances in familial and social relationships have been noted as main problems in laryngectomy patients. In a comparison of pre operative and post operative laryngeal and oral cancers in India, concerns about disease and treatment significantly reduced following laryngectomy, but the concerns about speech and

communication were reported by 76% of laryngectomees following surgery. These were then attended to by the speech therapist.

Mastectomy, permanent colostomy, maxillofacial surgery and hysterectomy have also been studied well and reported to produce immense psychological impact on patients, like depressive illness, psychosexual problems and social problems (isolation, loneliness, decreased social visits), drinking, and occasionally suicide.

Due to Radiotherapy:

Radiation treatment [RT] is associated with highly unpleasant side effects. The side effects include nausea, vomiting and increasing fatigue. A prospective study of patients receiving radiotherapy had shown significant psychiatric problems in first three months. Different authors have tried to correlate the psychiatric problems to the common side effects of Radiotherapy. The unpleasant fatigue usually seen in radiotherapy patients had a high correlation with psychiatric morbidity. Radiotherapy has also been reported to cause nausea, a peculiar denerving kind of fatigue, poor psychosocial adjustment, unrealistic expectation about the outcome and non-engagement with the physician. In an prospective study on levels of anxiety and depression in patients receiving radiation treatment in a cancer hospital in India, anxiety and depressive disorders were detected frequently both prior to treatment and later during follow-up. Frequency of anxiety increased significantly after initiating RT, but later reduced during follow-up assessments after a few months.

Due to Chemotherapy:

In some of the neoplastic disorders like Wilm's tumour or Hodgkin's disease chemotherapy produces dramatic improvement. But, most often prolongation of life is achieved at the cost of quality of life [QOL]. Most of the studies in this area, which judge outcome solely on the basis of survival ignore QOL and psychiatric morbidity. This is a reflected in the result of study which reported the quality of lives of patients receiving

multiple chemotherapeutic drugs as unsatisfactory (60). The psychiatric morbidity related to chemotherapy has been studied extensively in patients with breast cancer. Adjuvant chemotherapy in mastectomy patients was found to be associated with a significant increase in the incidence of depression, anxiety and sexual problems. This study found that chemotherapy in patients with breast cancer was associated with greater psychiatric morbidity than radiotherapy. However, in another study, the overall level of psychological distress did not significantly correlate with the physical side effects of treatment. In a study on two groups of patients with small cell carcinoma of lung receiving different chemo-therapeutic agents and found that patients receiving vinca alkaloids had a higher incidence of psychiatric problems. All chemotherapeutic agents can produce organic mental syndromes.

Chemotherapy can produce nausea and vomiting as immediate effects. Though various chemotherapeutic agents vary in this emetogenic potency, almost all have side effects. After an initial episode of nausea and vomiting 15 to 65% of patients develop anticipatory nausea and vomiting. Sometimes, it becomes so severe that they cannot continue treatment. Patients may also develop a conditioned response when exposed to sights and smells reminiscent of chemotherapy experience. Lung cancer patients receiving palliative chemotherapy were found to have fewer depression and communication problems than those receiving no treatment at all. In this case chemotherapy may promote a feeling of optimism. Chemotherapy is also known to cause fatigue, nausea and irritability along with adverse effects on the family and/or sexual life. Vinca alkaloids are especially known to cause depression.

Chapter 9 Psychiatric Emergencies

Psychiatric emergencies can arise in medical settings and require immediate attention and intervention.

Psychiatric emergencies warrant immediate attention in similar to other oncologic emergencies. Early diagnosis and treatment can result in effective management of these psychiatric emergencies. The most common psychiatric emergencies are delirium, depression, suicidal behaviors, and severe anxiety in cancer patients. There are, however, some difficulties to carry out the psychiatric and psychosocial assessment of the cancer patients without a history of psychiatric disorders encountered in the emergent setting. When the patients are agitated, confused, self-harmful and leave the hospital against medical advices, these disorders require as urgent and aggressive attention as do other distressing physical symptoms.

When emergent, carry out the assessment of risk and cause for agitated and suicidal behaviors (see Table below). Suicidal statements are commonly thought, and when asked, expressed by cancer patients, often resulting from their frustration or wish to share or end their distressed situation. However, it could be dangerous when they have actual plans with suicidal attempts, especially if juxtaposed with delirium, depression, or substance abuse. So, it is important to ask if they have a suicidal plan as well as psychiatric and psychosocial disorders.

<u>Table</u>. Psychiatric Emergencies - Assessment of agitated, confused, suicidal, or treatment refusal in cancer patients

1. Oncology emergencies (spinal cord compression, superior vena cava syndrome, hypocalcaemia, acute dyspnea, seizures, acute urinary and

bowel obstructions, massive hemorrhage, cardiac tamponade, and acute embolic phenomenon)

- 2. Excited, agitated, restlessness, anxious
 - Major depression, adjustment disorders with anxious mood
 - acute exacerbation of major psychosis, alcohol and substance abuser, dementia and other organic brain disorders, panic disorder, generalized anxiety disorder, personality disorders
 - uncontrolled pain, anticipated painful images of medical procedures, surgery, or advanced illness
 - akathisia due to dopamine-2 receptor antagonist;
 prochlorperazine, metoclopramide, haloperidol, chlorpromazine
 - Steroid psychosis
 - Grief reaction
- 3. Confused, somnolent
 - Delirium
 - Encephalitis, brain tumor, brain hemorrhage, hepatic encephalopathy, dementia with delirium, alcohol and substance withdrawal, epileptic seizure, and other organic brain disorders
 - Drug intoxication

4. Suicidal

- Depression, adjustment disorders with anxious mood
- Delirium, drug intoxication
- 5. Refusal against medical advice
 - Cognitive impairment, dementia, delirium
 - Major depression, adjustment disorders with anxious mood

The emergencies need to be identified timely and require immediate intervention. Psychiatric emergencies are an indication for referral to a psychiatrist or other specialists.

Chapter 10: Psychiatric morbidity in Advanced Cancer and Palliative Care

Care is as important as cure.

As the disease progresses, there is more distress and emotional and psychological disturbance both in the patient and the caregiver. Advanced cancer is associated with increased psychiatric morbidity for mainly three reasons:

- 1) Physical symptoms like pain, nausea, vomiting, and weakness cause emotional distress.
- 2) Fear of death produces severe emotional distress.
- 3) Disease process or its spread and metastasis may directly produce psychiatric problems.

In active and advancing disease physical problems become more significant. Depression is associated with increasing levels of physical disability. Cancer pain which becomes severe in advanced stage has concomitant psychiatric morbidity. In the advanced stage of disease the patient is usually aware of the progressive and irreversible nature of cancer. Fear is a common reaction during this stage. Patients are preoccupied with fear of abandonment by doctors, fear of loss of composure, bodily function and dignity and above all fear of death. In addition, the disease process also produces psychiatric problems directly. Brain metastasis can cause clinical symptoms in 10 to 15 % of cases. Lung, breast, kidney and testis are the common primary sites. Nonmetastatic neurological complications are also not uncommon. Cancer related medical problems like metabolic encephalopathy, infection,

electrolyte imbalances can also produce psychiatric problems like delirium and other organic mental syndromes.

Palliative and End-of-life care

In terminally ill patients, confronting the fear of death and death itself is a challenge. And guiding people through this process is a challenge in itself that psycho-oncologists face. It is not just about addressing physical, medical and mental health concerns, but going beyond that and addressing larger issues such as existential concerns, spiritual and religious issues at the end of life.

The word palliation has its roots in the latin word 'palliare' which means 'to conceal'. This implies that though a dying patient cannot be cured, his suffering can be concealed. According to WHO, palliation is best done in an interdisciplinary team approach and should aim at pain relief, affirmation of dying as a normal process, offering support to patients and families to cope and enhancing quality of life. Answering questions about life and death, coping with grief and spiritual issues also acquire a whole new dimension towards the end-of-life.

Physicians are faced with a lot of ethical and moral dilemmas as patients make requests and even demands for assisted suicide or euthanasia. Psycho-oncologists, at the outset need to be aware of the fact that this could be a manifestation of untreated depression, which should be treated promptly in such cases. A syndrome of demoralization is distinct from depression and consists of a triad of loss of meaning, hopelessness and desire for death. The desire for hastened death (DHD) also arises because of loss of dignity, autonomy and a sense of powerlessness.

The entire topic is fraught with controversies between the medical fraternity and legal system as well as within the fraternity. Some countries have legalised euthanasia. However, regardless of one's moral or ethical stance or laws of the land, a desire for death should be explored from various vantage points, depression and demoralization should be assessed for and

ameliorative measures like pain relief, attempts to enhance quality of life should be instituted.

Pharmacotherapy:

Haloperidol has emerged as the most effective medication for managing delirium towards the end-of-life. Pain relief and management acquire a lot of importance in palliative care settings as the focus is on symptom relief. Depression and anxiety can be treated symptomatically by a rational use of antidepressants and anti-anxiety agents.

Psychotherapy:

Existential therapies help the patient try to make sense of and find meaning in their adverse experiences. Viktor Frankl's logotherapy is one such approach. Another kind of existential therapy is the use of life narrative. In this method, past coping skills and strengths are highlighted and the physical illness is understood as a part of the larger canvass of life. Life review is a similar method which uses various techniques like story-telling, constructing family tree, reminiscing to promote a dignified acceptance of death. Meaning centred therapy and dignity therapy has also been used in this group. Dignity therapy, a brief empirically based structured psychotherapy that addresses pride, maintaining dignity and continuity can also be used to address end-of-life concerns.

Chapter 11 Psychiatric aspects of paediatric malignancy

Cancer in children devastates their parents.

Paediatric malignancies often pose special problems. Children often exhibit behaviour problems in response to the illness and treatment. In clinical practice, psychological problems in children with cancer are mild, superficial and easy to understand. Initially, these emotional problems may be related to missing school, studies, friends and play time. It is parents who are totally shattered. Many parents react to the diagnosis with shock. Anxiety, grief, hostility, anger, guilt and disbelief are other responses which may be observed in parents. Despite the improvement in medical outlook, most parents display practically identical responses to the diagnosis of cancer, implying that for most parents a diagnosis of cancer in their child is still inextricably connected with death.

For parents, learning the diagnosis is the first serious confrontation with the potential death of their child. The initial parental reactions to the diagnosis have a striking resemblance with the emotional and behavioural effects of normal grief at or after the death of a loved one. The term 'anticipatory mourning' is introduced to refer to parental reactions of mourning and grief prior to the final loss. Viewed from the parental perspective, it is generally assumed that anticipatory mourning serves as an adaptive function in case the child dies because the parent relinquishes the attachment to the dying child over time. Parents who had difficulties in accepting the fatal prognosis and as a consequence failed to mourn in anticipation found no relief after the death of the child. From the child's perspective the parental anticipatory mourning can be destructive for the relationship between parents and child. This has been noted in those instances in which the child who was

realistically mourned for, lived on. When the child is clinically doing well, the immediate threat of loss becomes remote and parents move from a state of anticipatory mourning to an increased hope for cure. With continued remission, affirmation of life becomes stronger, and most parents whose child was in remission expressed few difficulties and returned to normal life. However, when the child relapses the threat of loss becomes real and the process of anticipatory mourning is relived. Parents find the first relapse worse than the initial diagnosis. Although parents continue to hope, their hope narrows with the progression of disease, finally converging in living on a day-to-day basis.

Chapter 12 General Principles of Management

A good assessment is therapeutic.

It is important to measure the severity of psychological symptoms before initiating the management of the psychological problems, like depression and anxiety and other related conditions.

Instruments used to assess for psychiatric comorbidity in cancer

- Confusion Assessment Method can be used for assessment of delirium in cancer patients
- Beck Depression Inventory Stresses more on mood and cognitive symptoms of depression
- Montgomery-Asberg Depression Rating Scale useful to assess depression in the context of medical illness
- 4. Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale is probably the most popular scale used for detection of anxiety and depression in persons with medical disorders like cancer, especially since the scale excludes somatic or physical symptoms of the depressive illness, which could be due to the medical disease or depression.
- 5. State-trait anxiety inventory Useful as a screening instrument
- General Health Questionnaire Excludes somatic symptoms of the illness and also useful for screening
- Edinburgh Depression Scale has been validated to assess for depression in palliative care settings
- 8. The coping and concerns checklist has been used to detect common physical and psychosocial problems in patients with cancer.

Medications:

Medications are the main method of management of psychiatric problems in cancer patients. Psychotropic medications are used with caution. It is very important to take into account potential drug-drug interactions while prescribing psychotropic medications. Prescribing psychotropics is complicated by a plethora of factors such as multiple medications these patients are on including anti-cancer, hypoglycaemic agents, analgesics and drugs for comorbid cardiac, hepatic or renal conditions. It is also prudent to keep in mind factors such as cancer cachexia, extremes of age, varied nutritional states, differences in drug metabolism, comorbid substance abuse, debilitation and malnutrition. A temporal correlation between the starting of a particular drug and the beginning of an adverse effect guards a clinician against a possible drug-drug interaction. Some strategies to lessen interactions include choosing a psychotropic with a profile that is least likely to interfere with concurrent medications, reducing the dose of the offending agent, therapeutic drug monitoring and monitoring for adverse effects.

Psychotherapy:

Having a life changing diagnosis is not something one is prepared for by life. Being diagnosed with cancer can lead to intense disease and death related dysphoria and anxiety, so much so that a person can feel punished, estranged and isolated. Faced with the ultimate existential concern of death, cancer patients are in the throes of a spiritual and existential crisis right from the time of diagnosis. However, most of the current oncology practice does not focus on helping a person find meaning of the experience, resolve existential concerns, enhance social support and process their emotions. Finding meaning in the experience, making the most of life that is left and relinquishing control over things that cannot be controlled are some positive coping strategies that can be employed.

Suppression of emotional expression and avoidance are found to hinder coping with cancer.

Psychological interventions with its emphasis on fostering a positive attitude, helping the patients to comply and cope with the treatment and reducing emotional distress, can in fact compliment the traditional medical treatment. Many of the patients who suffer from cancer related psychiatric problems do not receive any professional help because physicians rarely ask patients about their emotional well-being, and patients are reluctant to disclose their distress.

The types of psychological interventions used in cancer patients are many and diverse, like behaviour therapy, cognitive therapy and supportive therapy.

The aims of the psychological interventions are:

- 1) To reduce anxiety, depression and other emotional distresses.
- 2) To improve the mental adjustment to cancer by imparting a positive attitude.
- 3) To promote a sense of personal control over cancer and its treatment.
- 4) To improve patients communications with the spouse or other family members.
- 5) To encourage the open expression of emotions.

During psychological intervention for cancer related problems, it should be acknowledged that a cancer patient, after all, is a psychologically normal individual under severe stress. Hence, the therapy should be brief and directed towards current problems. There should be also be an active attempt to identify and make use of the personal strengths.

Supportive Therapy: Supportive therapy can be done in individual as well as group setting.

Individual supportive therapy: Here one to one setting helps to develop a relationship of trust so that patient can talk freely. Efforts should be made to reduce denial but maintain hope. Meaningful activities should be encouraged for as long as possible. Simply listening, understanding and sometimes just sitting quietly with the patient were also described as elements of therapy.

Group Supportive Therapy: Support groups are frequently employed in psychosocial intervention to provide emotional support. Groups of cancer patients, recovered cancer patients, those who have undergone surgery, chemotherapy or radiotherapy, spouses, or family members can be very effective in alleviating distress among participants. Obviously, groups are not the answer for every cancer patient, at the same time there is some evidence to suggest that support groups are associated with better psychosocial adjustment to cancer in some.

The two main functions of supportive therapy are emotional support and provision of information regarding the disease and its treatment. The stress of having cancer and the mode of its treatment create the need for emotional support. The patients also need clear, unambiguous information about the disease and its treatment which should be imparted sensitively.

Both group and individual psychotherapy have been found to have positive effects on depression and anxiety and have also been found in some studies to prolong survival. SEGT (Supportive-expressive group therapy) improved QOL in women with breast cancer, though it did not prolong survival over long-term follow-ups.

Counseling: During counseling the cancer patient, the therapist should be on a look out for 'cues' of emotional distress which are likely to be given out by the patient. The aim is to optimize patient to disclose his distress or facilitate emotional expression.

The counselling sessions may achieve three levels.

- First, in which the patient will give a lot of information about the physical condition, physical symptoms, family or other issues, but not anything about emotions.
- Second, in which the patient besides giving information about physical aspects may talk about emotional distress, but would not express or show the feelings.
- The third level, would have not only information about physical and psychological aspects, but it would also have the expression of emotional distress. The therapist should attempt to achieve this third level to be effective in his role.

In patients who have difficulty in expressing the emotions visual imagery or role play may be useful. Ventilation is an effective way of relief when the emotion is elicited. If the emotional expression is maladaptive, it should either be channelised to a positive action or the patient should be taught a safe way of expressing it.

Effectiveness of Psychological Intervention: Patients with early or treatable cancers are different from those with terminal disease and hence it is convenient to discuss the effectiveness of these two groups of patients separately. Regarding patients with early cancer, patients who received psychological treatment had a better outcome than the untreated control subjects. Both kinds of psychological treatment, the consultation therapy and cognitive skills training were found to be equally effective.

The assumption that all cancer patients need therapy and that any type of therapy is better than no therapy is unjustified. Some patients may actually do worse with such treatment than they would have without psychotherapeutic intervention. Three approaches that have been used in this regard.

- The first advocates providing treatment for every one.
- The second suggests waiting to see who gets into serious emotional difficulties before treatment is offered, where as the

- third attempts to identify those at high risk and implement preventive measures.

High risk patients can be identified by mood, vulnerability, concerns about self and others and problem is coping.

Role of confiding ties:

Having close confiding ties, with friends or relatives have been reported to be useful in the prognosis and outcome of psychosocial distress related to cancer.

Role of Cultural factors & Cultural implications

Sociocultural and traditional factors have an important role in the etiopathogenesis, manifestation, presentation and management of psychosocial disorders related to cancer. The implications of the cultural aspects are important in view of current globalization and immigration. It is crucial for health care providers to recognize the influence of cultural factors and be able to provide culturally sensitive care for their patients. The knowledge about a person's cultural background can improve psychosocial care. Hence, there is a need for cultural sensitivity and respect for cultural norms, preferences, taboos and traditions of the patient. Promoting cultural awareness and cultural competence among healthcare professionals should improve their confidence and skills in providing comprehensive care for cancer patients and families from different backgrounds. Cultural competence is effective when based on knowledge of a culture, on appreciation of cultural differences, on awareness of biases and prejudices, and on attitudes of humility, empathy, curiosity, respect, and sensitivity.

Principles of Psychological Management

There is a significant role of psychological management of psychosocial problems in cancer patients.

Some broad steps include

- · Sensitive breaking of bad news
- Providing information in accord with person's wishes
- Permitting expression of emotion
- Clarification of concerns and problems
- Encouraging confiding tie
- · Involve patient in decisions about treatment
- Setting realistic goals
- Appropriate package of medical, psychological, spiritual and social care
- Effective communication skills
- Handling difficult questions how long will I live, will I get well
- Handling treatment refusal
- Dealing with depression, anxiety
- Dealing with anger
- Dealing with 'why me'
- Spirituality issues
- Blocking behaviours of professionals

Effective communication skills can help provide ways for the above situations. There are many ways of preventing and reducing psychosocial problems through cancer treatments. These include helping patients and families make the choice between radical and conservative surgery, the use of prosthetic techniques and care of colostomies, if any, reducing myths about radiotherapy and steps to reduce toxicity like, nausea, vomiting, alopecia and reduce financial burden and hospitalization through social support and providing pain relief and symptom control also can be helpful in preventing or reducing depression in cancer patients.

Chapter 13: Communication Skills

There is no perfect communication – every communication has its own impact.

It is like a drug; it can cause good effects, side effects, adverse effects and complications.

Communicating is a key part of cancer care services, whether it is with the patients, their caregivers, colleagues or administrators. Most studies have found the oncologists' ability to detect psychological distress far from satisfactory. This could be due to various reasons.

- First, the current medical undergraduate and postgraduate training in India does not focus on communication skills and does not equip one to probe into psychological issues when patients express concerns.
- Second, most of the patient's concerns are taken as a natural reaction to the diagnosis of cancer, which might not always be true.
- Thirdly, the oncologists themselves work in a very stressful, difficult
 and physically and emotionally taxing environment where too less
 doctors see too many patients. This makes it difficult for them to do
 an in-depth assessment when they encounter psychological issues.
- Fourthly, neurovegetative symptoms of depression are most often, present due to cancer, and hence missed.

Identification of psychiatric problems, therefore, is a very necessary prerequisite to their management. Nursing staff in oncology can therefore play a key role in identification of mental health problems, and can then refer patients for further management.

The first and foremost kind of communication skills that medical and paramedical professionals in the field should be armed with is Listening. There is a difference between hearing and listening; the latter should also be an active listening, and not a mere presence in front of the person you are communicating with. Most often, communication is considered to speaking or telling or talking to another person. In fact, active listening can be therapeutic and satisfying both to the speaker and the listener. Active listening involves maintaining a good warm empathetic eye contact, and a number of non verbal cues which indicate active listening, like leaning forward [rather than leaning back and being laid back in posture], nodding and gesturing that the person who is speaking is being understood. Paraphrasing, reflecting back and summarising, asking probing questions and encouraging the person to speak out are other techniques which indicate active listening with genuine interest.

In clinical practice, one of important skill needed is the skill of breaking bad news in a manner that is sensitive, conveys the appropriate information, and imparts a sense of hope in a realistic manner. Similarly, answering difficult questions, in an honest and sensitive way, need to be adequately learnt and practices.

Barriers to effective communication:

Some of the common reasons given by professionals regarding difficulty in communication are as follows:

- Lack of time in busy clinical practice
- Inadequate training during their undergraduate and postgraduate training
- Misconceptions like persons from rural areas or those uneducated may not understand
- Pressure from the caregivers and family members about what and how much to inform
- Focus on curative treatment, investigations and care, rather than communication

In practice and communication skills training programmes, it is observed that, effective communication does not take extraordinary excess time, in fact it saves time, as the communication issues which are not handled with keep recurring in future interactions.

Guidelines for breaking bad news

Breaking bad news or discussing diagnosis or prognosis is perhaps the most difficult task in cancer care and is an important part of psycho oncology practice and services.

The common steps in a clinical situation can be as follows. These can be varied and are flexible depending on the situation.

- Get all necessary information and prepare the place for the interaction. There should be privacy, and if the person wants a relative to be present.
- Check if the person wants to know
- Check what he/she already knows
- If the information is correct or partial, you can confirm or complete it. If the person does not know –
- Give a warning shot or a hint that something serious needs to be discussed
- Give a pause after the warning shot, to allow for any shock
- Tell about the diagnosis in simple words and terms, and wait for a moment for the person to understand it
- Provide realistic hope and plan for further care.
- Check what the person has understood and how he/she is feeling; also check if he/she wants to continue further interaction.
- Check immediate concerns and worries

- Provide necessary support
- Check feelings and encourage if the person has any questions.
 There may be many questions, some difficult, which can be handled as discussed above
- End with summarizing and extending full support of the team.

These can also be summarised as in the following box.

Guidelines for breaking bad news

- Breaking bad news starts with asking questions and assessing the patient's and family's readiness to grasp the information that is being conveyed.
- 2. An appropriate setting and privacy needs to be ensured.
- 3. Next, one should find out how much the patient already knows and whether they want any or more information.
- 4. After making sure that the patient is ready, the session should progress in a way that patient and family have a sense of control over the quantity of new information that is being received.
- A 'warning shot' or an indication needs to be given at this stage, that something serious has happened, after which information is provided in steps.
- After informing the diagnosis, it is important to pause, and acknowledge that the news could have shocked or distressed the person.
- 7. Further concerns or queries are explored and discussed and ventilation is facilitated.
- 8. Session is summarised and availability for a further session is emphasised.

Collusion

Collusion in health care refers to withholding or not sharing important information on certain aspects of medical diagnosis/investigations with patients/relatives. Collusion may be two-sided. It may be manifested as family members not wanting the health care professional to share some information with the patient, or also they may themselves not share information with the health care team. It may be partial or complete. The 'recovery plot' that is often followed by patients and relatives involves focusing mainly on treatment and recovery, while ignoring issues such as risk of relapses and recurrences, long term prognosis, pain, disability and death. Physicians also unwittingly find themselves becoming a part of this, when it is referred to as 'medical activism. Collusion is also affected by gender and age of the patient and cultural factors. Most western cultures respect autonomy and independence as opposed to Indian culture which is paternalistic and frequent demands from relatives to protect the patient are common. Therefore, collusion manifests differently depending on the sociocultural milieu.

Handling collusion:

- 1. Acknowledge that collusion exists
- 2. Identify the same
- 3. Explore and validate the reasons for collusion, most common one being wanting to protect the patient from distress.
- 4. Establish the potential emotional and psychological cost of collusion. Once detected, it can lead to mistrust, anger, distress and a sense of having been betrayed. Patient might find it difficult to trust family and treating team further as they may become unsure of what else is being hidden from them. It thus also hinders a healthy therapeutic alliance.
- 5. The next step is to establish a contract with the relatives that there is no intention of disclosing anything to the patient without the relatives' explicit consent.

- 6. Explore patient's awareness of the seriousness of his/her medical condition, which is usually underestimated by relatives. In fact, most of the times patients are well aware of their health condition.
- 7. Assess patient's and relatives' feelings periodically.
- 8. Pace of handling collusion should be acceptable and tolerable and health professionals should make themselves available whenever needed.
- 9. Assess for grief, distress and depression and handle them.

Treatment refusal or Non-adherence

Many times, patients may refuse treatment or become non-adherant to treatment. Non-adherence maybe prevented by giving periodic information to the patient in a clear manner and also by explaining the side effects and dosing. Following the information, it is important to check whether the patient has understood what you have told him. After this, you should check if he has any doubts about the treatment. Finally, offer to give him a note explaining the dose and timings of the medicines. These methods may often help in preventing non-adherence.

If it cannot be prevented, non-adherence should be detected early and appropriate steps need to be taken to prevent it from becoming a problem. In order to handle non-adherence, firstly, we should identify the factors leading to it. Is it due to the attitude towards the disease or is it related to depression; or due to fear of drug related side effects, or due to lack of information. These can be managed by providing adequate information and taking steps to reduce side effects. Family education and counseling has an important role to play in preventing non-adherence.

Quiet and Withdrawn patient

A withdrawn patient becomes a challenge as there is no verbal communication. It is important to acknowledge that the person is quiet and not talking. The professional has to be observant about the non-verbal signs of fear, depression or anxiety. A series of educative guesses need to be made and observe for any non-verbal response to these possibilities. These can be further pursued. An assurance of necessary help can be useful.

A common reason can be depression. If other features of depression are noted, like feelings of sadness or weeping spells, poor sleep, or indication of depressive behaviours, management of depression by counselling or medications need to be started. Withdrawal may also be due to fear or anger, which can also be appropriately dealt with.

Denial

In many situations, denial is a protective and good defense mechanism. It needs to be handled only when it interferes with treatment or clinical care. While denial may be adaptive by reducing distress, it may be maladaptive in cases where because of the lack of anxiety regarding their treatment, patients do not seek help. Patients use denial when the truth is too painful to bear. Hence, denial should not be challenged unless it is creating serious problems for the patient or relative. It is important to deal with denial gently so that fragile defences are not disrupted but firmly enough so that any awareness can be explored and developed. Maguire and Faulkner have suggested strategies such as-

- restating the course of problems,
- looking for inconsistencies between the patient's experiences and perceptions, or
- look for other cues, which may help him acknowledge that he has a serious illness.

These methods may help the patient shift from denial into relative or full awareness of the illness or prognosis. In individuals with good emotional resources, denial, if present is usually seen only transiently. It helps them 'buy time' for painful realization without getting overwhelmed. In less resistant individuals, extreme and persistent denial may be evident, to the degree of interfering with recognition of seriousness of symptoms or implications of condition. In itself, denial is neither good nor bad. The way in which it may assist or impede an individual's adjustment to terminal illness should be the central concern for the people involved in palliative care.

Angry patient or relative

Anger is a common emotion that health professionals face among patients and their relatives in palliative care. Anger is usually a response to helplessness, loss of control over one's life or related to fears of abandonment. It may also be a product of poor communication between health professionals and patients or relatives.

Anger of patients is often misdirected. For example, the patient may be angry at his relatives for not visiting him, but shout at the nurse for a trivial reason. Similarly, relatives may get angry when a patient is in pain or is dying. This might be related to their guilt or helplessness. The health professional has three goals when handling anger in a palliative care setting-

- Defusing the anger
- Finding the reason for anger by listening and acknowledging the reasons for anger
- Dealing with the cause of the anger.

When a patient or relative is angry, the first step is to defuse the anger, because challenging it will not help, in fact if anything, it can escalate the anger. It is important to acknowledge the anger by using statements such as-I can see that you are very upset. Would you like to talk about it? Let me sit with you in a quiet place and understand what make you feel this way. Just talking to a patient or relative in a calm manner, without admonishing

them about their anger and offering to listen to their concerns, helps in defusing anger.

The professional should determine if the anger is justifiable or unreasonable. If it is justifiable appropriate steps should be taken; however, if the anger is unreasonable, this should be communicated to the patient or the relative. Many a times, anger may be a side effect of a medication, unrelieved pain and symptoms, reaction to a psychological situation, or a feature of anxiety or depression or grief reaction. In such situations, the underlying cause should be treated.

Communicating with children and others with special needs

Depending on their age, information and communication with children can be done using simple language and terms, use of pictures and toys to explain to them. The parents of children needing palliative care are more traumatised and emotionally affected than the children themselves. Similarly, persons with intellectual disability need to be provided information using as simple terms as possible, and use of toys and play therapy.

Situations needing effective communication skills

Effective communication skills are needed for the following common situations in cancer care and oncology practice.

- Handling difficult questions how long will I live, will I get well
- Handling treatment refusal
- Dealing with depression, anxiety
- Dealing with anger
- · Dealing with 'why me'
- Spirituality issues

• Blocking behaviours of professionals

The general strategy for dealing with these are as follows:

- · Question asked
- Acknowledge/ Ask more/ clarify
- What does the person already know?
- Provide information
- · Check understanding
- · Check feelings
- Encourage next question

Chapter 14 Caregiver stress and burden

Caregiving can provide a meaning and purpose to one's life.

A diagnosis of cancer and its subsequent course is a significant stressful life event not only for the patient, but also close relatives of the person.

This causes caregiver stress and burden. One can identify stages in the caregiving process.

Initially, caregivers are quite enthusiastic and energetic to look after the person with cancer and give all their attention and compassion in the looking after process. They do not complain about this role and responsibility and do it to the best of their abilities. As these progresses, the stress starts building up and the role of caregiving becomes an effort. This leads to fatigue and being fed up with the process of caregiving. This ends with burnout, when the caregiver, does not care for the cancer patient, and does the service without any feelings, in a mechanical and impersonal method. The caregivers may also develop psychiatric disorders like adjustment disorders or depressive or anxiety disorders.

There is recent mounting evidence that highlights the importance of specific psychosocial interventions not only for the patients, but carers as well in order to cope with burden, end-of-life issues and anxiety. Religion, spiritual practices like having faith and trying to find meaning in the caregiving experience, religious and community support are factors that help in coping and positive psychological adjustment among caregivers. Cognitive behaviour group therapy and caregiver sleep intervention (CASI) are some specific forms of psychotherapeutic intervention that have been found useful in caregivers.

The caregivers should involve other relatives or friends or volunteers to share the caregiving and even explore some respite care for their patient. If

needed, professional help in the form of counseling or medications can be sought and will prove to be useful.

Caregiver support groups may prove to be very useful and supportive. Caregivers can learn from each other's experiences and give tips of managing their stressful situations. They can provide simple practical solutions which are missing from textbooks and journal articles.

It is important for caregivers to take care of their own health and well being, in order to take appropriate care of their cancer patient.

Chapter 15 Ethical aspects

There is no black or white in ethics, it's all shades of grey.

Modern palliative care movement in developing countries is just about a decade or so old. The World Health Organisation (WHO) considers palliative care as the active, compassionate care of patients at a time when the goals of cure and prolongation of life are no longer possible. According to a WHO document, palliative care comprises of

- relief from pain and other distressing symptoms;
- psychological and spiritual care of the patient with the aim of improving morale and emotional status despite poor physical prognosis;
- work with family, friend and caregivers to establish a support system
 to help patient to cope, to remain self-determining, and to live as
 joyfully and actively as possible until death;
- a support system to help family during the patient's illness and in bereavement.

Developing countries are economically impoverished, with low education and resources, but with well ingrained cultural, traditional and family values, with a religious or spiritual lifestyle. Practice of palliative care in such situations is bound to be rife with debatable ethical issues. Principles of ethics in health care in the developed world are based on the four principles of autonomy, beneficence, non-maleficence and justice, however, in a traditional and developing society the dilemmas in ethical practice of palliative care may be quite different and diverse. Since these four principles are well known among those interested in ethics, this essay has partly examined the ethical dilemmas in relation to these principles to examine if such an approach would be suitable to the developing and traditional societies. A practical and functional approach towards ethics has

been applied where ever possible. Discussions on ethics in palliative care often concentrate on issues like patient autonomy or euthanasia, however, the reality in the developing world seeks discussion on an entirely different set of problems. Adoption of the dominant ideology from the West in the developing world raises problems related to cultural incompatibility. Effective models of palliative care delivery that have been tested in developed countries seldom apply to the developing world where poverty, extended families, and insufficient health infrastructure require the adaptation of such care to local cultures and circumstances. It is said that, individuals who have experience in palliative care in wealthier countries with well-structured health systems see the palliative care needs of developing countries as forbiddingly huge. Considering that majority of the suffering in cancer patients in the world is in poorer countries, the ethical issues pertaining to palliative care in these countries, need to be addressed. With the rapidly changing world, there may be ethical dilemmas which are applicable to most countries irrespective of their development, and those which are unique to developing or low resource countries. There may also be certain issues which are unique to the Indian setting and some in common with the South East Asian countries.

Traditional palliative care in India has been practiced since ancient times, through home based spiritual and religious care of the dying according to traditional customs and rituals. Such a practice was considered as the ethical and moral practice. With the advent of modern medicine, palliative care is being reformed. A majority of newly diagnosed cancer patients in India (and other developing countries) have advanced disease. These patients are usually neglected or often receive futile, expensive anticancer treatments, whereas what they really need is maximum medical management in the form of palliative care and psychosocial support. The extent of problems relating to the lack of palliative care, and its implications, is not well described for cancer or non-malignant diseases. This article discusses the ethical issues related to palliative care in a traditional and developing society. There is hardly any robust evidence from randomized controlled studies from palliative care settings from

developing countries, though there are quite a few essays, commentaries and viewpoints on emerging themes in this area. The ethical issues discussed here relate to the themes identified in the WHO's definition of palliative care in terms of cancer pain and pain relief, home or hospice care, role of families in personal autonomy and confidentiality, and role of spiritual care, mainly in the Indian setting, though some literature from other south-east Asian countries and developing countries has also been reviewed.

Pain Relief and Symptom Control:

In developing countries, availability of oral morphine is often restricted for pain relief because of excessive regulations imposed to prevent their misuse and diversion¹¹. Thus on one hand, opioid availability is seriously limited; on the other hand, there are differing public opinions and attitudes about use of opiates. Many myths of pain and opiates are as prevalent, if not more, as in other countries. Hence, due to restrictions and legal hurdles in the opiate availability and dispensing, cancer pain patients end up suffering. Non-compliance of patients to take adequate medications and the resistance from relatives makes it difficult to achieve optimum symptom control. There is no literature to suggest that this is a caste issue, though availability is probably a bit easier or affordable for those in upper class of socio economic ladder and higher education. Lack of awareness among patients, doctors, nurses and paramedical personnel causes unrelieved pain in cancer and other terminal diseases.

Symptom control, the essence of palliative care is not without problems, especially in the difficult socio-economic conditions of a developing country. Indian society is known for its traditional use of raw opium in the form of *amal or doda*, due to its climate and difficult living conditions. The ethnographic information suggests that opium use is in many ways integrated into the socio-cultural fabric of the local community. Raw opium is used for recreation and within settings which facilitate social bonding. The traditional roles ascribed to the use of opium raises dilemmas in its

use as a regular medication for cancer pain relief. A recent study, however, confirmed that diversion of medical morphine towards recreational use is not really an issue. Many inexpensive analgesic drugs are not readily available and some very expensive drugs are often prescribed, adding to the patients' burden. Attempts have been made to increase morphine availability through the courts in India, which have issued directives to improve morphine availability, yet a majority of Indian cancer patients have poor access to the drug.

Primary concerns related to palliative care are cultural, socio-economic and educational in many other developing countries. Increasing poverty, patients and families receiving inadequate information about their diagnosis or prognosis, drug availability and costs, and insufficient knowledge by health care providers are obstacles to palliative care. Other barriers to development include the rural setting, limited professional workforce, competing demands, need for coordination across distinct organizations, and the need to address the dying process in a culturally proficient manner.

In terms of ethics, patients in low-resource countries, have a limited choice with regard to achieving pain relief, due to governmental reasons like its non availability and deficiency in healthcare delivery methods; societal reasons like attitudes of the family towards pain, addiction due to morphine, and myths; and attitudes of health professionals, arising out of lack of adequate knowledge and a negative perception about opiates. It is thus partly an issue of global inequality and partly socio-cultural issue. Prescription practices by many professionals are also influenced by the pharmaceutical industry; as inexpensive formulations like oral morphine are abandoned in favor of expensive ones, like buprenorphine, adding to the economic burden of the individual; a moral and ethical dilemma would be to suggest to the patient in pain or the relatives that they can easily obtain illicit crude opium, cannabis or other such street drugs in the neighbourhood, but wouldn't that be illegal!

Care: home or hospice.

A common moral and ethical dilemma is the wish of the patient to die at home or at a hospice; on one hand caring at home means 'giving up' by the doctors, on the other hand this implies preparing for peaceful death in a familiar environment. Preferences of patients, relatives or doctors may differ. However, failure to achieve preferred place of care or death is a universal issue, and not unique to developing countries. It is difficult to make a choice of either remaining in the hospice for optimal symptom control or returning home, where the medical care may not be available.

Though it is known that attention to palliative care needs could result in good treatment outcome and high level of patients' and doctors' satisfaction, most medical institutions and cancer centers in developing countries lack a specialist palliative care set-up. The lack of palliative care services is due to multiple factors – lack of specialized and trained professionals, inequitable fund allocation (more to curative and high tech treatments), besides lower allocations to health (and education) than to defence! A system based on outpatient care has proven cost-effective, empowering families to care for patients at home. Wherever possible, inpatient facility and home visits are available for those who need them concurrent with growth of the palliative care movement.

The home based palliative care services deliver care to the patients who are unable to reach the hospital, enables patients to care for themselves and empowers the family to care for patients. In some cases, visits for home care were found to help change the attitude of families towards the patients - for example, allaying fear of contagion. In other instances, the visits changed the attitude of the neighbours towards the patient for the better.

A number of volunteers and community workers participate in the home care palliative services. This raises an ethical dilemma. A palliative care voluntary agency leader questions if one can overlook the specifics of the

dying patient's deepest needs and whether the interests of this sick person are best served by amorphous interventions extended by well-meaning people, perhaps even neighbours, or by trained professionals comprising doctors, nurses, and counselors?

Ideally, the patient should be allowed to make an independent, informed choice, to exercise his preference, on where, how and by whom, he / she would like to be cared, and where he/ she would like to meet the end of life. This is often influenced (interfered) by the relatives in the traditional joint family systems. Doctors in palliative care settings often face this ethical conflict of interests, and are persuaded by the family to decide on their behalf.

The volunteers do much of the needed nursing care such as wound care, cleaning out of maggots, doing bedsore prophylaxis, promoting and maintaining good hygiene, and nutrition, supervising the taking of prescribed medications, and supporting and the family members in their care. With respect to the question of how ethical is it to allow lay volunteers to perform medical and nursing tasks, Stjernsward argues that there is no way to compare 'quality' without objective numerators such as numbers covered or ratio of professional caregivers to caretakers. According to him, in developing countries, human resources have been mobilized for palliative care and broad capacity building for home care done, based on ethical principles and equity for all. He points out the negative attitudes by specialists who do not realize the importance of coverage and are unwilling to accept that it is not a question of either-or, but of two interdependent but complementary approaches - everything for a few versus something for all needing it - each with advantages and disadvantages. An approach that provides valuable support and care to the terminally ill for all in need of it in a community would ethically take priority over the presently favored approach of using a multidisciplinary team of palliative medicine experts to care for a lucky few. There is an ethical problem of injustice and equity here when we know the multidisciplinary team doing the palliative care never will achieve sufficient coverage.

However, the issues of autonomy need to be considered in the context of what is available and the barriers to accessing the palliative care services.

Role of Family:

There are two types of dilemmas faced by health professionals regarding communication due to cultural constraints - how to break bad news and whom to inform - patient or the relatives. The issue of informing versus not informing becomes a challenge at times, due to the unique doctor patient relationship, with both the doctor and patient expecting a paternalistic approach. Besides, it is often difficult to decide how much to tell. The few supporters of the "do not tell" policy believe that hope is lost once the truth is out, the "will to live" wanes, and the patient is depressed. However, when such patients come to know the truth, they may lose trust and, it is common to see them manifest feelings of fear, depression, and anger. In due course of time, it would emerge if the cultural constraints in an Indian society continue to prevent truth disclosures to patients.

In a traditional and developing society, the family plays a significant role in each stage of diagnosis and management. In the Indian family scenario, a responsible family member (patriarch) is the decision maker, who would discuss most treatment related matters, and invariably, there is collusion with the treating team. This paternalistic approach pervades throughout the medical practice is not confined to end of life care. This practice comes in the way of an individual's autonomy, and deprives him of the benefits of health services and care. On the positive side, it defends the person from any potential maleficence, and minimizes concerns about the future for the patient. Relatives want to protect their loved ones. It is common to see that most women with cervical cancer hide their diagnosis from their husbands and family members.

Moreover, there is hardly any place for privacy and confidentiality. Cancer affects the family, and is not the individual's problem alone. Hence, information is shared with relatives, irrespective of whether the person

involved desires this or not. Cancer is considered by many families to be due to past sins or karma. There is great amount of stigmatization associated with cancer, with consequent isolation and even social discard of the family making the issue of confidentiality even more important. Ideally, personal consent needs to be voluntary, informed and by a competent person. At times, terminally ill patients may not be totally competent due to physical factors and depression, and may give consent without fully understanding the situation. The patient's wishes must be respected and consent sought with care and sensitivity, but this should include the family, whenever possible or feasible. To illustrate this with an example, palliative home care volunteers have mentioned how they are constantly asked by a number of their patients to park their vehicle at a distance, away from the curious eyes of neighbors. It is a request the volunteers abide by, as they are aware that not only is it a matter of preserving confidentiality but that in a traditional society cancer carries a stigma that can impact negatively on the patient and on the family. This may be one reason why people tend to hide the diagnosis even from those closest to them. The role of family poses a challenge to the use of the four principles of ethics approach. As the traditional patriarchal system is still predominant in most facets of life, it is unrealistic to have a different and competing system of decision-making in healthcare?

It is a difficult ethical and moral dilemma when patients reach health services with advanced disease and in all probability would have to undergo expensive investigations and treatment. Many relatives of the patient and even health professionals are unable to decide how to make appropriate use of their limited funds - for children's education or marriage or for the patient's palliative care! There are no easy answers, as justice to one would be injustice to someone else. The individual and the family usually feel forced to take into account the good of the family, their community, society, and at times even the country. A palliative care doctor in Malaysia wondered whether it was right to operate on these patients when there was no continuity of care - so much effort and expense resulted

in such short-term benefits followed by frustration and suffering for patients and families when the disease recurred.

Euthanasia, like elsewhere in the world, poses a big question in developing countries. Due to poor pain relief, the patient at times requests euthanasia. This desire disappears with adequate analgesia, even raising hopes of a cure!. The support to euthanasia is little due to religious, spiritual and traditional factors, and the fact that such thoughts and acts are considered sinful, and illegal. The practice of palliative care is an alternative for those who are fed up with suffering. Irrespective of the decisions to prolong life or stopping life supports, patients' wishes need to be respected and the person must be allowed to die with dignity and in peace. However, this does not always happen and the elders in the family make the decision or persuade the doctor to decide 'whatever is best'!

Ethics and Spiritual Care:

Spiritual care is an essential component of palliative care. It is especially important in the developing world where medical and comfort resources are limited. It is known that patients, at their end of life, are vulnerable to suggestions and counselors need to desist from imposing their own beliefs. In most instances a sympathetic hearing to spiritual concerns is needed, helping individuals to come to their own conclusions.

Most hospices in India provide nursing care through Christian missionaries, who do a tremendous selfless service, but this creates a conflict with the predominant religious groups of Hindus and Muslims. Though such services by Christian voluntary agencies are provided in many developed countries as well, which are predominantly Christian, they may not encounter the conflicts with patients from other religions. A Christian nurse helping a palliative care center in south India was denied a reentry into the country, fearing religious conversions, under the guise of palliative care! The sociopolitical atmosphere determines some actions irrespective of the ethical *locus standi*. Closely linked to the ecumenical spirituality is the complex issue of multiple religions in a secular society. This gains significance given

the importance of religion in death and pre death and post death ceremonies. Among Hindus, certain customs and rituals for a dying person include putting the person on the ground (and not the bed), pouring holy water (of Ganges or any other holy river), in the persons mouth, besides chanting hymns. The risk of aspiration and interference with ventilatory efforts are overlooked at such a time. In our clinical experience, we have come across patients seeking religious conversions during their last days of life, creating conflict within the family and community. On the other hand, religious groups have successfully participated in community palliative care programmes. Is religious ethics equivalent to medical ethics, one may debate?

India has many systems of alternate and unorthodox medicine, with some link with spirituality. Hospice professionals recommend that these are best tried outside the hospice unless they are in fully-studied clinical trials. The availability of numerous systems of alternative medicine and a hope for cure even at a late stage of the disease means that many patients depend on these as their main form of treatment. Complementary and alternative medicines play a key role in palliative care and improve the quality of life, to some extent, due to some overlap or admixture with spirituality. Very little scientific research on these complementary or alternative methods casts doubts on their effectiveness. These methods with unproven results however attract the gullible patients with advanced diseases. To encourage research in these systems of medicines a substantial sum of federal funding is diverted, with the hope that such research may settle the matter to a certain extent, whether these systems need to be propagated.

The ethical issues in the use of these systems, which lack stringent modern evidence base, are tricky. Public faith in these relatively inexpensive systems is tremendous, and the inadequacy of the expensive modern medical systems only strengthens the resolve of the affected patients and their families to use these unproven systems. Rampant advertising by these systems, with unrealistic claims of cure, are undoubtedly an unethical practice.

Ethics committees in palliative care settings

Is there a need for palliative care centers to have their own ethics committees, to resolve some of the above discussed conflicts? Such committees could help the centers in decision making by the individual, family and even the health professionals. Often there are no absolutely right or wrong answers to such dilemmas, and one may need to have a casuistry approach. An adequate knowledge of relevant laws and legal guidelines can be helpful in having a framework of ethical decision making. The functions of such a committee may include education of patients, caregivers and staff on relevant ethical principles and resources, establishment of ethical guidelines, resolution of disagreements between staff and relatives, and any other ethical issues. Such a committee should be a advisory group to provide ethical solace to palliative care professionals who may have to encounter difficult and disturbing decisions. This committee may help the professional team to take decisions about terminally ill persons who are unable to express their wishes, or may be legally not competent. Or help decision making when the family's and patient's wishes are contradictory. For example, not every patient will read or understand written explanations of the informed consent and it is essential that this be followed up verbal explanation and any questions answered. It is perhaps, unethical to introduce any kind of new service in palliative care without carrying out research to find out if it does good or harm. Even so, this is a sensitive area in which there is danger that researchers may cause distress and may even do harm. It should also be noted that individuals at the end of life and their families are vulnerable. Strong emotions can impair their judgment, their confidence and their ability to concentrate and appraise risks. Some are so desperate for help that they will accept any person who approaches them in a friendly way; others are deeply hurt and unduly suspicious, since services are so scarce in a developing country. The subjects need to be protected from unscrupulous or potentially harmful intervention. This can be achieved by a properly constituted ethics committee attached to a reputable organization,

which can reduce these risks and constitute a source of reassurance to clients.

There is a justification to research and examine the scope, role and benefits of having such ethics committees. Till such time one probably needs to be cautious of the role of such ethics committees.

Ethics of palliative care training & trainers

Palliative care education and training has made a beginning in almost all countries across the world. In low resource countries the palliative care training raises some debatable ethical points. There needs to be a distinction between training of specialists and non-specialists in palliative medicine. It may be questioned whether it is good enough for the nonspecialists to train other non-specialists in pain management, care of fungating wounds and fistulae, or the delirious patient with existential distress. What is the solution for shortage of experts and trainers or educators? In most developing countries, palliative care is still not recognized as a distinct specialty. In Singapore, the recent recognition of palliative medicine as a subspecialty of internal medicine, geriatric medicine and medical oncology is a setback to the development of the field. Continuing medical education offered only by the pharmaceutical industry instils bias into the minds of most medical professionals. Specific demonstrations, like the ones discussed above, can help build education programs that take account of local realities, and promote attitudes, knowledge and skills capable of gradually introducing a greater professional concern and a better prospect of effective care for the dying.

It can be surmised that palliative care services in developing countries are faced with numerous ethical dilemmas. This chapter draws attention to the challenges of using the four principles of ethics to the practice of palliative care in developing countries and traditional societies. The chapter also notes that certain ethical issues are similar to rest of the world, like the attitudes towards palliative care, use of religion based nursing, and some

which are particular to a developing country, like poverty, large number of patients, poor funding, inadequate health resources and infrastructure, few palliative care services and professionals, lack of palliative care education and training, lack of palliative care research and some which are specific to a traditional society, like the joint or extended family system, religious, societal, spiritual and issues related to unorthodox medical systems. The palliative care services need to be a mix of community services, home care, hospital based, and hospices, with a judicious use of available resources. A culturally sensitive, primary care program with help of volunteers, local physician and home health nurse should be developed and tried. In most of the Islamic world also, palliative care is in its infancy, and has similar ethical challenges as discussed here, mainly, undermedication of pain symptoms, which should be minimized in an ethical way. A recent report suggested that the synergistic effect of motivation and knowledge, coupled with the use of local resources, has made possible the development of a network of palliative care services, available for free to terminally ill patients. This approach of dialogical ethics in palliative care in developing countries, involving justice and fairness, may present a promising and relatively novel approach of case-based ethics. The provision of palliative care services in developing countries need to based on determining goods within the traditional framework, through procedures enacted by all those involved. These could be dialogical in that the procedure is that of dialogue, involving both empathic critical discussion and negotiation, and overriding other ethical considerations, within the ethical dialogue. The approach of dialogical bioethics has proven fruitful for resolving bioethical problems such as that of medical futility, where approaches of substantive ethics have reached an impasse. The resolution of the ethical dilemmas need to be sought within the cultural and traditional framework of the society by blending cultural practices with contemporary palliative care medicine.

Chapter 16 Grief in oncology

A grief reaction to the diagnosis of cancer is common and understandable as the person copes with the loss of the previously healthy self, of a particular body part (breast, hair) and resulting disfigurement, of one's role in the society and family, work functioning or impending loss of life. The loss is missed causing an emotional pain and pining for the loss.

The sadness and depression of grief needs to be differentiated from the depressive disorder unrelated to the loss. In grief, there is a preoccupation with the loved object lost, where as in depression, depressive thoughts and cognitions are unrelated to the loss.

Grief is the feeling resulting from the loss of a loved object or person, associated behaviours such as crying, anguish and searching. It is a process not a state characterized by changing affect over time. Grief is also considered as a reaction to the loss and accepting the reality of the loss and restoration of one's feelings, identity and self in the absence of the lost object.

Bereavement refers to the experience of loss of someone through death. Mourning is the social expressions in response to loss and grief. There are mourning rituals and behaviours specific to each culture and religion which help in accepting the reality of loss through an increase in social support which encourages expression of both positive and negative emotions.

Stages of grief:

The stages of grief can be described in many ways.

The common stages of grief as described by Elizabeth Kubler-Ross are are denial, anger, bargaining, depression and acceptance.

Another way of discussing different stages of grief, which in fact serve a purpose during the process of grief towards acceptance and adjustment to the loss is -

Shock: Invariably, shock, denial and dismay is the first stage with the initial shock having feelings of numbness, disbelief. This helps in allowing the person to accept the reality of loss.

Pangs of grief follow the initial shock with multiple emotions like sadness, anger, guilt, searching, anxiety, and vulnerability. These help the person to experience the pain of grief.

Despair: This is followed by feelings of despair characterized by a loss of meaning and direction in life. The person attempts to understand what is going on and helps the individual to adjust to an environment in which the deceased is missing.

Lastly, the process leads to an **adjustment and acceptance** to the loss, develop new relationships and interests, and get used to the absence of the person and the loss. However, this may never go away totally, but the pain and distress associated with the loss is manageable. This helps the person to emotionally relocate the deceased to an important but not central place in the bereaved person's life and move on.

The stages of grief do not always follow a sequence and different individuals may respond differently. The stages appear and reappear during the process and some stages may not happen at all, or may be mitigated.

Impact of grief:

Increased psychological morbidity

Grief causes increased psychological morbidity in the form of depressive and anxiety or panic symptoms. These might manifest as major depression or anxiety and related disorders, alcohol and substance misuse or self harm behaviours. For a variable period there could be poor social functioning, poor academic performance and relationship problems.

Increased physical morbidity

Grief makes a person vulnerable to a variety of health problems, poor physical health and more visits to health professionals. This may be due to impaired immune function making a person vulnerable to infections or non communicable diseases. There could be increased risk of heart problem, elevated blood pressure or worsening of psychosomatic illnesses, worsening of arthritis and even increased relapses and recurrences in cancer. This has been discussed in an earlier chapter signifying the role of psycho-neuro-endocrino-immunology.

Increased mortality rates due to multiple factors has also been noted.

Factors related to severe grief state or reaction:

- Age of the individual
- Preexisting illness
- Duration of grief
- Sudden death or loss
- Those who are prone to anxiety or depression
- Unable to participate in the mourning rituals or funeral proceedings
- Inability to see the dead body or remains of the deceased.
- Multiple stresses

Poor social or family support

Types of grief

 Normal: Grief following a loss or death of a loved one is a normal phenomenon as described in the above process or stages. Grief is considered to last up to 6 or 12 months, and does not cause any psychosocial impairment.

Grief may be abnormal, morbid or pathological or complicated as described below.

Abnormal grief may be

- Non acceptance, denial: person doesnot accept the death. Initial transient denial is normal, but when it persists for many days and interferes with day-to-day life, it is considered abnormal.
- Avoidance of dead person: the person avoids seeing the remains
 of the deceased, and avoids to talk about the deceased or touch the
 body.
- Avoidance of funeral, burial: the person avoids going to the burial
 ground, cemetery or avoids the funeral due to extreme anxiety,
 sadness, distress or feeling too upset or disturbed about the
 processes following death. There is some evidence of a conflict with
 the funerals and burials manifesting as excess versus no visit to
 grave
- Hold on to belongings: the family or relatives may hold on to the belongings of the deceased person, unable to part with these; clinging on to these as a memory or remembrance. The family may maintain their room as shrine, have excess versus no photographs.
- Sense of presence, illusions, hallucinations: these are varying manifestations of the phenomenon of denial. Continued searching for the existence of the deceased may be observed.

 Domination by negative memories is noted in the beginning and gradually get replaced by more fond and positive recollections of the dead person.

Morbid or Pathological Grief

Grief is considered morbid or pathological when there is excessive anxiety, sadness, excessive guilt, excessive anger – towards self, others, including doctors and even God and fate; and excessive religiosity.

Anniversary Reactions are experiencing features of grief on the anniversary day of the death, year after year. Remembering the deceased on the anniversary is normal, but if the experience becomes too distressing and disturbing, it indicates unresolved grief,

Complicated Grief

Grief is considered complicated if the psychological and emotional responses of grief have features of an identifiable psychiatric disorder like, dissociative disorder [fainting attacks], phobic disorder, obsessive compulsive disorder, reactive depression, reactive mania, acute psychotic episode or alcoholism & substance use.

- Identification with the deceased, may also be seen wherein the
 person acts and behaves like the dead one, and commonly, have
 similar symptoms as the person who expired.
- Over idealization of the dead person is seen commonly with the death of a celebrity or a famous person.

Another way to discuss types of grief is based on the course and trajectory of the grieving process.

Grief can be -

Normal: as described above.

Chronic or prolonged, when it lasts longer than one year, and shows no signs of abating or becoming less severe.

Exploding or hypertrophied, when it becomes very severe within a very short period, days and weeks following death.

Absent, when there are absolutely no features of grief which are expected to have occurred.

Oscillating grief is when the features of grief come and go in a short period of time, up and down, severe to absent to again severe and again absent.

Delayed grief starts a few days, weeks or months after the death,

Inhibited Grief is when the features appear to be present but being inhibited by the person

Anticipatory Grief can be seen in relatives of persons with cancer undergoing palliative care. This is in anticipation of death of the person; the features of anticipatory grief and similar to that of grief.

Grief based on loss can also be observed; loss of parents leads to thoughts of the past; the loss of spouse shows preoccupation with the present; loss of child shows preoccupation of future; loss of sibling has disturbances and thoughts related to past, present and future.

The loss may not always be due to death of a person, it may be loss of a body part, like mastectomy, loss of hair, amputation, resections, hysterectomy and similar loss of body part or function.

Assessment & Management

This includes careful enquiry about any death or loss which could have occurred in the person's life. The main presentation may be one of sadness and depression or anxiety or sleep disturbances.

It is important to differentiate grief reaction from depressive disorder.

A history of recent loss, temporally related to the onset of symptoms and a preoccupation with the loss, missing the lost person or object indicate a grief reaction. Person feels better when talking about the loss.

If there are abnormal presentations of grief, might indicate a conflict or disturbed relationship with the deceased.

Risk factors for severe grief, mentioned above, should be enquired.

Talking about the loss and grief symptoms itself relieves the distress.

At times, more intense grief therapy work may be needed, which includes re-grieving.

A group therapy session of persons recently bereaved can also prove beneficial.

Counselling and psychotherapy are indicated in cases of severe grief and where ever conflicts or interpersonal relationship problems are observed.

Chapter 17 Spirituality

The spirit will always be there.

Spiritual care is an essential component of palliative care. A World Health Organisation's Handbook on Palliative Care by Helmut Sell describes that Palliative care comprises of relief from pain and other distressing symptoms; psychological and **spiritual care** of the patient with the aim of improving morale and emotional status despite poor physical prognosis; work with family, friend and caregivers to establish a support system to help patient to cope, to remain self-determining, and to live as joyfully and actively as possible until death; a support system to help family during the patient's illness and in bereavement. All aspects of this definition including cancer pain, morale, family, and death and bereavement have a significant element of spirituality.

Spirituality plays an integral role in the care of the terminally ill. Hospice philosophy promotes patient and family centred care that is palliative, holistic and interdisciplinary. Spiritual care has been a major component of hospice care that is consistent with these values. Pertinent issues related to the role of spirituality in palliative care include the doctor-patient relationship, provision of spiritual care, and who provides this care and the difference between spirituality and religion. In today's medical practice, even a deeply concerned clinician can consider spiritual aspects of patient's care as a problem, viewing them as ethical problems or psychosocial ones. Spirituality includes two main components: faith/religious beliefs and meaning/spiritual well-being. These two constructs of spirituality have an important role in supportive care and end of life care.

Spirituality in end of life:

There is a close association between feelings of demoralization and spirituality as demoralization implies deprivation of spirit, courage and discipline. Demoralization, is experienced as a persistent inability to cope, together with associated feelings of helplessness, hopelessness, meaninglessness, subjective incompetence and diminished self-esteem. Demoralization has been commonly observed in the medically and psychiatrically ill and is experienced as existential despair, hopelessness, helplessness, and loss of meaning and purpose in life. Although sharing symptoms of distress, demoralization is distinguished from depression by subjective incompetence in the former and anhedonia in the latter. Demoralization can occur in people who are depressed, and cancer patients who are not depressed. Hopelessness, loss of meaning, and existential distress is proposed as the core features of the diagnostic category of demoralization syndrome. This syndrome can be differentiated from depression and is recognizable in palliative care settings. Thus, there is an apparent admixture of depression, loss of meaning and purpose, and existentialism in demoralization.

The doctor patient relationship and communication have spiritual hues which are less often recognized. In Indian settings, patients and families still view doctor as God or Godly, and often leave decision making to the doctor! Decision making on behalf of someone else, discussing diagnosis or other bad news situation is never easy since it goes beyond discussing medical facts and emotions. Patients and relatives raise questions like - Why me?; What will happen in future ?; Why did this happen to me ?; What will happen to me after I die ?; Will I be remembered ?; Will I be missed ?; and so on. Such questions assume importance at end-of-life period, as the uncertainty can potentially cause distress and restlessness of the mind. A large part of this distress is spiritual distress. Spiritual and religious factors also influence health dynamics – trust for clinicians, nurses, stigma, own

group dilemma and treatment adherence. Members of many religious groups may feel best understood by a professional who shares their own religious background. Spiritual and religious factors play a significant role in formation and maintenance of support groups.

Spiritual Distress & Coping:

Palliative care clinicians should be alert to symptoms of spiritual distress and intervene accordingly. Spiritual distress may be associated with negative religious coping. Negative religious coping like, punishment or abandonment by God, was reported to be positively associated with distress, confusion, depression, and negatively associated with physical and emotional well-being, as well as quality of life. The exact prevalence of spiritual distress in end of life in Indian settings is not known, though given the use of traditional, spiritual coping methods in different stages on cancer, one might speculate that spiritual distress could be relatively less or different from the Western world.

When faced with suffering and threats in life, patients frequently articulate spiritual concerns. Cancer patients use spiritual and religious coping methods naturally, when other coping methods do not provide solace. In a study of cancer patients in Bangalore, the commonest coping methods used were resort to religion and karma. Cultural and spiritual factors are invariably inter related and it may not be possible to segregate these.

Do spirituality & religiosity need to be distinguished in end-of-life care?

This is an important question in palliative care since both spirituality and religiosity increase as death approaches. Spirituality, religion and creativity may be inter-related and significant in their own right. One's spirituality or religious beliefs and practices may have a profound impact on how the individual copes with the suffering that accompanies advanced disease. People confuse between spirituality and religiosity and consider these synonymous. It is important to recognize that there are clear cut differences

between spirituality and religiosity. Spirituality is especially important in developing countries and traditional societies where medical and comfort resources may be limited.

Spiritual Pain:

Spiritual pain has been defined as "pain caused by extinction of the being and meaning of the self". The conceptual framework of spiritual pain based on a philosophical perspective consists of three dimensions of a human being - as a being founded on temporality, a being in relationship, and a being with autonomy. The attempts to assess these perspectives makes it easier to talk with the patients about their spiritual pain.

The large body of empirical research suggesting that patients' spiritual and existential experiences influence the disease process has raised the need for health care professionals to understand the complexity of patients' spiritual pain and distress. A study evaluated participants' intensity of spiritual pain, physical pain, depression, and intensity of illness, with a qualitative focus on the nature of patients' spiritual pain and the kinds of interventions patients believed would ameliorate their spiritual pain. It was noted that 96% of the patients reported experiencing spiritual pain, but they expressed it in different ways, as an intrapsychic conflict, as interpersonal loss or conflict, or in relation to the divine. Intensity of spiritual pain was correlated with depression, but not physical pain or severity of illness. The intensity of spiritual pain did not vary by age, gender, disease course or religious affiliation. Given both the universality of spiritual pain and the multifaceted nature of pain, it has been proposed that when patients report the experience of pain, more consideration be given to the complexity of the phenomena and that spiritual pain be considered a contributing factor. Spiritual pain left unaddressed both impedes recovery and contributes to the overall suffering of the patient.

Spiritual healing & treatment of spiritual distress:

Spiritual distress and spiritual pain would need a management plan directed towards spiritual healing. Invariably patients and families seek relief from different lay sources. It is known that patients, at their end of life, are vulnerable to suggestions and counselors need to desist from imposing their own beliefs. In most instances a sympathetic hearing to spiritual concerns is needed, helping individuals to come to their own conclusions. Guidelines for spiritual care giving include self-knowledge of one's own spiritual needs, authenticity and honesty and respect for the beliefs and practices of the patient and family. Existing psychotherapeutic interventions for spiritual suffering can be provided by a novel meaning-centered group psychotherapy for advanced cancer patients. The meaning-centered therapy is being used in a number of palliative care centers in the West, its applicability and usefulness in Indian settings is worth a try.

There are many systems of alternate and unorthodox medicine, most with some component of spirituality. Hospice professionals recommend that these are best tried outside the hospice unless they are in fully-studied clinical trials. The availability of numerous systems of alternative medicine and a hope for cure even at a late stage of the disease means that many patients depend on these as their main form of treatment and hope. Complementary and alternative medicines play a key role in palliative care and improve the quality of life, to some extent, perhaps, due to some overlap or admixture with faith and spirituality. Traditional therapies like pranic healing, yoga, pranayama, transcendental meditation, sudarshan kriya yoga (SKY), music therapy, tai chi and other complementary methods like reiki, aromatherapy, and alternative medicines like ayurveda, naturopathy etc. all have a variable spiritual element and are popular in traditional societies. Some studies have examined client use of spiritual and/or religious practices to cope with illness and adversity. One survey indicated significant relationships of spiritual practices such as yoga, prayer and meditation to working with palliative care clients. The total number of

these approaches was predicted by factors such as theoretical orientation and the social workers' own struggles with palliative care and other issues.

Inadequate scientific research on these complementary or alternative methods casts doubts on their effectiveness. These methods with unproven results, and misleading advertising, attract the gullible patients with advanced diseases. Public faith in these relatively inexpensive systems is tremendous, and the inadequacy of the expensive modern medical systems only strengthens the resolve of the affected patients and their families to use these unproven systems.

Clinical Implications:

Spirituality is complex and challenging to implement into clinical actions. Professionals have little or no training on how to deal with this aspect, especially in the end of life. Palliative care education programmes should have sufficient training inputs on spiritual aspects. Measurement of spirituality and spiritual care need to be important components of such a training.

Measurement of Spirituality

There are a few structured methods of assessing spiritual aspects like HOPE [Sources of Hope, Organised religion, Personal spirituality and practices, Effect on medical care and end of life issues], FICA [Faith, Importance / influence, Community, Address / apply], SPIRIT [Spiritual belief system, Personal spirituality, Integration with a spiritual community, Ritualized practices and restrictions, Implications for medical care, Terminal events planning. There can be a semi structured interview consisting of different questions which can help assessing spiritual issues raised by serious illness, especially at the end of life.

A scale for assessment of Spiritual distress has been developed for use in Indian settings also.

Spiritual and existential well-being are major components of Health Relate Quality of Life, especially at end of life. Overall, Quality of Life (QOL) is highly correlated with spiritual well-being among dying patients. There are also some standardised methods to assess spiritual well-being and spiritual quality of life, like the World Health Organisation Spiritual, Religious, and Personal Beliefs (WHOQOL SRPB) scale, Functional Assessment of Chronic Illness Therapies (FACIT Sp) Spiritual Well Being Scale and Holland's Brief Spiritual Beliefs Inventory for use in quality of life research in life-threatening illness. The simple way would, however, be listening to the person's spiritual concerns, thoughts and feelings, acknowledge these and reassure. Peace of mind and spiritual satisfaction were considered as more important than functional and psychological aspects in Indian cancer patients.

Spiritual Care:

Most hospices in India provide nursing care through Christian missionaries, who do a tremendous selfless service, but this may create a conflict with the predominant religious groups of Hindus and Muslims. Though such services by Christian voluntary agencies are provided in many developed countries as well, which are predominantly Christian, they may not encounter the conflicts with patients from the multiple religions in a secular society. This gains significance given the importance of religion in death and pre death and post death ceremonies. In clinical experience, one comes across patients seeking religious conversions during their last days of life, creating conflict within the family and community. On the other hand, religious groups have successfully participated in community palliative care programmes. Professionals working in palliative care settings employ diverse methods to improve quality of life of their patients by suggesting prayer, devotion, yoga, meditation or philosophical pursuits, whereas the patients themselves seek abode in holy or religious places, akin to hospice towns or cities, to obtain mental and spiritual solace awaiting death.

Spiritual Issues of Caregivers:

The spiritual issues in the caregivers of the terminally ill person are equally, if not more, important. The spiritual concerns and distress in the caregiver are likely to continue from period of anticipatory grief to the grieving period. The assessment and care of spiritual distress in caregivers could be similar to that in their patients.

Existential and spiritual issues are gaining clinical and research importance in palliative and supportive care of cancer patients. As concepts of adequate supportive care expand beyond a focus on pain and physical symptom control, existential and spiritual issues such as meaning, hope and spirituality in general have received increased attention from supportive care clinicians and clinical researchers. Spirituality cannot be imposed; it can only be shared. The objective of addressing spiritual issues at end of life is also to ensure a 'good death', which requires access to any spiritual support required by the patient or others involved in the care. Traditional palliative care in India has been practiced through the ages, with home based spiritual and religious care of the dying according to traditional customs and rituals, and hopefully this would continue with adequate support from modern palliative care.

Spiritual quotient:

The Spiritual Quotient, Sp Q may indicate a ratio of Spiritual strengths and spiritual distress or weaknesses. Thus, these might be involvement with spiritual activities and getting sufficient spiritual satisfaction and peace of mind versus spiritual pain and distress. In management of a person with advanced disease, attempts should be made to maintain a positive spiritual quotient, implying that there are more positive spiritual events as compared to spiritual distress.

Chapter 18 Staff Stress in oncology

Staff will be stressed unless you do something about it

Professionals involved in the management and care of cancer patients and their relatives are under continued stress due to the extensive morbidity and mortality related to the disease.

The common causes of staff stress can be due to different factors which could be listed as

Personal and personality related: Persons with anxiety prone,
neurotic personality or those who are too self-involved and selfabased are at a higher risk for developing staff stress earlier than
others. The motivation to join oncology practice and palliative care is
another key factor, is it to meet personal emotional needs or doing
the 'in' thing, or to affiliate with a leader, or the need to prove
oneself. The more the person invests emotionally into this activity,
more are the chances of an early manifestation of staff stress and
burnout.

Other personal factors are the amount of social and family support the person has and if there have been stressful life events. If these live events are health related or bereavements encountered, the stress may be intense. The professional may feel inadequate to deal with emotional needs or of not having enough knowledge about handling symptoms.

Staff members with higher death anxiety find difficulty in dealing with death in their patients.

- Work or job related are mainly noted to be more if there is excessive
 work load with poor support from colleagues or hospital
 administration. Those who are not able to afford a break in their
 work tend to get easily stressed out. Communication problems
 within the team and with other agencies are another source of
 stress. Lack of support for the dying patient/families can also be
 perceived to be stressful.
- Role in the care and management of the patient: Role stressors are an important unrecognized factor causing staff stress. These include the feeling that time is short for the interventions and the life of the patient; there is a dilemma between the efforts should be towards curing or caring for the person. The compassion and empathy can also cause a role diffusion and confusion between the role being both a professional and a friend to the patient or the family caregivers. This can lead to role ambiguity and role confusion, specially when the patient or caregivers press upon the doctor, nurse or professionals to make decisions on their behalf.
- Environmental factors: These are general stresses of life and living and may not be directly related to the disease or its treatment, like rising prices, political turmoil, overcrowding, financial difficulties or inter personal problems.
- Patient-related stressors: These are related to the morbidity and complications related to the disease, specially those which were unexpected or unwanted. Stress is also noted if there are patients who are having problems accepting death, patients who are angry and hostile, those who abuse alcohol or drugs. Young patients and children with cancer cause more emotional distress to the professionals. Negative responses in family members and their unrealistic demands are other sources of stress. Patients with whom the staff identifies or develops a personalized relationship can cause more psychological and emotional distress for the professionals.

 Administrative factors: These vary from poor infrastructure, lack of medications or equipment and poor staffing. Shortage of staff increases the burden on the existing staff. Poor pay / salary and facilities to the staff also increases the discontentment among the staff.

Staff stress among physicians is noted to be due to following reasons:

- Problems of communication & relationships
- Difficulty in taking conflicting decisions
- Feeling lack of competence in breaking or giving bad news
- Work overload
- Repeated confrontation with difficult & delicate situations

Staff stress among nurses is noted to be higher among those

- attending terminal patients
- on repeated or continuous night duties
- with high personal standards
- who are self-critical
- who face a lack of communication
- who receive little recognition of work well done
- who have had poor or scarce training

Staff stress in the team is observed in those teams which have

- Lack of communication
- Protagonism causes mistrust, suspicion
- Poor administrative support for social support,
- Decision making, work involvement
- Unrealistic objectives
- Admission of dying patients

It has been noted that among the hospice caregivers' half the stress is contributed from work environment, one third from occupational role, one fifth from patient/family and <10% from illness related factors.

MANIFESTATIONS OF STAFF STRESS:

The manifestations of staff stress can be multiple and varied and are similar to some extent to features of any stress. These can be

- physical problems
- psychological problems
- behavioral problems

The common physical symptoms are:

- fatigue,
- sleeplessness,
- feeling nervous,
- tension pains/aches &
- low back ache
- · lack of appetite

The common psychological symptoms are:

- depression and anxiety
- low self-esteem, decreased self-worth,
- self-criticism and cynicism
- somatization/ somatic concern
- irritability
- feelings of failure
- poor concentration
- grief, guilt,

The common behavioural symptoms are

- agitation
- restlessness
- withdrawal
- smoking
- drinking
- indulging in high risk behaviours

Other problems noted as a part of staff stress are -

- lack of organization
- loss of sense of priority
- problems with team members
- less-caring attitudes
- disenchantment
- lack of stimulus in work

BURNOUT: Continuous, moderate to severe staff stress leads to burnout.

This syndrome involves

- emotional exhaustion
- negative attitudes towards the recipients (depersonalization)
- a tendency to evaluate oneself negatively
- · dissatisfaction with accomplishments
- amotivation and a lack of interest

Burnout is associated with

- work overload,
- · role ambiguity,
- role conflict,
- time & staffing limitations,
- lack of advancement opportunities,

- poor work relations,
- lack of a leader or peer support,
- increased demands by patients and families
- frequent exposure to the death and dying.

Methods of coping with staff stress

Dealing with psychological problems has been found to be more stressful than dealing with physical problems. Some of the practical methods in dealing with staff stress and preventing burn out are -

- Effective teamwork
- · Regular team meetings
- Team in-service education
- Staff support groups
- Grieving/memorial services/death rounds
- Maintaining records, journals, memory books

Methods of coping with staff stress: There are many methods available to cope with this stress of working with cancer patients. These include

- Sharing non-work-related social activities as a team
- Clear job descriptions with reasonable workloads and a stimulating work environment
- Taking time off for a change in the nature of work; vacation; posting to a less stressful of different work
- Support from family and friends
- Acquiring a sense of competence, control and pleasure
- Lifestyle management like walking, jogging, swimming or doing physical or mental exercises.
 - Other lifestyle management strategies include
- having outside activities
- physical activities and diversions

- non-job related interactions
- taking time off/ Vacation
- adequate nutrition and sleep
- meditation and relaxation
- keep a pet
- Developing a personal philosophy regarding illness, death, one's role in caring for a dying person.
- Personal coping methods may vary from listening to music, doing creative activities, gardening, drawing, painting to doing yoga, meditation or relaxation exercises.
 - Developing self-control, using humour, learning from mistakes and sharing frustrations.
 - Maintaining self-esteem and valuing personal worth by evaluating gains achieved
 - Recognizing that you are here not to prevent death but to make dying easier
 - Acquiring a sense of competence, control& pleasure
 - seeing the patient obtain relief
 - o positive feedbacks from the patient & family
 - o empathic contact with patients
 - assisting patients and families to cope
 - witnessing the smooth termination of life

Preventive strategies in burnout:

Certain administrative measures can be useful in preventing burnout and reducing staff stress. These are organising training and courses on communication skills, team building and stress control. Conducting, organising or attending such courses, training programmes and continuing medical education activities or professional development activities can prove to be useful

Reorganising resources can be effective, like -

Different duties according to capabilities

Establish fair rotation system

Stimulate goals in high quality of work

System of 'breaks' during duties

Creating protocols, codes, bioethic committees

Individual measures can also be useful. These could include

- Aiming at reaching one's innermost motivation
- Altruism but with goodwill, humor, respect
- Maintaining one's private life
- Developing a talent to listen carefully
- Accepting oneself as one is, and don't blame others
- Keeping a sense of priority, being organised and upto date in knowledge and developments
- Finding time to meditate, relax and rest
- Searching for spirituality and personal philosophy
- Trying to have an external support
- Accept the fact that life is maintained by different factors;

Professional caregivers need to recognize that it takes a 'total person' to respond day after day to the 'total needs' of other people. Caregivers should care for their welfare in order to serve better. The quality of life of the staff is important for providing good quality services and quality of life of their patients.

REFERENCES, RESOURCES & FURTHER READING

The information provided in different chapters in the book has been prepared in consultation with the following references and resources. There are also important reading resources given here.

Al-Aama T, Brymer C, Gutmanis I, Woolmore-Goodwin SM, Esbaugh J, Dasgupta M. (2011). Melatonin decreases delirium in elderly patients: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 26:687-94

Andersen BL, Farrar WB, Golden-Kreutz D, Kutz LA, MacCallum R, Courtney ME, et al. Stress and immune responses after surgical treatment for regional breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1998 Jan 7;90(1):30-6.

Andersen BL, Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Glaser R. A biobehavioral model of cancer stress and disease course. Am Psychol. 1994 May;49(5):389-404.

Andersen BL, Woods XA, Copeland LJ. Sexual self-schema and sexual morbidity among gynecologic cancer survivors. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1997 Apr;65(2):221-9.

Andersen BL. Sexual functioning morbidity among cancer survivors. Current status and future research directions. Cancer. 1985 Apr 15;55(8):1835-42.

Anderson BL, Schmuch G. Sexuality and cancer. Atlanta, GA: The Society: American Cancer Society textbook of clinical oncology; 606-16; 1991.

APA. American Psychiatric Association, (1999). Practice guidelines for the treatment of patients with delirium. Am J Psychiatry 156S:1–20.

Auchincloss SS. Evaluation and management of sexual dysfunction in cancer patients. Current Concepts in PsychoOncology and AIDS: Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Centre, pp 183-190; 1987.

Barton RT. Life after laryngectomy. Laryngoscope. 1965 Sep;75(9):1408-15.

Battersby C, Armstrong J, Abrahams M. Mastectomy in a large public hospital. Aust N Z J Surg. 1978 Aug;48(4):401-4.

Binger CM, Ablin AR, Feuerstein RC, Kushner JH, Zoger S, Mikkelsen C. Childhood leukemia. Emotional impact on patient and family. N Engl J Med. 1969 Feb 20;280(8):414-8.

Boettger S, Friedlander M, Breitbart W, Passik S.(2011). Aripiprazole and haloperidol in the treatment of delirium. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 45:477-82.

Breitbart W, Cohen KR. (1998) Delirium. In: Psycho-oncology, (Editor) Holland JC, Oxford University Press, New York, pp.564-575.

Breitbart W, Gibson C, Tremblay A. (2002) The delirium experience: delirium recall and delirium-related distress in hospitalized patients with cancer, their spouses/caregivers, and their nurses. Psychosomatics 43:183-94.

Brotto LA, Yule M, Breckon E. (2010) Psychological interventions for the sexual sequelae of cancer: a review of the literature. J Cancer Surviv. 4:346-60.

Bukberg J, Penman D, Holland JC. Depression in hospitalized cancer patients. Psychosom Med. 1984 May-Jun;46(3):199-212.

Burish TG, Carey MP, Krozely MG, Greco FA. Conditioned side effects induced by cancer chemotherapy: prevention through behavioral treatment. J Consult Clin Psychol. 1987 Feb;55(1):42-8.

Cameron LD, Leventhal H, Love RR. Trait anxiety, symptom perceptions, and illness-related responses among women with breast cancer in remission during a tamoxifen clinical trial. Health Psychol. 1998 Sep;17(5):459-69.

Capuron L, Ravaud A, Dantzer R. Timing and specificity of the cognitive changes induced by interleukin-2 and interferon-alpha treatments in cancer patients. Psychosom Med. 2001 May-Jun;63(3):376-86.

Caraceni A, Grassi L (2011) Delirium: Acute Confusional States in Palliative Medicine. 2nd edition, Oxford University Press, New York.

Carlson LE, Angen M, Cullum J, (2004). High level of untreated distress and fatigue in cancer patients. Br J Cancer 90: 2297-304

Carter PA. A brief behavioral sleep intervention for family caregivers of persons with cancer. Cancer Nurs. 2006 Mar-Apr;29(2):95-103.

Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, S.K., Channabasavanna, S.M. Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1996.

Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998.

Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Channabasavanna SM, Anantha N, Reddy BKM, SS. Levels of anxiety and depression in patients receiving radiotherapy in India. PSYCHO-ONCOLOGY 1996;5:343-6.

Chaturvedi S. Psychiatric aspects of pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain. 1985;1:42-5.

Chaturvedi SK & Maguire P. (1998). Persistent somatization in cancer: a follow up study. Journal of Psychosomatic Research. 45, 249-256.

Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Channabasavanna SM. Detection of anxiety and depression in cancer patients. NIMHANS Journal. 1994;12:141-4.

Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS. Breaking bad news-Issues important for psychiatrists. Asian J Psychiatr. 2010 Jun;3(2):87-9.

Chaturvedi SK, Hopwood P, Maguire, P. (1993). Non organic somatic symptoms in Cancer. European Journal of Cancer 29A: 1006-1008.

Chaturvedi SK, Loiselle CG, Chandra PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care: a cross-cultural perspective. Indian J Palliat Care. 2009 Jan;15(1):2-9.

Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P, Somashekhar BS (2006). Somatization in cancer. International Review of Psychiatry. 18, 49-54.

Chaturvedi SK, Peter Maguire G, Somashekar BS. Somatization in cancer. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2006 Feb;18(1):49-54.

Chaturvedi SK, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Shenoy A, BS Pk. Quality of life of Oral Cancer Patients. New Delhi: MacMillan India, Ltd; 1996.

Chaturvedi SK, Shenoy A, Prasad KM, Senthilnathan SM, Premlatha BS. Concerns, coping and quality of life in head and neck cancer patients. Support Care Cancer. 1996 May;4(3):186-90.

Chaturvedi SK, Uchitomi Y. Psychosocial and Psychiatric Disorders. Clinical Psycho-Oncology: An international perspective 2012:55-69.

Chaturvedi SK. Exploration of concerns and role of psychosocial intervention in palliative care--a study from India. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1994 Mar;23(2):256-60.

Chaturvedi, S.K.: Psycho Oncology. In, Recent Advances in Psychiatry Eds. JN Vyas & N Ahuja. JP Publishers, New Delhi, 1, 114-129, 1994.

Chaturvedi, S.K., Kumar, Satheesh. Anil Kumar. Psycho Oncology. In Textbook of Postgraduate Psychiatry, Eds. J.N. Vyas & Niraj Ahuja. Jaypee Publishers, New Delhi, pp 450-464, 1999

Cohen M, Kuten A. Cognitive-behavior group intervention for relatives of cancer patients: a controlled study. J Psychosom Res. 2006 Aug;61(2):187-96.

Cohen-Cole SA, Brown FW, McDaniel JS. Diagnostic assessment of depression in the medically ill. New York: Oxford University Press; 1993.

Cruess DG, Antoni MH, McGregor BA, Kilbourn KM, Boyers AE, Alferi SM, et al. Cognitive-behavioral stress management reduces serum cortisol by enhancing benefit finding among women being treated for early stage breast cancer. Psychosom Med. 2000 May-Jun;62(3):304-8.

Dahale A, Sivasankaran SV, Chaturvedi SK. Depression in oncology. In Elsevier Update: Psychiatry, Dealing with Depression in Medically III Patients. Elsevier. New Delhi 83-92, 2012.

De Simone GG. Palliation of Pancreatic Cancer. Progress in Pall Care. 1994;2:126-31.

Derogatis LR, Morrow GR, Fetting J, Penman D, Piasetsky S, Schmale AM, et al. The prevalence of psychiatric disorders among cancer patients. JAMA. 1983 Feb 11;249(6):751-7.

Devlin HB, Plant JA, Griffin M. Aftermath of surgery for anorectal cancer. Br Med J. 1971 Aug 14;3(5771):413-8.

Dy SM, Apostol CC (2010). Evidence-based approaches to other symptoms in advanced cancer. Cancer J. 16:507-13.

Fallowfield L, Ratcliffe D, Jenkins V, Saul J. Psychiatric morbidity and its recognition by doctors in patients with cancer. Br J Cancer. 2001;84(8):1011-5.

Figueroa-Moseley C, Jean-Pierre P, Roscoe JA, Ryan JL, Kohli S, Palesh OG, Ryan EP, Carroll J, Morrow GR. (2007) Behavioral interventions in treating anticipatory nausea and vomiting. J Natl Compr Canc Netw. 5:44-50.

Folstein MF, Bassett SS, Romanoski AJ, Nestadt G (1991) The epidemiology of delirium in the community: the Eastern Baltimore Mental Health Survey. Int Psychogeriatr 3:169-76.

Friedman SB, Chodoff P, Mason JW, Hamburg DA. Behavioral Observations on Parents Anticipating the Death of a Child. Pediatrics. 1963 Oct;32:610-25.

Furler J, Kokanovic R, Dowrick C, Newton D, Gunn J, May C. (2010). Managing depression among ethnic communities: a qualitative study. Ann Fam Med. 8:231-6.

Geyer S. Life events, chronic difficulties and vulnerability factors preceding breast cancer. Soc Sci Med. 1993 Dec;37(12):1545-55.

Goldberg DP, Gater R, Sartorius N, Ustun TB, Piccinelli M, Gureje O, et al. The validity of two versions of the GHQ in the WHO study of mental illness in general health care. Psychol Med. 1997 Jan;27(1):191-7.

Grassi L & Rosti G. (1996) Psychiatric and psychosocial concomitants of abnormal illness behaviour in patients with cancer. Psychother Psychosom. 65:246-52

Grassi L, Nanni MG, Uchitomi Y, Riba M. (2011): Pharmacotherapy of depression in people with cancer. In Depression and Cancer (Editors) Kissane, Maj M, and Sartorius N. John Wiley & Sons, NY, pp 151-176.

Grassi L, Rosti G, Albieri G, Marangolo M. (1989) Depression and abnormal illness behavior in cancer patients. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 11:404-11.

Havlik RJ, Vukasin AP, Ariyan S. The impact of stress on the clinical presentation of melanoma. Plast Reconstr Surg. 1992 Jul;90(1):57-61; discussion 2-4.

Henderson VP, Massion AO, Clemow L, Hurley TG, Druker S, Hebert JR. A randomized controlled trial of mindfulness-based stress reduction for

women with early-stage breast cancer receiving radiotherapy. Integr Cancer Ther. 2013 Sep;12(5):404-13.

Holland JC, Romano SJ, Heiligenstein JH, Tepner RG, Wilson MG. A controlled trial of fluoxetine and desipramine in depressed women with advanced cancer. Psychooncology. 1998 Jul-Aug;7(4):291-300.

Holland JC, Rowland J, Lebovits RA. Reaction to cancer treatment. Assessment of emotional response to adjuvant radiotherapy as a guide to planned intervention. Psychiatric Clinics of North America. 1979;2:347-58.

Howard LM, Barley EA, Davies E, Rigg A, Lempp H, Rose D, Taylor D, Thornicroft G. (2010) Cancer diagnosis in people with severe mental illness: practical and ethical issues. Lancet Oncol. 11:797-804

Hughes J. Emotional reactions to the diagnosis and treatment of early breast cancer. J Psychosom Res. 1982;26(2):277-83.

Hughes JE. Depressive illness and lung cancer. II. Follow-up of inoperable patients. Eur J Surg Oncol. 1985 Mar;11(1):21-4.

Hughson AVM, Cooper AF, McArdle CS, Russel AR, Smith DC. Psychiatric morbidity in disease free survivors following radiotherapy and adjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer: A two year follow up study. British Journal of Surgery. 1980;67:370-6.

Ingle RJ, Burish TG, Wallston KA. Conditionability of cancer chemotherapy patients. Oncol Nurs Forum. 1984 Jul-Aug;11(4):97-102.

Inouye SK (2006): Delirium in Older Persons. N Engl J Med 354:1157-1165.

Inouye SK, van Dyck CH, Alessi CA, Balkin S, Siegal AP, Horwitz RI. Clarifying confusion: the confusion assessment method. A new method for detection of delirium. Ann Intern Med. 1990 Dec 15;113(12):941-8.

Jakeways MS, Mitchell V, Hashim IA, Chadwick SJ, Shenkin A, Green CJ, et al. Metabolic and inflammatory responses after open or laparoscopic cholecystectomy. Br J Surg. 1994 Jan;81(1):127-31.

Jimmie Holland, William s Brietbart, P.B. Jacobsen. Handbook of Psycho oncology, Oxford University Press, New York 2nd edition, 2010.

Johns SA. Translating dignity therapy into practice: effects and lessons learned. Omega (Westport) 2013;67(1-2):135-45.

Johnson FL, Rudolph LA, Hartmann JR. Helping the family cope with childhood cancer. Psychosomatics. 1979 Apr;20(4):241, 5-7, 51.

Kagen-Goodheart L. Reentry: living with childhood cancer. Am J Orthopsychiatry. 1977 Oct;47(4):651-B.

Kalash GR. Psychotropic drug metabolism in the cancer patient: clinical aspects of management of potential drug interactions. Psychooncology. 1998 Jul-Aug;7(4):307-20.

Kast RE. Mirtazapine may be useful in treating nausea and insomnia of cancer chemotherapy. Support Care Cancer. 2001 Sep;9(6):469-70.

Kelly CM, Juurlink DN, Gomes T, Duong-Hua M, Pritchard KI, Austin PC, Paszat LF. (2010): Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and breast cancer mortality in women receiving tamoxifen: a population based cohort study. BMJ 340:c693.

Kent S, Bluthe RM, Kelley KW, Dantzer R. Sickness behavior as a new target for drug development. Trends Pharmacol Sci. 1992 Jan;13(1):24-8.

Kiecolt-Glaser JK, Stephens RE, Lipetz PD, Speicher CE, Glaser R. Distress and DNA repair in human lymphocytes. J Behav Med. 1985 Dec;8(4):311-20.

Kissane DW, Clarke DM, Street AF. Demoralization syndrome--a relevant psychiatric diagnosis for palliative care. J Palliat Care. 2001 Spring;17(1):12-21.

Kissane DW, Grabsch B, Clarke DM, Smith GC, Love AW, Bloch S, et al. Supportive-expressive group therapy for women with metastatic breast cancer: survival and psychosocial outcome from a randomized controlled trial. Psychooncology. 2007 Apr;16(4):277-86.

Kupst MJ, Schulman JL, Honig G, Maurer H, Morgan E, Fochtman D. Family coping with childhood leukemia: one year after diagnosis. J Pediatr Psychol. 1982 Jun;7(2):157-74.

Lansky SB. Childhood leukemia. The child psychiatrist as a member of the oncology team. J Am Acad Child Psychiatry. 1974 Summer;13(3):499-508.

Lawlor PG, Gagnon B, Mancini IL, Pereira JL, Hanson J, Suarez-Almazor ME, Bruera ED. (2000). Clinical utility, factor analysis, and further validation of the memorial delirium assessment scale in patients with advanced cancer: Assessing delirium in advanced cancer. Cancer 88:2859-67.

Lederberg MS, Holland JC. Psycho Oncology in Comprehensive Text book of Psychiatry London: Williams and Wilkins; 1989.

Lloyd-Williams M, Shiels C, Dowrick C. The development of the Brief Edinburgh Depression Scale (BEDS) to screen for depression in patients with advanced cancer. J Affect Disord. 2007 Apr;99(1-3):259-64.

Loprinzi CL, Kugler JW, Sloan JA, Mailliard JA, LaVasseur BI, Barton DL, et al. Venlafaxine in management of hot flashes in survivors of breast cancer: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2000 Dec 16;356(9247):2059-63.

Loprinzi CL, Sloan JA, Perez EA, Quella SK, Stella PJ, Mailliard JA, et al. Phase III evaluation of fluoxetine for treatment of hot flashes. J Clin Oncol. 2002 Mar 15;20(6):1578-83.

Lowenberg JS. The coping behaviors of fatally ill adolescents and their parents. Nurs Forum. 1970;9(3):269-87.

Luigi Grassi & Michelle Riba [Editors] Clinical Psycho-Oncology: An international perspective. Wiley Blackwell, Oxford UK, 2012.

Macleod AD. (2007). The Psychiatry of Palliative Medicine. The dying mind. Radcliff publishing, New York. Pp 5-18.

Maguire GP, Lee EG, Bevington DJ, Kuchemann CS, Crabtree RJ, Cornell CE. Psychiatric problems in the first year after mastectomy. Br Med J. 1978 Apr 15;1(6118):963-5.

Maguire GP, Tait A, Brooke M, Thomas C, Howat JM, Sellwood RA, et al. Psychiatric morbidity and physical toxicity associated with adjuvant chemotherapy after mastectomy. Br Med J. 1980 Nov 1;281(6249):1179-80.

Massie MJ (2004): Prevalence of depression in patients with cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 32: 57–71.

Massie MJ, Lloyd-Williams M, Irving G, Miller K. The prevalence of depression in people with cancer. (2010). In: Depression and Cancer. Kissane D, Maj M, Sartorius N (eds). Chichester: Wiley, pp 1-36.

McDaniel JS, Musselman DL, Porter MR, Reed DA, Nemeroff CB. Depression in patients with cancer. Diagnosis, biology, and treatment. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1995 Feb;52(2):89-99.

Mehnert A, Vehling S, Scheffold K, Ladehoff N, Schon G, Wegscheider K, et al. [Prevalence of Adjustment Disorder, Acute and Posttraumatic Stress Disorders as well as Somatoform Disorders in Cancer Patients.]. Psychother Psychosom Med Psychol. 2013 Jul 4.

Meyerowitz BE, Sparks FC, Spears IK. Adjuvant chemotherapy for breast carcinoma: psychosocial implications. Cancer. 1979 May;43(5):1613-8.

Miovic M, Block S (2007). Psychiatric disorders in advanced cancer. Cancer 15;110:1665-76.

Mitchell AJ, Chan M, Bhatti H, Halton M, Grassi L, Johansen C, Meader N. (2011) Prevalence of depression, anxiety, and adjustment disorder in oncological, haematological, and palliative-care settings: a meta-analysis of 94 interview-based studies. Lancet Oncol; 12: 160–74.

Montgomery SA, Asberg M. A new depression scale designed to be sensitive to change. Br J Psychiatry. 1979 Apr;134:382-9.

Morita T, Akechi T, Ikenaga M, Inoue S, Kohara H, Matsubara T, Matsuo N, Namba M, Shinjo T, Tani K, Uchitomi Y. (2007). Terminal delirium: recommendations from bereaved families' experiences. J Pain Symptom Manage 34:579-89.

Morris T, Greer HS, White P. Psychological and social adjustment to mastectomy: a two-year follow-up study. Cancer. 1977 Nov;40(5):2381-7.

Morrison JM. The West Midlands co-operative trial of adjuvant chemotherapy for operable breast cancer. Cancer Treat Rev. 1979 Jun;6 Suppl:87-90.

Musselman DL, Miller AH, Porter MR, Manatunga A, Gao F, Penna S, et al. Higher than normal plasma interleukin-6 concentrations in cancer patients with depression: preliminary findings. Am J Psychiatry. 2001 Aug;158(8):1252-7.

National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health Commissioned by the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2010) Delirium: diagnosis, prevention, and management.2010. (Clinical guideline 103.) ww.nice.org.uk/CG103

National Collaborating Centre for Mental Health Commissioned by the National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (2009). Depression in adults with a chronic physical health problem: treatment and management. 2009. (Clinical guideline 91.) www.nice.org.uk/CG91

Naylor A. Premature mourning and failure to mourn: their relationship to conflict between mothers and intellectually normal children. Am J Orthopsychiatry. 1982 Oct;52(4):679-87.

Naysmith A, Hinton JM, Meredith R, Marks MD, Berry RJ. Surviving malignant disease. Psychological and family aspects. Br J Hosp Med. 1983 Jul;30(1):22, 6-7.

Okamoto Y, Matsuoka Y, Sasaki T, Jitsuiki H, Horiguchi J, Yamawaki S. (1999). Trazodone in the treatment of delirium. J Clin Psychopharmacol. 19:280-2

Okuyama T, Akechi T, Shima Y, Sugahara Y, Okamura H, Hosaka T, Furukawa TA, Uchitomi Y. (2008) Factors correlated with fatigue in terminally ill cancer patients: a longitudinal study. J Pain Symptom Manage; 35:515-23.

Okuyama T, Endo C, Seto T, Kato M, Seki N, Akechi T, Furukawa TA, Eguchi K, Hosaka T. (2009). Cancer patients' reluctance to discuss psychological distress with their physicians was not associated with underrecognition of depression by physicians: a preliminary study. Palliat Support Care. 7:229-33.

Omne-Ponten M, Holmberg L, Burns T, Adami HO, Bergstrom R. Determinants of the psycho-social outcome after operation for breast cancer. Results of a prospective comparative interview study following mastectomy and breast conservation: Psychosocial adjustment after mastectomy and breast-conserving treatment. Eur J Cancer. 1992 Aug 15;28A(6-7):1062-7.

Pezzella G, Moslinger-Gehmayr R, Contu A. Treatment of depression in patients with breast cancer: a comparison between paroxetine and amitriptyline. Breast Cancer Res Treat. 2001 Nov;70(1):1-10.

Pirl WF, Roth AJ. Diagnosis and treatment of depression in cancer patients. Oncology (Williston Park). 1999 Sep;13(9):1293-301; discussion 301-2, 305-6.

Raison CL, Miller AH. Depression in cancer: new developments regarding diagnosis and treatment. Biol Psychiatry. 2003 Aug 1;54(3):283-94.

Ramirez AJ, Craig TK, Watson JP, Fentiman IS, North WR, Rubens RD. Stress and relapse of breast cancer. BMJ. 1989 Feb 4;298(6669):291-3.

Ray C. Adjustment to Mastectomy: The Psychological impact of disfigurement. Baltimore, Md: University Park Press; 1978.

Rayner L, Price A, Evans A, Valsraj K, Hotopf M, Higginson IJ.(2011). Antidepressants for the treatment of depression in palliative care: systematic review and meta-analysis. <u>Palliat Med.</u> 25:36-51. Redeker NS, Lev EL, Ruggiero J. Insomnia, fatigue, anxiety, depression, and quality of life of cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy. Sch Inq Nurs Pract. 2000 Winter;14(4):275-90; discussion 91-8.

Romero LM, Raley-Susman KM, Redish DM, Brooke SM, Horner HC, Sapolsky RM. Possible mechanism by which stress accelerates growth of virally derived tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1992 Nov 15;89(22):11084-7.

Roth AJ, Breitbart W. (1996) Psychiatric emergencies in terminally ill cancer patients. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am.10:235-59.

Roth AJ, Levenson JA.(2006): Psychiatric emergencies. In: Quick Reference for Oncology Clinicians: The Psychiatric and Psychological Dimensions of Cancer Symptom Management. IPOS Press, pp 19-25.

Rowse GJ, Weinberg J, Bellward GD, Emerman JT. Endocrine mediation of psychosocial stressor effects on mouse mammary tumor growth. Cancer Lett. 1992 Jul 31;65(1):85-93.

Schain WS, d'Angelo TM, Dunn ME, Lichter AS, Pierce LJ. Mastectomy versus conservative surgery and radiation therapy. Psychosocial consequences. Cancer. 1994 Feb 15;73(4):1221-8.

Schmale AH, Morrow GR, Davis A, Illies E, McNally J, Wright G, et al. Pretreatment behavioral profiles associated with subsequent psychosocial adjustment in radiation therapy patients: a prospective study. Int J Psychiatry Med. 1982;12(3):187-95.

Sellick SM, Crooks DL. Depression and cancer: an appraisal of the literature for prevalence, detection, and practice guideline development for psychological interventions. Psychooncology. 1999 Jul-Aug;8(4):315-33.

Shaffer JW, Graves PL, Swank RT, Pearson TA. Clustering of personality traits in youth and the subsequent development of cancer among physicians. J Behav Med. 1987 Oct;10(5):441-7.

Shimizu K, Akechi T, Shimamoto M, Okamura M, Nakano T, Murakami T, Ito T, Oba A, Fujimori M, Akizuki N, Inagaki M, Uchitomi Y.(2007). Can psychiatric intervention improve major depression in very near end-of-life cancer patients? Palliat Support Care. 5:3-9.

Shimizu K, Akizuki N, Nakaya N, Fujimori M, Fujisawa D, Ogawa A, Uchitomi Y (2011). Treatment response to psychiatric intervention and predictors of response among cancer patients with adjustment disorders. J Pain Symptom Manage. 41:684-91.

Silberfarb PM, Hauri PJ, Oxman TE, Schnurr P. Assessment of sleep in patients with lung cancer and breast cancer. J Clin Oncol. 1993 May;11(5):997-1004.

Silberfarb PM, Holland JC, Anbar D, Bahna G, Maurer LH, Chahinian AP, et al. Psychological response of patients receiving two drug regimens for lung carcinoma. Am J Psychiatry. 1983 Jan;140(1):110-1.

Spielberger C. The Manual for the State-Trait Anxiety Inventory. Palo Alto: Consulting Psychological Press. 1983.

Stark DP, House A. Anxiety in cancer patients. Br J Cancer. 2000 Nov;83(10):1261-7.

Stearns V, Isaacs C, Rowland J, Crawford J, Ellis MJ, Kramer R, et al. A pilot trial assessing the efficacy of paroxetine hydrochloride (Paxil) in controlling hot flashes in breast cancer survivors. Ann Oncol. 2000 Jan;11(1):17-22.

Steer RA, Ball R, Ranieri WF, Beck AT. Dimensions of the Beck Depression Inventory-II in clinically depressed outpatients. J Clin Psychol. 1999 Jan;55(1):117-28.

Stommel M, Given BA, Given CW. Depression and functional status as predictors of death among cancer patients. Cancer. 2002 May 15;94(10):2719-27.

Takeuchi T, Furuta K, Hirasawa T, Masaki H, Yukizane T, Atsuta H, Nishikawa T. (2007). Perospirone in the treatment of patients with delirium. Psychiatry Clin Neurosci 61:67-70.

Temoshok L. Personality, coping style, emotion and cancer: towards an integrative model. Cancer Surv. 1987;6(3):545-67.

Theobald DE, Kirsh KL, Holtsclaw E, Donaghy K, Passik SD. An open-label, crossover trial of mirtazapine (15 and 30 mg) in cancer patients with pain and other distressing symptoms. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2002 May;23(5):442-7.

Thomas SF, Glynne-Jones R, Chait I, Marks DF. Anxiety in long-term cancer survivors influences the acceptability of planned discharge from follow-up. Psychooncology. 1997 Sep;6(3):190-6.

Townes BD, Wold DA, Holmes TH. Parental adjustment to childhood leukemia. J Psychosom Res. 1974 Feb;18(1):9-14.

Uchiyama M, Tanaka K, Isse K, Toru M. (1996). Efficacy of mianserin on symptoms of delirium in the aged: an open trial study. Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry. 20:651-6.

van der Pompe G, Duivenvoorden HJ, Antoni MH, Visser A, Heijnen CJ. Effectiveness of a short-term group psychotherapy program on endocrine and immune function in breast cancer patients: an exploratory study. J Psychosom Res. 1997 May;42(5):453-66.

van Heeringen K, Zivkov M. Pharmacological treatment of depression in cancer patients. A placebo-controlled study of mianserin. Br J Psychiatry. 1996 Oct;169(4):440-3.

Walker L, Walker M, Sharp D (2003). Current provision of psychosocial care within palliative care. In Lloyd Williams M (ed). Psychosocial issues in palliative care, Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp 49-65

Weisman A, Worden W, Sobel HJ. Psychological screening and intervention with cancer patients. Massachussets General Hospital Psychiatry, Boston. 1979.

Wellisch DK, Jamison KR, Pasnau RO. Psychosocial aspects of mastectomy: II. the man's perspective. Am J Psychiatry. 1978 May;135(5):543-6.

Wellisch DK, Yager J. Is there a cancer-prone personality? CA Cancer J Clin. 1983 May-Jun;33(3):145-53.

Wirsching M, Druner HU, Herrmann G. Results of psychosocial adjustment to long-term colostomy. Psychother Psychosom. 1975;26(5):245-56.

Worden JW, Weisman AD. Preventive psychosocial intervention with newly diagnosed cancer patients. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 1984 Oct;6(4):243-9.

Zebrack BJ, Zeltzer LK, Whitton J, Mertens AC, Odom L, Berkow R, et al. Psychological outcomes in long-term survivors of childhood leukemia, Hodgkin's disease, and non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: a report from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. Pediatrics. 2002 Jul;110(1 Pt 1):42-52.

Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1983 Jun;67(6):361-70.

Appendix 1

Publications on Indian research on psycho oncology, year wise

SCIENTIFIC INDIAN PUBLICATIONS ON PSYCHIATRIC, PSYCHOLOGICAL & PSYCHOSOCIAL ASPECTS OF CANCER & PALLIATIVE CARE:

A list of Indian Publications on psychosocial aspects of cancer has been compiled here from the available sources and the Pubmed / Medline search. If people are aware of any more similar publications in the national or international journals those can be added to this list and made complete. These have been listed year wise.

Number of publications by years

Upto 1980 05 1981-1990 26 1991-1995 20 1996-2000 61 2001-2005 51 2006-2010 61 2011- 2015 37 2016-2020 94

- Seth, M., & Saksena, N.K. Personality of patients suffering from cancer, cardiovascular disorders, tuberculosis and minor ailments. *Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 4, 135-140. 1977.
- 2. Seth M, Saksena NK. Personality characteristics of lung cancer patients, Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 5, 43-48, 1978.
- 3. Seth M, Saksena NK. Personality differences between male and female cancer patients, Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 5, 155-160, 1978.
- 4. De Souza C., & De Souza, L. Psychological impact of mastectomy in Indian women. *Indian Journal of Cancer*, *16*, 67-73. 1979

 Patel NJ, Sinha BK, Gawadia ML. Psychological manifestations in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology 7, 147-150, 1980.

- Mehta M, Abrol BM. Emotional reaction and adjustment problems for patients with laryngeal carcinoma. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology 9, 107-112, 1982.
- 2. Joseph CD. Psychological supportive therapy for cancer patients. Indian Journal of Cancer, 20, 268-270, 1983.
- 3. Mattoo SK, Varma VK, Bose SM. Psychosocial adjustment to breast cancer: pre-operative assessment. PGI Bulletin 17, 121-125, 1985.
- 4. Kuruvilla K, Singh AD. Psychological reactions in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine, 8, 22-25, 1985.
- 5. Mattoo SK, Varma VK, Bose SM. Psychosocial adjustment to breast cancer post operative assessment PGI Bulletin 19, 19-24, 1985.
- Vaidya, A.K., Srivastava, S.N., Srivastava, K.B. Neuroticism in hypertensive and cancer patient. Perspectives in Psychological Researches, 8, 34-37. 1985
- 7. Doongaji, D.R., Apte, J.S., Dutt, M.R., Thatte, S.S., Rao, M.M., & Pradhan, M.M. Measurement of psycho-social stress in relationship to an illness (a controlled study of 100 cases of malignancy). Journal of Postgraduate Medicine, 31, 73-79. 1985
- 8. Gupta, P.C., Aghi, M.B., Bhonsle, R.B., Murti, P.R., Mehta, F.S., Mehta, C.R., et.al. An intervention study of tobacco chewing and smoking habits for primary prevention of oral cancer among 12,212 Indian villagers. IARC Scientific Publications, 74, 307-318. 1986.
- 9. Bandyopadhyay, S., Ghosh, K.K., Chattopadhyay, P.K., & Majumdar, A. Hormone correlates of life stress events in lung and oral cancer patients. Social Science International, 2, 1-10. 1986.

- 10. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric aspects of chronic pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 42-45, 1986.
- 11. Chaturvedi SK. Coping with cancer pain. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica, 74, 112, 1986.
- 12. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosomatic and sociological aspects of pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 160, 1986.
- 13. Patel MJ, Sinha BK, Shah PM, Vankar GK, Parikh BJ. Patterns of Psychological disturbance among leukemia patients and their relatives. Indian Journal of Cancer 24, 264-271, 1987.
- 14. Gautam S, Nijhawan M. Communicating with cancer patients. British Journal of Psychiatry, 150, 760-764, 1987.
- 15. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial intervention in cancer patients. Journal of Rehabilitation of Asia. 28, 1-4, 1987.
- 16. Shrivastava M, Rai G, Agarwal GN, Srivastava VK. Emotional reactions in cancer patients. Indian J Clin Psychol. 14, 56-60, 1987.
- 17. Bandyopadhyay, S., Chattopadhyay, P.K., Ghosh, K.K., & Brahmachari, R.N. Arousal and Cancer: An interdisciplinary study with breast cancer. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 14, 46-51. 1987.
- 18. Feroz, I., & Beg, M.A. Death anxiety in malignant cancer patients as related to age and socioeconomic status. Perspectives in Psychological Researches, 10, 1-6. 1987
- 19. Bandyopadhyay,S., Chattopadhyay,P.K., Ghosh, K.K., & Basu, A.K. Neuroticism & arousal correlates to plasma cortisol level in cancer of the cervix. Indian Psychologist, 5, 1-8. 1988.
- 20. Khanna R, Singh RPN. Terminal illness in an Indian setting: problems of communication. Indian Journal of Psychiatry 30, 257-261, 1988.
- 21. Kulhara P, Ayyagiri S, Nehra R. Psychological aspects of cancer cervix. Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine, 11, 79-83, 1988.
- 22. Chaturvedi SK. Pain Relief in active patients with cancer. British Medical Journal, 298, 461, 1989.

- 23. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial Intervention and survival of breast cancer patients. Lancet, ii, 1209, 1990.
- 24. Kulhara P, Verma SC, Bambery P, Nehra R. Psychological aspects of hematological malignancies, Indian Journal of Psychiatry 32, 279-284, 1990.
- 25. Chaturvedi SK. Asian Patients and the HAD Scales. British Journal of Psychiatry, 156, 133, 1990.
- 26. Chaturvedi SK. Substituting non-somatic symptoms for somatic symptoms (for diagnosing depression in cancer). American Journal of Psychiatry, 147, 958, 1990.

1991-1995.

- 1. Chaturvedi SK. What Quality of Life means for Indians in relation to cancer. Social Science & Medicine 33, 91-99, 1991.
- 2. Chaturvedi SK. Clinical irrelevance of HADS factor structure (for use in cancer patients). British Journal of Psychiatry, 159, 298, 1991.
- 3. Chaturvedi SK. Quality of Life and Palliative care. Annals of Oncology, 2(9), 693, 1991.
- 4. Rao GP, Malhotra S, Marwaha RK. Psychosocial study of leukemic children and their parents. Indian Pediatr. 29(8):985-990, 1992.
- 5. Mandal, J.M., Ghosh, R., & Nair, L. Early childhood experiences & life events of male cancer patients, psychosomatic patients & normal persons: A comparative study. Social Science International, 8, 44-49. 1992
- Chakravorty, S.G., Chakravorty, S.S., Patel, R.R., DeSouza, C.J.M., Doongaji, D.R. Delay in specialist consultation in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Cancer, 30, 61-66. 1993
- 7. Chakravorty, S.G., De Souza, C.J.M., & Doongaji, D.R. A psychiatric evaluation of referred cancer and medical patients: A comparative study. Indian Journal of Cancer, 30, 55-60. 1993

- Nair, L., Deb, S., & Mandal, J. A study on repression- sensitization, personality characteristics and early childhood experiences of male cancer patients. Journal Personality and Clinical Studies, 9, 87-94. 1993.
- Dhamija, S., Sehgal, A., Luthra, U.K., & Sehgal, K. Factors associated with awareness and knowledge of cervical cancer in a community: implication for health education programmes in developing countries. Journal of the RoyalSociety of Health, 113, 184-186, 1993
- 10. Chaturvedi SK, Hopwood P and Maguire GP. Somatisation in cancer patients. European Journal of Cancer. 29A (7), 1006-1008, 1993.
- 11. Chaturvedi SK. Psycho Oncology. In Recent Advances in Psychiatry (Ed. JN Vyas & N Ahuja). JP Publishers, New Delhi, 114-129, 1993.
- 12. Alexander PJ, Dinesh N, Vidyasagar MS. Psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients and its relationship with awareness of illness and expectations about treatment outcome. Acta Oncologica 32(6), 623-626, 1993
- 13. Chaturvedi, SK, Hopwood P and Maguire GP. Antidepressant medications in cancer patients. PSYCHO ONCOLOGY, 3:57-60, 1994.
- 14. Channabasavanna SM, Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Anantha N, Reddy K and Sharma S. Cancer and Well Being. Quality of Life in Health - a modern concern (Editors: S.Rajkumar & Shuba Kumar) Madras pp 68-78, 1994.
- 15. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Channabasavanna SM. et al. Detection of anxiety and depression in cancer patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 12, 141-144, 1994.
- 16. Chaturvedi SK. Exploration of concerns and the role of psychosocial intervention in Palliative care. Annals of Medicine, Singapore, 23: 756-760, 1994.
- 17. Chaturvedi SK, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Shenoy A, Premkumari. Quality of life of Oral Cancer Patients. In ORAL CANCER: THERAPY IIIB, 528-531, MacMillan India Ltd, 1994.

- 18. Chaturvedi SK. Exploration of Concerns related to Gynecological Cancers. GYNECOLOGY SNAPSHOT 3, 16-19, 1995.
- 19. Sharan, P., Mehta, M., & Chaudhry, V.P. Coping and adaptation in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Indian Journal of Pediatrics, 62, 467-471. 1995.
- 20. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP. Coping and adaptation in parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Indian J Pediatr. 62(6):737-41, 1995.

- 1. Chaturvedi SK, Shenoy A, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Premakumari, BS. Concerns, Coping and Quality of life in head and neck Cancer Patients. SUPPORTIVE CARE IN CANCER 4, 32-36, 1996.
- Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Channabasavanna SM, Reddy BKM, Anantha, N, and Sharma S. Levels of anxiety and depression in patients receiving radiotherapy. Psycho Oncology 5, 343-346, 1996.
- 3. Chaturvedi SK and Chandra P. Rationale of psychotropic medications in palliative care. PROGRESS IN PALLIATIVE CARE, 4, 39-44, 1996.
- 4. Chandra P, Chaturvedi SK, Channabasavanna SM. Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS, Bangalore, 1996.
- Mehrotra, S., & Mrinal, N.R.. Impact of cancer diagnosis: Association with emotional control & introspectiveness. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 23,107-111. 1996
- 6. Chaturvedi SK. Recommendations of the Task Force on Education in Palliative Care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 2, 41-43, 1996.
- 7. Urs GB, D' Souza L, Kumar GV, Singh M. A study of presumptive stress in cancer patients. Ind J Clin Psychol. 2, 131-135. 1997.

- Satpathy, S., & Das, I.B. Psychological correlates in leukemia. Journal of Indian Psychiatric Society- Orissa, 6, 5-20. 1997.
- 9. Babu, U., Murthy, R.S., Chandra, P.S., & Vijayaram,S. Characteristics of depression in cancer cervix patients attending a pain clinic. NIMHANS Journal, 15,196-197. 1997.
- 10. Mehrotra S & Mrinal NR. Blunting as an information processing style in cancer patients, NIMHANS JOURNAL, 15 (1), 53-59, 1997.
- 11. Kulhara P, Marwaha R, Das K, Aga VM. Burden of care in parents of children suffering from hematological malignancies. Indian Journal of Psychiatry 40, 13-20, 1998.
- 12. Chandra P, Chaturvedi SK, Channabasavanna SM, Reddy BKM, Anantha, N, and Sharma S. Psychological Well Being in patients receiving radiotherapy - a prospective study. Quality Of Life Research, 7, 495-500, 1998
- 13. Chaturvedi, S.K. & Maguire, P. Persistent somatization in cancer: a follow up study. Journal of Psychosomatic Research. 45, 249-256, 1998.
- 14. Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, S.K. et al. Awareness of diagnosis and psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients a study from South India. Journal of Psychosomatic Research 45, 257-262, 1998.
- 15. Chaturvedi, S.K. & Chandra, P. Palliative Care in India. Supportive Care in Cancer, 6, 81-84, 1998.
- 16. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998.
- 17. Akhileswaran R. Psychosocial issues in cancer pain. In, Chandra,P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues.NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1 5, 1998.
- Vasudevan S. Spiritual care of the dying: a view point. In, Chandra,
 P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues.
 NIMHANS. Bangalore, 43 49, 1998.

- 19. Shinde U. Role of volunteers in cancer care. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 61 69, 1998.
- Chandra PS. Neurospsychiatric aspects of cancer. In, Chandra,
 P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues.
 NIMHANS. Bangalore, 70 78, 1998.
- 21. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Dealing with difficult situations. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 11 21, 1998.
- 22. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Psychopharmacology in oncology practice. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K.[eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 22-35. 1998,
- 23. Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Sleep disturbances in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 36-42, 1998,
- 24. Anil Kumar, Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. Psychosocial Methods of treatment. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 50-60. 1998,
- 25. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. Sexual issues in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 79 90. 1998,
- 26. Chandra PS. Staff stress in oncology and experience of staff support group. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 91 102, 1998.
- 27. Babu SBU. Assessment and treatment of depression in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 103 122, 1998.
- 28. Babu SBU. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in women. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 141 – 153, 1998.

- 29. Bharat S. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in children. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 123 140, 1998.
- 30. Chaturvedi, SK. Quality of life in advanced cancer: psychosocial aspects. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 4(2), 17-23, 1998.
- 31. Kohli, N., & Dalal, A.K. Culture as a factor in causal understanding of illness: A study of cancer patients. Psychology and Developing Societies, 10, 115-129. 1998
- 32. Khubalkar, R., & Khubalkar, M. Mastectomized Indian women: Psychological sequelae and dynamics of underutilization of prosthesis. Indian Journal of Cancer, 36, 120-126. 1999.
- 33. Chawla, S., Mohanti, B.K., Rakshak, M., Saxena, S., Rath, G.K. Temporal assessment of quality of life of head and neck cancer patients receiving radical radiotherapy. Quality of Life Research, 8, 73-78. 1999.
- 34. Saxena, A., Mendoza, T., & Cleeland, C.S. The assessment of cancer pain in North India: The validation of the Hindi Brief Pain Inventory-BPI-H. Journal of Pain and Symptom Management, 17, 27-41. 1999.
- 35. Sharan, P., Mehta, M. & Choudhry, V.P. Coping & adaptation in parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblast leukemia. Indian Journal of Pediatrics, 62, 737-741. 1999.
- 36. Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P., Shenoy, A., Premalatha, B.S. Assessment of Quality of life of oral cancer patients. In, ORAL ONCOLOGY Volume VI. Editor A.K. Varma. MacMillan India Ltd. New Delhi, pp 509 to 512, 1999.
- 37. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP Psychiatric morbidity in children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Pediatr Hematol Oncol.16(1):49-54, 1999.

- 38. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP Psychiatric disorders among parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 16(1):43-47, 1999.
- 39. Mishra A. Necessity of Psychological Assessment in the Head and Neck Cancer. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 41, 384-385, 1999.
- 40. Chaturvedi, SK., Kumar, Satheesh., Anil Kumar. Psycho oncology. In Textbook of Post graduate Psychiatry, Eds. J.N. Vyas, N Ahuja. Jaypee Publishers, New Delhi, 450-464, 1999.
- 41. Chandra PS, Akhileswaran R, Chaturvedi SK, and Shinde U. Caring at home: frequently asked questions by persons with advanced cancers and their caregivers. Published by BHT center for Palliative care Education, 1999.
- 42. Chawla S, Mohanti BK, Rakshak M, Saxena S, Rath GK, Bahadur S. Temporal assessment of quality of life of head and neck cancer patients receiving radical radiotherapy. Qual Life Res. 8(1-2):73-8, 1999.
- 43. Chaturvedi, SK. Quality of life in cancer patients. In Advances in Oncology, Eds. M. Pandey, M.K. Nair & P. Sebastian. Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. New Delhi, , pp 146-156, 2000.
- 44. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Sateeshkumar G. Insomnia in patients with advanced cancer. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 6, 3-8, 2000.
- 45. Chaturvedi SK. Psychological issues in children with advanced diseases. In, Psychosocial Aspects of Children who are terminally ill. Edited by S. Bharath, NIMHANS, Bangalore, pp 4-8, 2000.
- 46. Chaturvedi SK. Hope, the internal strength. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 45-46, 2000.
- 47. Chaturvedi SK, KVR Sastry, Chandra PS & BA Chandramouli.

 Quality Of Life of Patients with Brain Tumours: Observations of the Pilot Study. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 191-196, 2000.
- 48. Jacob A, Chaturvedi SK. Caregivers of Neurotumor Patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 239-245, 2000.

- 49. Chaturvedi SK, Gandhi A, Lopes C, Chandramouli BA, & Sastry, KVR. Psychiatric To: & Psychosocial Problems in Neurosurgical Patients with Specific Reference to Brain Tumors. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 165-176, 2000.
- 50. Chaturvedi SK. Tumour in Brain, Cancer in Mind. Editorial. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 137-138, 2000.
- 51. Sharma MP, Pathak M, Chaturvedi SK, KVR Sastry. Symptom distress in patients with brain tumors. . NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 177-186, 2000.
- 52. Pathak M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK, Sastry KVR. Quality of life in brain tumours. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 197-204, 2000.
- 53. Kumaraswamy N, Biswal BM, Mukhtar F, Chaturvedi SK. Screening for psychiatric morbidity in cancer patients in Malaysia. . NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 231-234, 2000.
- 54. Pandey M, Singh SP, Behere PB, Roy SK, Singh S, Shukla VK. Quality of life in patients with early and advanced carcinoma of the breast. Eur J Surg Oncol 26:20–4, 2000;
- 55. Dalal, A.K. Living with a chronic disease: Healing and psychological adjustment in Indian society. Psychology and Developing Societies, 12, 67-81. 2000
- 56. Kausar, R., & Illyas, F. A longitudinal study of anxiety in cancer patients receiving chemotherapy. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 57-63. 2000
- 57. Khalid, R., & Gul, A. Posttraumatic stress disorder like symptoms in breast cancer patients. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 47-55. 2000
- 58. Khan, M.A., Sehgal, A., Mitra, A.B., Agarwal, P.N., Lal, P., & Malik, V.K. Psycho behavioral impact of mastectomy. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 65-71. 2000.
- 59. Rajagopal MR. Quality of life issues in cancer. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 18-25, 2000.

- 60. Babu KG. Quality of life in oncology patients. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 26-28, 2000.
- 61. Vasudevan S. Quality of life in health & disease: a spiritual perspective. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 12-17, 2000.

- Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial oncology in relation to breast cancer: Psychological & social aspects of breast cancer. In, Breast Cancer in the new millennium. Edited & published by Ajay Mehta, Nagpur, pp 128-131, 2001.
- 2. Mohanti BK, Bansal M, Gairola M, Sharma D. Palliative care education and training during residency: a survey among residents at a tertiary care hospital. Natl Med J India. 14(2):102-104, 2001.
- 3. Chaturvedi SK, Eranti S, Kirthana R. Quality of life research in India. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 11-18, 2001.
- 4. Pandey M, Thomas B. Rehabilitation of cancer patients. J Postgrad Med. 47(1):62-5, 2001.
- Thomas BC, Mohan NV, Thomas I, Pandey M Development of a distress inventory for cancer: preliminary results. J Postgrad Med.48(1):16-20, 2002.
- Chaturvedi SK. Quality of life issues related to tobacco use. In, Tobacco Counters Health volume II, Editor, A.K. Verma. MacMillan India Ltd, New Delhi, pp 172 – 174, 2002.
- 7. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Nair MK. Psychological distress in cancer patients: hypothesis of a distress model. Eur J Cancer Prev.11(2):179-185, 2002.

- 8. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Eremenco S, Nair MK. Quality of life in breast cancer patients: validation of a FACT-B Malayalam version. Qual Life Res 11:87–90, 2002.
- Bansal, M., Patel, F.D., Mohanti, B.K., & Sharma, S.C. Setting up a palliative care clinic within a radiotherapy department: a model for developing countries. Supportive Care in Cancer, 11, 343-347. 2003
- 10. Pai, K., Mehrotra, S., & Vidyasagar, M.S. Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: An experiential account of therapy issues. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 19, 211-220. 2003
- 11. Pai, K., Mehrotra, S. & Vidyasagar, M.S. Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: Observations on the feasibility issue. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 19,113-118. 2003.
- 12. Sharma, Y., Mattoo, S.K., Kulhara, P., Sharma, S.C., & Sharan, P. Stress and coping in women with cervical and breast cancer in India. German Journal of Psychiatry, 2, 40-48. 2003
- 13. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Oncology. In, Psychiatry by Ten Teachers, Editor JN Vyas & SS Nathawat, Published by Aditya Medical Publishers, New Delhi, pp 420- 433, 2003.
- 14. Gandhi A. & Chaturvedi SK. Anxiety and depression in terminally ill patients. In, Anxiety and Depression in Clinical Practice, editors Mohan Isaac & Nilesh B. Shah, Abbot India Ltd., Mumbai, pp 125-132, 2003.
- 15. Kamath P, Gandhi A, Indira Devi, B, Chaturvedi SK, Shastri KVR. Health Related Quality Of Life In Patents With Spinal Disorders. Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology, 6 (2), 21 24, 2003.
- 16. Pandey M, Latha PT, Mathew A, Ramdas K, Chaturvedi SK, Iype EM, Nair KM. Concerns and coping strategies in patients with oral cancer: a pilot study. Indian Journal of Surgery, 65, 496-499, 2003.

- 17. Chaturvedi SK. What's important for quality of life to Indians in relation to cancer[with author's note]. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 62-70, 2003.
- 18. Sharma Y, Mattoo SK, Kulhara P, Sharma SC, Sharan P. Stress and coping in women with cervical and breast cancer in India. German Journal of Psychiatry 2, 40-48, 2003.
- 19. Desai G & Chaturvedi SK. Perception and knowledge about narcotics among nurses. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 78-83, 2003.
- 20. Chaturvedi SK. Palliative Care education by Munnabhai MBBS. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 10, 27-29, 2004.
- 21. Velayutham P, Bhansali A, Shriram M, Thingnam S, Mathur S. A young man with weight loss and depression. Postgrad Med J. 80, 245-246, 2004.
- 22. Purrakkal D, Pulassery D, Ravindran S. Are oncology patients are aware of their diagnosis: A survey from Calicut. Indian J Palliat Care 10:39-44, 2004.
- 23. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Thomas I et al. Identifying and predicting behaviour outcomes in cancer patients undergoing curative treatment. Psychooncology. 13(7):490-493, 2004.
- 24. Purrakkal D, Pulassery D, Ravindran S. Should a patient with a life-threatening illness be informed of the diagnosis? A survey of physicians and medical students in Calicut. Indian J Palliat Care 10:64-66. 2004.
- 25. Khan FA, Sairam VS, Murthy KK, Devi MG, Anand B, Shanker U. A Comparative Study of Psychiatric Morbidity in Spouses of HIV positive patients, cancer patients and in general population. Indian J Psychological Medicine 25 (2) 74-90. 2004.
- 26. Pandey M. Quality of life of patients with cancer in India: challenges and hurdles in putting theory into practice. Psychooncology. 13(6):429-433. 2004.

- 27. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Eremenco S, Nair MK. Reliability & validity of the Malayalam Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy for Head & Neck Cancer. Indian J Med Res. 120(1):51-5. 2004.
- 28. Koshy, R.C., Kuriakose, R., Mathew, & A., Chandran, N. Cancer pain intensity measurement in outpatients: Preferences and comparisons of pain scales among patients, caregivers, physicians and nurses in southern India. Journal of Pain and Palliative Care Pharmacotherapy, 18, 5-13. 2004
- 29. Ashraff, S., Gupta, A.K., Chaudhury, S., Sudarsanan, S., Raju, MSVK., Salujha, S.K., & Srivastava, K. Effects of short term psychiatric intervention in cancer patients. Medical Journal of Armed Forces of India, 60, 109-112. 2004.
- 30. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Thomas I, Changat M, Nandamohan V, Nair MK. Identifying and predicting behaviour outcomes in cancer patients undergoing curative treatment. Psychooncology.13(7):490-3. 2004
- 31. Pandey. M., Thomas, B.C., Ramdas, K., Eremenco, S., & Nair, MK. Reliability & validity of the Malayalam functional assessment of cancer therapy for head & neck cancer. Indian Journal of Medical Research, 120, 51-55. 2004.
- 32. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Sebastian P, Nair MK. FACT-G: reliability and validity of the Malayalam translation. Qual Life Res. 13(1):263-9. 2004
- 33. Vidhubala E. et al. Validation of quality of life questionnaires for patients with cancer Indian scenario. Indian Journal of Cancer 42(3), 138-144, 2005.
- 34. Muckaden MA, Marathe M, Tulshan R, Carvalho M, Pinto M. Psychosocial issues faced by women with incurable cervical cancer in India how can we help? Indian Journal of Palliative Care 11, 94-87, 2005.
- 35. Chaukar DA, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Pathak KA, Chaturvedi P, Kakade AC, Hawaldar RW, DCruz AK. Quality of life of head and neck cancer patient: Validation of the European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-C30 and European organization for research and treatment of cancer

- QLQ-H&N 35 in Indian patients. Indian J Cancer; 42:178-184. 2005
- 36. Anant M, Guleria R, Pathak AK, Bhutani M, Pal H, Charu M, Kochupillai V. Quality of life measures in lung cancer. Indian J Cancer 42:125-132. 2005
- 37. Thomas BC, Devi N, Sarita GP, Rita K, Ramdas K, Hussein BM, Rejnish R, Pandey M. Reliability & validity of the Malayalam hospital anxiety & depression scale (HADS) in cancer patients. Indian J Med Res.122(5):395-399. 2005
- 38. Latha KS & Bhat SM. Suicidal behaviour in terminally ill cancer patients in India. Indian J Psychiatry, 47, 79-83. 2005
- 39. Russell PS, Alexander J. Bereavement management in pediatric intensive care units. Indian Pediatr. 42(8):811-818, 2005
- 40. Sharada D, Chandrashekaran R, Reddy KS, Viyaysagar KJ. A study of psychiatric morbidity and quality of life in patients with carcinoma cervix undergoing radiotherapy. Indian J Psychological Medicine 26 (1) 78-89, 2005
- 41. Nayak S, Pradhan JP, Reddy S, Palmer JL, Zhang T, Bruera E. Cancer patients' perception of the quality of communication before and after the implementation of a communication strategy in a regional cancer center in India. J Clin Oncol. 23(21):4771-4775. 2005
- 42. Chaturvedi SK. Coping with Breast cancer and mastectomy. Indian Journal of Social Psychiatry. 21(1,2) 19-23, 2005
- 43. Mahapatro F & Parker S. A comparative study of coping skills and body image: mastectomized versus lumpectomized patients with breast cancer. Indian J Psychiatry, 47, 198-204. 2005.
- 44. Pahwa M, Babu N, Bhatnagar S. Fighting cancer is half the battle... living life is the other half. J Cancer Res Ther. 1(2):98-102. 2005.
- 45. Pandey M, Thomas BC, SreeRekha P, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K, Parameswaran S, Mathew BS, Rajan B. Quality of life

- determinants in women with breast cancer undergoing treatment with curative intent. World J Surg Oncol. 27;3:63. 2005
- 46. Bakshi, J., Panda, N.K., Sharma, S.C., Gupta, A., Mann S.B.S. Survival patterns in treated cases of carcinoma larynx in North India: A 10-year follow-up study. Indian Journal of Otolaryngology and Head and Neck Surgery, 57, 103-107. 2005
- 47. Ramanakumar, A.V., Balakrishna, Y., & Ramarao, G. Coping mechanisms among longterm survivors of breast and cervical cancers in Mumbai, India. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 6,189-194. 2005.
- 48. Rao, R.S.P., Nair, S., Nair, N.S., & Kamath, V.G. Acceptability and effectiveness of a breast health awareness programme for rural women in India. Indian Journal of Medical Sciences, 59, 398-402. 2005.
- 49. Chittazhathu, R., & Moideen, S. Training community volunteers and professionals in the psychosocial aspects of palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 11, 53-54. 2005
- 50. Pai, K., Mehrotra, S. & Vidyasagar, M.S. (2005). Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: An examination of short term psychological outcome of a controlled trial. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 21, 1-7.2005
- 51. Vikraman, L. & Chandra, P. Staff support in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 11, 118. 2005.

- 1. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P, Somashekhar BS. Somatization in cancer. International Review of Psychiatry, 18(1), 49-54, 2006.
- 2. Chitra V & Kumar MT. Psycho oncology in India: Emerging trends from Kerala. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 12, 34-38. 2006.

- 3. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P. Persistent fatigue in disease free cancer patients a comparative study. UICC World Congress Proceedings, Washington DC, USA, July 2006. Medimond Publications, 271-274, 2006.
- 4. Mishra SK, Mohapatra PK, Bhattacharya K, Gupta T, Agarwal JP. Prevalence of psychiatric disorder in asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic cancer patients on treatment. J Cancer Research & Therapeutics. 2(3), 136-139, 2006.
- Pandey M , Sarita GP , Devi N, Thomas BC, Hussein BM, Krishnan R. Distress, anxiety, and depression in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy. World J Surg Oncol. 26;4:68. 2006.
- Budrukkar A, Jalali R, Kamble R, Parab S. Translation and pilot validation of Hindi translation of assessing quality of life in patients with primary brain tumours using EORTC brain module (BN-20). J Cancer Research & Therapeutics. 2(4), 166-170, 2006.
- 7. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Nandmohan V. Factors influencing distress in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology.15(6):547-50. 2006,
- 8. Vidhubala E, L, Ravikannan R, Mani CS, Karthikesh M. Coping preferences of head and neck cancer patients Indian context. Indian J Cancer 43:6-11, 2006;
- Basu, P., Sarkar, S., Mukherjee, S., Ghoshal, M., Mittal, S., Biswas, S., et.al.. Women's perceptions and social barriers determine compliance to cervical screening: results from a population based study In India. Cancer Detection & Prevention, 30, 369-74. 2006
- 10. Budrukkar, A., Jalali, R., Kamble, R., Parab, S.Translation and pilot validation of Hindi translation of assessing quality of life in patients with primary brain tumors using EORTC brain module (BN-20). Journal of Cancer Research and Therapeutics, 2, 166-70. 2006

- 11. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K. Early effect of surgery on quality of life in women with operable breast cancer. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 36(7):468-72, 2006.
- 12. Awasthi, P., Mishra, R.C., & Shahi, U.P. Health beliefs & behaviour of cervix cancer patients. Psychology & Developing Societies, 18, 37-58. 2006.
- 13. D'cruz AK, Yueh B, Das AK, Mcdowell JA, Chaukar DA, Ernest AW. Validation of the University of Washington quality of life questionnaires for head and neck cancer patients in India. Indian J Cancer 44:147-54, 2007
- 14. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Aspects of the Management of Cancer Pain. In, Encyclopedic Reference of Pain, Section Editor M. Bond; Editors Robert F. Schmidt & W. D. Willis, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2012-2014, 2007.
- 15. Chandra PS, Desai G. Denial as an experiential phenomenon in serious illness. Indian J Palliat Care 13:8-14, 2007
- 16. Pandey M , Devi N, Thomas BC Kumar SV, Krishnan R , Ramdas K. Distress overlaps with anxiety and depression in patients with head and neck cancer. Psychooncology. 16(6): 582-586, 2007
- 17. Gupta D, Mishra S, Bhatnagar, S. Somatization disorder, a cause of difficult pain: a case report. Am J Hosp Palliat Care. 24(3):219-23, 2007
- 18. Mohan A, Singh P, Singh S, Goyal A, Pathak A, Mohan C, Guleria R. Quality of life in lung cancer patients: impact of baseline clinical profile and respiratory status. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 16(3):268-276. 2007
- 19. Gupta D, Bhatnagar S, Mishra S. Defaulting oncology patient in a multispecialty state-run hospital in India. Am J Hosp Palliat Care. 24(1):59-62. 2007
- 20. Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality issues at end of life. Indian J Palliat Care 13:48-52, 2007

- 21. Kelly C, Paleri V, Downs C, Shah R. Deterioration in quality of life and depressive symptoms during radiation therapy for head and neck cancer. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136:108-111. 2007
- 22. Das PP. Sharan P, Grover S, Behara A. Parathyroid adenoma presenting as bipolar affective disorder. Psychosomatics 48(6):532-533. 2007
- 23. Shubha R. End-of-life care in the Indian context: The need for cultural sensitivity. Indian J Palliat Care 13:59-64, 2007
- 24. Mehrotra S, Sukumar P. Sources of strength perceived by females caring for relatives diagnosed with cancer: an exploratory study from India. Support Care Cancer. 15(12):1357-66. 2007.
- 25. Banerji B, Vadiraj HS, Ram A, Rao R, Jaypal M, Gopinath KS, Ramesh BS. Et al. Effects of an integrated yoga program in modulating psychological stress and radiation-induced genotoxic stress in breast cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy. Integr Cancer Ther. 6(3): 242-50. 2007.
- 26. Swaminath G. Doctor-patient communication: Patient perception. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 49, 3. 150-153, 2007,
- 27. Yousuf RM, Fauzi AR, How SH, Rasool AG, Rehana K. Awareness, knowledge and attitude towards informed consent among doctors in two different cultures in Asia: A crosssectional comparative study in Malaysia and Kashmir, India. Singapore Med J 48:559-565. 2007.
- 28. Raghavendra RM, Nagarathna R, Nagendra HR, Gopinath KS, Ramesh BS et al. Effects of an integrated yoga programme on chemotherapy-induced nausea and emesis in breast cancer patients. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 16(6):462-474. 2007
- 29. Dighe M, Jadhav S, Muckden M, Sovani A. Parental concerns in children requiring palliative care. Indian J Palliat Care 14:16-22. 2008:
- 30. Trivedi NP, Swaminath DK, Thankappan K, Chatni S, Kuriakose MA, Iyer S. Comparison of quality of life in advanced laryngeal cancer patients after concurrent chemoradiotherapy vs total

- laryngectomy. Otolaryngology Head & Neck Surgery, 139(5), 702-707, 2008.
- 31. Pareek S, Mittal U, Hingar A and Surabhi. Psychological Correlates of Breast Cancer: An Exploratory Study. Indian J Clinical Psychology 35, 1: 36-43, 2008.
- 32. Mehrotra S. Psycho oncology research in India: current status and future directions. Ind J Acad Appl Psychology 34, 1-18. 2008;
- 33. Chaturvedi SK Ethical Dilemmas in Palliative Care in a Traditional Developing Society, with special reference to Indian setting. Journal of Medical Ethics, 34, 611-615, 2008
- 34. Chaturvedi SK & Venkateswaran C. New Research in Psycho Oncology. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 21 (3), 306-310, 2008.
- 35. Loiselle CG, Sitaram B, Hack TF, Bottorff J, Degner LF. Canada and India: an innovative partnership to advance oncology nursing research. Oncol Nurs Forum.35(4):583-587. 2008;
- 36. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Simha S. Communication skills in palliative care. Voluntary Health Association of India, New Delhi, 2008.
- 37. Chattopadhyay S, Simon A. East meets west: Cross-cultural perspective in end-of-life decision making from Indian and German viewpoints. Med Health Care Philosophy 11:165-174. 2008;
- 38. Ratnakar S, Banupriya C, Doureradjou, Vivekanandam S, Shrivastava MK, Koner BC. Evaluation of anxiety, depression and urinary protein excretion among the family caregivers of advanced cancer patients. Biol Psychol.79(2):234-8. 2008.
- 39. De Sousa A. Psychological issues in oral and maxillofacial reconstructive surgery. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 46(8):661-664. 2008;
- 40. Awasthi P, Mishra RC. Expectation and awareness of social support in cancer and diabetic women patients. Indian J Clinical Psychology, 35 (2), 127-137, 2008.

- 41. Chaturvedi, SK, Loiselle, CG, Chandra, PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care A cross cultural perspective. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 15, 2-9, 2009.
- 42. Kumar M, Goyal S, Singh K, Pandit S, Sharma DN, Verma AK, *et al.* Breaking bad news issues: A survey among radiation oncologists. Indian J Palliat Care 15:61-66. 2009;
- 43. Thomas BC, Nandamohan V, Nair MK, Robinson JW, Pandey M. Screening for distress (the sixth vital sign) in a global recession: sustainable approach to maintain patient-centered care. Future Oncol. 5(5):727-38, 2009.
- 44. Vadiraja HS, Raghavendra RM, Nagarathna R, Nagendra HR, Rekha M, Vanitha N, Gopinath KS, Srinath BS, Vishweshwara MS, Madhavi YS, Ajaikumar BS, Ramesh BS, Nalini R, Kumar V. Effects of a yoga program on cortisol rhythm and mood states in early breast cancer patients undergoing adjuvant radiotherapy: a randomized controlled trial. Integr Cancer Ther. 8(1):37-46. 2009;
- 45. Chaturvedi SK. Incidence and Management of Depression and suicide in terminal stage of disease. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, pp 151-159, 2009.
- 46. Chaturvedi SK. Seamless relation between professionals and the role of psychological intervention in cancer pain Management. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, pp 273-277. 2009.
- 47. Rao MR, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Gopinath KS, Srinath BS, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Bilimagga SR, Rao N, Varambally S. Anxiolytic effects of a yoga program in early breast cancer patients undergoing conventional treatment: a randomized controlled trial. Complement Ther Med. 17(1):1-8. 2009.
- 48. Thomas BC, Thomas I, Nandamohan V, Nair MK, Pandey M. Screening for distress can predict loss of follow-up and treatment in cancer patients: results of development and validation of the Distress Inventory for Cancer Version 2. Psychooncology. 2009 May;18(5):524-33.

- 49. Sayed SI, Manikantanl K, Khode S, Elmiyeh B, Kazi R.
 Perspectives on quality of life following total laryngectomy G Ital
 Med Lav Ergon 31, B21-24.2009
- 50. Sinha A, Goyal H, Singh S, Rana SP. Quality of life of ostomates with the selected factors in a selected hospital of Delhi with a view to develop guidelines for the health professionals Indian J Palliat Care. 15(2):111-114, 2009.
- 51. Jagannathan A, Juvva S Life after cancer in India: coping with side effects and cancer pain. J Psychosoc Oncol. 27(3):344-360. 2009:
- 52. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 38(9):955-959. 2009;
- 53. Chaukar DA, Walvekar RR, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Chaturvedi P, Kakade A, D'Cruz AK. Quality of life in head and neck cancer survivors: a cross-sectional survey. Am J Otolaryngol.30(3):176-180. 2009;
- 54. Chaturvedi SK. Chandra PS. Breaking bad news- issues critical for psychiatrists. Medical Education corner. Asian Journal of Psychiatry. 3, 87-89, 2010.
- 55. Khan MA, Bahadur AK, Agarwal PN, Sehgal A, Das BC. Psychosocial disorders in women undergoing postoperative radiation and chemotherapy for breast cancer in India Indian J Cancer. 47, 296-303. 2010,
- 56. Kazi R, Sayed S, Dwivedi RC. Clinical importance of quality of life measures in head and neck cancer Indian J Cancer. 47, 237-238. 2010,
- 57. Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Pandey M. Chemotherapy and quality of life: a case study. J Indian Med Assoc. 108(1):49-50, 2010.
- 58. Dubashi B, Vidhubala E, Cyriac S, Sagar TG. Quality of life among young women with breast cancer: Study from a tertiary cancer institute in south India. Indian J Cancer. 47, 142-147. 2010,

- 59. Mishra S, Bhatnagar S, Philip FA, Singhal V, Singh Rana SP, Upadhyay SP, Chauhan G. Psychosocial concerns in patients with advanced cancer: an observational study at regional cancer centre, India. Am J Hosp Palliat Care 27(5):316-319. 2010,
- 60. Jadhav SA, Sukumar S, Kumar G, Bhat SH. Prospective analysis of psychological distress in men being investigated for prostate cancer. Indian J Urol. 26(4):490-493. 2010
- 61. Mendonsa RD, Appaya P. Psychiatric morbidity in outpatients of gynecological oncology clinic in a tertiary care hospital. Indian J Psychiatry. 52(4):327-332. 2010
- 62. Thomas BC, Nandamohan V, Nair MK, Pandey M. Gender, age and surgery as a treatment modality leads to higher distress in patients with cancer. Support Care Cancer. 19(2): 239-350. 2010

- Vidhubala E, Latha, Ravikannan R, Mani CS, Muthuvel R, Surendren V, John Paul FU. Validation of Cancer Institute Quality of Life Questionnaire Version II for cancer patients in India. Ind J Cancer, 48 (4) 500-506, 2011.
- 2. Kandasamy A, Chaturvedi SK, Desai G. Spirituality, distress, depression, anxiety and quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. Indian J Cancer. 48, 55-59.2011.
- 3. Rajashree KC. Training programs in communication skills for health care professionals and volunteers. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 12-13. 2011.
- 4. D, Thirumoorthy A, Devi S, Thennarasu . Quality of life in cancer patients with disfigurement due to cancer and its treatments. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 184-190, 2011.
- 5. Joad A, Mayamol TC, Chaturvedi M. What does the informal caregiver of a terminally ill cancer patient need? A study from a cancer centre. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 191-196, 2011.

- Desai G, Chaturvedi SK, Ramachandra S. Hypnotherapy: Fact or Fiction: A review in palliative care and opinions of health professionals. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 146-149, 2011.
- 7. Andrade C. Breast cancer and antidepressant use. J Clin Psychiatry 73(9):e1156-7. 2012.
- 8. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric oncology: cancer in mind. Indian J Psychiatry. 54:111-118. 2012.
- 9. Karthikeyan G, Jumnani D, Prabhu R, Manoor UK, Supe SS. Prevalence of fatigue among cancer patients receiving various anticancer therapies and its impact on Quality of Life: A cross-sectional study. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 165-175. 2012.
- 10. Dongre AR, Rajendran KP, Kumar S, Deshmukh PR. The effect of community-managed palliative care program on quality of life in the elderly in rural Tamil Nadu, India. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 119-125. 2012.
- 11. Kumar SP. Reporting of "Quality of life": A systematic review and quantitative analysis of research publications in palliative care journals. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 59-67. 2012.
- 12. Sinha VK, Basu S, Sarkhel S. Euthanasia: An Indian perspective. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 54, 2, 177-183, 2012.
- 13. De Sousa A, Sonavane S, Mehta J. Psychological aspects of prostate cancer: a clinical review. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 15(2):120-127. 2012.
- 14. Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Relationships between perceived diagnostic disclosure, patient characteristics, psychological distress and illness perceptions in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology. 22(6):1375-1380. 2013.

- 15. Bharathi B, Chandra PS. Palliative sedation in advanced cancer patients: Does it shorten survival time? A systematic review. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 40-47, 2013.
- 16. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress, 19 (2), Indian J Palliative Care 88-92, 2013.
- 17. Simha S, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK. Spiritual concerns in Hindu cancer patients undergoing palliative care: A qualitative study. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 99-105, 2013.
- 18. Deo SVS, Thejus T. Curative to palliative care-transition and communication issues: Surgeons perspective. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 120-123. 2013.
- 19. Sharma H, Jagdish V, Anusha P, Bharti S. End-of-life care: Indian perspective. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 55, 6, 293-298, 2013.
- 20. Chaturvedi SK, Torta R, Ieraci V. Treatment of somatoform disorders and other somatic symptom condition (pain, fatigue, hot flashes, Pruritus. In Psychopharmacology in Oncology and Palliative Care - A practical manual. Ed Luigi Grassi & Michelle Riba. Springer Verlag, GmBH, 2014.
- 21. Bhatnagar S, Banerjee D, Joshi S, Gupta R. Assessing psychosocial distress: a pain audit at IRCH-AIIMS. Ann Palliat Med. 2013 Apr;2(2):76-84.
- 22. Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Relationships between perceived diagnostic disclosure, patient characteristics, psychological distress and illness perceptions in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology. 2013 Jun;22(6):1375-80.
- 23. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress. Indian J Palliat Care. 2013 May;19(2):88-92.

- 24. Laxmi S, Khan JA. Does the cancer patient want to know? Results from a study in an Indian tertiary cancer center. South Asian J Cancer. 2013 Apr;2(2):57-61.
- 25. Rajmohan V, Kumar SK. Psychiatric morbidity, pain perception, and functional status of chronic pain patients in palliative care. Indian J Palliat Care. 2013 Sep;19(3):146-51.
- 26. Singh H, Kaur K, Banipal RP, Singh S, Bala R. Quality of life in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy in a tertiary care center in malwa region of Punjab. Indian J Palliat Care. 2014 May;20(2):116-22
- **27.** Chittem M. Understanding coping with cancer: how can qualitative research help?. J Cancer Res Ther. 2014 Jan-Mar;10(1):6-10.
- **28.** Rajendranath R, Veeraiah S, Ramesh A, Sagar TG. Late effects of treatment in survivors of childhood cancer from a tertiary cancer center in South India. South Asian J Cancer. 2014 Jan;3(1):60-5.
- **29.**LeBaron V, Beck SL, Black F, Palat G. Nurse moral distress and cancer pain management: an ethnography of oncology nurses in India. Cancer Nurs. 2014 Sep-Oct;37(5):331-44.
- **30.** Abhishekh HA, Balaji AL, Mehta RM. Depression in lung cancer patients. Indian J Psychiatry. 2014 Jul;56(3):307.
- **31.** Singh RP, Singh H, Singh CJ, Kaur KT. Screening of Psychological Distress in Cancer Patients During Chemotherapy: A Crosssectional Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 Sep-Dec;21(3):305-10
- **32.**Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Illness representations and psychological distress in Indian patients with cancer: does being aware of one's cancer diagnosis make a difference? Psychooncology. 2015 Dec;24(12):1694-700.

- **33.** Dessai SB, Chakraborty S, Sajeev Kumar PB, Babu S, Muttath G, Nair C, Thiagarajan S, Sughosh B, Bhattacharjee A, Patil VM. Pilot study of single-day distress screening with the NCCN distress thermometer to evaluate the feasibility of routine distress screening in tertiary cancer center in rural India. Psychooncology. 2015 Jul;24(7):832-4.
- **34.** Tripathy S, Hansda U, Seth N, Rath S, Rao PB, Mishra TS, Subba SH, Das R, Nayak S, Kar N. Validation of the EuroQol Five-dimensions Three-Level Quality of Life Instrument in a Classical Indian Language (Odia) and Its Use to Assess Quality of Life and Health Status of Cancer Patients in Eastern India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 Sep-Dec;21(3):282-8.
- **35.** Rao RM, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Usharani MR, Gopinath KS, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Bilimagga RS, Rao N. Effects of an integrated Yoga Program on Self-reported Depression Scores in Breast Cancer Patients Undergoing Conventional Treatment: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 May-Aug;21(2):174-81
- **36.** Khanna AK, Prabhakaran A, Patel P, Ganjiwale JD, Nimbalkar SM. Social, Psychological and Financial Burden on Caregivers of Children with Chronic Illness: A Cross-sectional Study. Indian J Pediatr. 2015 Nov;82(11):1006-11.
- **37.** Kapoor J, Agrawal N, Ahmed R, Sharma SK, Gupta A, Bhurani D. Factors influencing adherence to imatinib in Indian chronic myeloid leukemia patients: a cross-sectional study. Mediterr J Hematol Infect Dis. 2015 Feb 20;7(1):e2015013.

2016-2020

- 1. Mohandoss AA, Thavarajah R. A study on suicide among Indians living with cancer during 2001-2014. Indian J Cancer. 2016 Jul-Sep;53(3):435-440.
- 2. Murthy RS. Lessons of Being a Patient--Personal Thoughts about Psycho-oncology in India. Mens Sana Monogr. 2016 Jan-Dec;14(1):171-186.

- 3. Ramasamy Venkatasalu M, Sirala Jagadeesh N, Elavally S, Pappas Y, Mhlanga F, Pallipalayam Varatharajan R. Public, patient and carers' views on palliative and end-of-life care in India. Int Nurs Rev. 2018 Jun;65(2):292-301.
- 4. Normen M, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P. Living with chronic myeloid leukemia in India-an exploratory study. Psychooncology. 2017 May;26(5):711-714.
- Batra A, Kain R, Kumari M, Paul R, Dhawan D, Bakhshi S. Parents' Perspective of Quality of Life of Retinoblastoma Survivors. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2016 Jul;63(7):1287-9
- Somasundaram RO, Devamani KA. A Comparative Study on Resilience, Perceived Social Support and Hopelessness Among Cancer Patients Treated with Curative and Palliative Care. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Apr-Jun;22(2):135-40
- 7. Padmaja G, Vanlalhruaii C, Rana S, Nandinee D, Hariharan M. Care givers' depression, anxiety, distress, and somatization as predictors of identical symptoms in cancer patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2016 Jan-Mar;12(1):53-7.
- 8. Shankar A, Dracham C, Ghoshal S, Grover S. Prevalence of depression and anxiety disorder in cancer patients: An institutional experience. Indian J Cancer. 2016 Jul-Sep;53(3):432-434.
- Gopalan MR, Karunakaran V, Prabhakaran A, Jayakumar KL.
 Prevalence of psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients hospital-based, cross-sectional survey. Indian J Psychiatry. 2016 Jul-Sep;58(3):275-280.
- 10. Chaitanya NC, Garlapati K, Priyanka DR, Soma S, Suskandla U, Boinepally NH. Assessment of Anxiety and Depression in Oral Mucositis Patients Undergoing Cancer Chemoradiotherapy: A Randomized Cross-sectional Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Oct-Dec;22(4):446-454.

- 11. Datta A, Aditya C, Chakraborty A, Das P, Mukhopadhyay A. The Potential Utility of Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT) for Reducing Stress and Improving Wellbeing in Cancer Patients in Kolkata. J Cancer Educ. 2016 Dec;31(4):721-729.
- 12. Ghoshal S, Miriyala R, Elangovan A, Rai B. Why Newly Diagnosed Cancer Patients Require Supportive Care? An Audit from a Regional Cancer Center in India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Jul-Sep;22(3):326-30.
- 13. Bommakanti K, Gaddamanugu P, Alladi S, Purohit AK, Chadalawadi SK, Mekala S, Somayajula S. Pre-operative and post-operative psychiatric manifestations in patients with supratentorial meningiomas. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2016 Aug;147:24-9.
- 14. Ratcliff CG, Milbury K, Chandwani KD, Chaoul A, Perkins G, Nagarathna R, Haddad R, Nagendra HR, Raghuram NV, Spelman A, Arun B, Wei Q, Cohen L. Examining Mediators and Moderators of Yoga for Women With Breast Cancer Undergoing Radiotherapy. Integr Cancer Ther. 2016 Sep;15(3):250-62.
- 15. Purkayastha D, Venkateswaran C, Nayar K, Unnikrishnan UG. Prevalence of Depression in Breast Cancer Patients and its Association with their Quality of Life: A Cross-sectional Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):268-273.
- 16. Rao RM, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Kodaganur GS, Bilimagga RS, Shashidhara HP, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Rao N. Effects of a Yoga Program on Mood States, Quality of Life, and Toxicity in Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Conventional Treatment: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):237-246.
- 17. Mukherjee A, Mazumder K, Kaushal V, Ghoshal S. Effect of Supportive Psychotherapy on Mental Health Status and Quality of Life of Female

- Cancer Patients Receiving Chemotherapy for Recurrent Disease. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Oct-Dec;23(4):399-402.
- 18. Birudu R. Forgotten dimension of cancer caregivers and patients: Psychosocial perspectiveJ Cancer Res Ther. 2017 Jul-Sep;13(3):597-598
- 19. Dhakharia V, Sinha S, Bhaumik J. Postoperative Delirium in Indian Patients Following Major Abdominal Surgery for Cancer: Risk Factors and Associations. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2017 Dec;8(4):567-572.
- 20. Datta SS, Agrawal S. Can e-learning help you to connect compassionately? Commentary on a palliative care e-learning resource for India. Ecancermedicalscience. 2017 Oct 19;11:ed72.
- 21. Unnikrishnan R, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P. Symptom Burden and Quality of Life Issues among Patients of Chronic Myeloid Leukemia on Longterm Imatinib Therapy. Indian J Med Paediatr Oncol. 2017 Apr-Jun;38(2):165-168.
- 22. Tripathi L, Datta SS, Agrawal SK, Chatterjee S, Ahmed R. Stigma Perceived by Women Following Surgery for Breast Cancer. Indian J Med Paediatr Oncol. 2017 Apr-Jun;38(2):146-152.
- 23. Menon D, Venkateswaran C. The Process of Translation and Linguistic Validation of the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain Quality of Life Instrument from English to Malayalam: The Challenges Faced. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):300-305.
- 24. Amritanshu RR, Rao RM, Nagaratna R, Veldore VH, Usha Rani MU, Gopinath KS, Ajaikumar BS. Effect of Long-term Yoga Practice on Psychological outcomes in Breast Cancer Survivors. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):231-236.
- 25. Jeyaram S, Veeraiah S, Elangovan V. Validation of the symbolic assessment of fatigue extent (SAFE)-a cancer fatigue tool with visual response formats. Support Care Cancer. 2017 Apr;25(4):1111-1119.
- 26. Datta SS, Tripathi L, Varghese R, Logan J, Gessler S, Chatterjee S, Bhaumik J, Menon U. Pivotal role of families in doctor-patient communication in oncology: a qualitative study of patients, their

- relatives and cancer clinicians. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 2017 Sep;26(5). doi: 10.1111/ecc.12543.
- 27. Satija A, Bhatnagar S. Complementary Therapies for Symptom Management in Cancer Patients. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Oct-Dec;23(4):468-479.
- 28. Bhattacharyya S, Bhattacherjee S, Mandal T, Das DK. Depression in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy in a tertiary care hospital of North Bengal, India. Indian J Public Health. 2017 Jan-Mar;61(1):14-18.
- 29. Ahmed A, Bhatnagar S, Mishra S, Khurana D, Joshi S, Ahmad SM. Prevalence of Phantom Limb Pain, Stump Pain, and Phantom Limb Sensation among the Amputated Cancer Patients in India: A Prospective, Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jan-Mar;23(1):24-35.
- 30. Prakash Saxena PU, Kulkarni V, Thapar R, Pai K, Gupta A, Kotian H. Assessment of spectrum of mental disorders in cancer patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2018 Oct-Dec;14(6):1312-1315.
- 31. Kumar K, Kumar S, Mehrotra D, Tiwari SC, Kumar V, Khandpur S, Dwivedi RC. Prospective evaluation of psychological burden in patients with oral cancer. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2018 Dec;56(10):918-924.
- 32. Mukherjee A, Mazumder K, Ghoshal S. Impact of Different Sociodemographic Factors on Mental Health Status of Female Cancer Patients Receiving Chemotherapy for Recurrent Disease. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Oct-Dec;24(4):426-430.
- 33. Dangi AA, Aurangabadkar SK, Deo MV. Effect of a Structured Yoga Program on Fatigue, Depression, Cardiorespiratory Fitness, and Quality of Life in a Postmenopausal Breast Cancer Survivor. Int J Yoga. 2018 Sep-Dec;11(3):255-257.
- 34. Kaur G, Prakash G, Malhotra P, Ghai S, Kaur S, Singh M, Kaur K. Home-Based Yoga Program for the Patients Suffering from Malignant Lymphoma during Chemotherapy: A Feasibility Study. Int J Yoga. 2018 Sep-Dec;11(3):249-254.
- 35. Wani SQ, Khan T, Wani SY, Teli MA, Khan NA, Mir LR, Lone MM, Afroz F.. Breast specific functional and symptom analysis in female breast cancer survivors. J Cancer Res Ther. 2018 Apr-Jun;14(3):521-526.
- 36. Sharma P, Sandhu SV, Bhandari R, Verma I, Bhullar RK, Khangura RK. Estimation of cortisol levels in patients with premalignant disorders and oral squamous cell carcinoma. J Oral Maxillofac Pathol. 2018 Jan-Apr;22(1):27-34.
- 37. Sampath J, Uppuluri R, Raj R. Anxiety, Depression and Distress Among Children Undergoing Haematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation and Its Correlation with Age and Socio-economic Status: A Single

- Centre Experience from India. Indian J Hematol Blood Transfus. 2018 Apr;34(2):338-342.
- 38. Kaur M, Agnihotri M, Das K, Rai B, Ghai S. Effectiveness of an Interventional Package on the Level of Anxiety, Depression, and Fatigue among Patients with Cervical Cancer. Asia Pac J Oncol Nurs. 2018 Apr-Jun;5(2):195-200.
- 39. Garg H, Prakash S, Deb KS, Chadda RK. Secondary mania following cancer chemotherapy with capecitabine. BMJ Case Rep. 2018 Mar 28;2018:
- 40. Satapathy S, Kaushal T, Bakhshi S, Chadda RK. Non-pharmacological Interventions for Pediatric Cancer Patients: A Comparative Review and Emerging Needs in India. Indian Pediatr. 2018 Mar 15;55(3):225-232.
- 41. Patil V, Noronha V, Joshi A, Deodhar J, Goswami S, Chakraborty S, Ramaswamy A, Dhumal S, M V C, Karpe A, Pande N, Talreja V, Chandrasekharan A, Turkar S, Prabhash K. Distress Management in Patients With Head and Neck Cancer Before Start of Palliative Chemotherapy: A Practical Approach. J Glob Oncol. 2018 Sep;4:1-10.
- 42. Palat G, Stenlander C, Jacob J, Sinha S, Rapelli V, Wiebe T, Brun E, Segerlantz M. Specialized Palliative Care and the Quality of Life for Hospitalized Cancer Patients at a Low-Resource Hospital in India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jul-Sep;24(3):289-299.
- 43. Chivukula U, Kota S, Nandinee D. Burden Experience of Caregivers of Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Impact of Coping and Spirituality. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Apr-Jun;24(2):189-195.
- 44. Karunanithi G, Sagar RP, Joy A, Vedasoundaram P. Assessment of Psychological Distress and its Effect on Quality of Life and Social Functioning in Cancer Patients. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jan-Mar;24(1):72-77.
- 45. Damani A, Ghoshal A, Salins N, Deodhar J, Muckaden M. Prevalence and Intensity of Dyspnea in Advanced Cancer and its Impact on Quality of Life. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jan-Mar;24(1):44-50.
- 46. Bafna VS, Bafna TA, Sampagar A, Rupavataram SR. 'Quality of Life' of Parents of Children Suffering from Pediatric Malignancies in a Low Income Setting. Indian J Pediatr. 2018 Sep;85(9):718-722.
- 47. Murthy RS, Alexander A. Progress in psycho-oncology with special reference to developing countries. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2019 Sep;32(5):442-450.
- 48. Yadav P, Karkal R, Kakunje A, Mahatme N, Akhilesh M. Prevalence of depressive disorders among head-and-neck cancer patients: A

- hospital-based, cross-sectional study. Indian J Psychiatry. 2019;61(4):409-414.
- 49. Datta SS, Saha T, Ojha A, Das A, Daruvala R, Reghu KS, Achari R. What do you need to learn in paediatric psycho-oncology? Ecancermedicalscience. 2019 Mar 28;13:916.
- 50. Datta SS, Ghosal N, Daruvala R, Chakraborty S, Shrimali RK, van Zanten C, Parry J, Agrawal S, Atreya S, Sinha S, Chatterjee S, Gollins S. How do clinicians rate patient's performance status using the ECOG performance scale? A mixed-methods exploration of variability in decision-making in oncology. Ecancermedicalscience. 2019 Mar 28;13:913.
- 51. Sudarisan SSP, Abraham B, George C. Prevalence, correlates of depression, and its impact on quality of life of cancer patients attending a palliative care setting in South India. Psychooncology. 2019 Jun;28(6):1308-1313.
- 52. Jacob J, Palat G, Verghese N, Kumari P, Rapelli V, Kumari S, Malhotra C, Teo I, Finkelstein E, Ozdemir S. Health-related quality of life and its socio-economic and cultural predictors among advanced cancer patients: evidence from the APPROACH cross-sectional survey in Hyderabad-India. BMC Palliat Care. 2019 Nov 5;18(1):94.
- 53. Ahuja S, Tsimicalis A, Lederman S, Bagai P, Martiniuk A, Srinivas S, Arora RS. A pilot study to determine out-of-pocket expenditures by families of children being treated for cancer at public hospitals in New Delhi, India. Psychooncology. 2019 Jun;28(6):1349-1353.
- 54. Mishra VS, Saranath D. Association between demographic features and perceived social support in the mental adjustment to breast cancer. Psychooncology. 2019 Mar;28(3):629-634.
- 55. Milbury K, Liao Z, Shannon V, Mallaiah S, Nagarathna R, Li Y, Yang C, Carmack C, Bruera E, Cohen L. Dyadic yoga program for patients undergoing thoracic radiotherapy and their family caregivers: Results of a pilot randomized controlled trial. Psychooncology. 2019 Mar;28(3):615-621.
- 56. Alam A, Kumar A. Impact of financial support and focussed group counselling on treatment abandonment in children with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Experience over 22 years from North India. Psychooncology. 2019 Feb;28(2):372-378.
- 57. Pinto N, Bhola P, Chandra PS. "End-of-Life Care is more than Wound Care": Health-Care Providers' Perceptions of Psychological and

- Interpersonal needs of Patients with Terminal Cancer. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Jul-Sep;25(3):428-435.
- 58. Peddireddy V. Psychological interventions to improve the quality of life in Indian lung cancer patients: A neglected area. J Health Psychol. 2019 Jan;24(1):100-112.
- 59. Ravindran OS, Shankar A, Murthy T. A Comparative Study on Perceived Stress, Coping, Quality of Life, and Hopelessness between Cancer Patients and Survivors. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Jul-Sep;25(3):414-420
- 60. Ghoshal A, Salins N, Damani A, Chowdhury J, Chitre A, Muckaden MA, Deodhar J, Badwe R. To Tell or Not to Tell: Exploring the Preferences and Attitudes of Patients and Family Caregivers on Disclosure of a Cancer-Related Diagnosis and Prognosis. J Glob Oncol. 2019 Nov;5:1-12.
- 61. Arora A, Saini SK, Nautiyal V, Verma SK, Gupta M, Kalra BP, Ahmad M. Cancer Pain, Anxiety, and Depression in Admitted Patients at a Tertiary Care Hospital: A Prospective Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Oct-Dec;25(4):562-566.
- 62. Kumar K, Kumar S, Mehrotra D, Tiwari SC, Kumar V, Dwivedi RC. Reliability and psychometric validity of Hindi version of Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scale-21 (DASS-21) for Hindi speaking Head Neck Cancer and Oral Potentially Malignant Disorders Patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2019 Jul-Sep;15(3):653-658.
- 63. Joseph N, Prakash Saxena PU, Shettigar A, Kotian SM. Assessment of fatigability, depression, and self-esteem among head-and-neck carcinoma patients in a tertiary care hospital in South India. J Cancer Res Ther. 2019 Jul-Sep;15(3):645-652
- 64. Sahadevan S, Namboodiri V. Depression in caregivers of patients with breast cancer: A cross-sectional study from a cancer research center in South India. Indian J Psychiatry. 2019 May-Jun;61(3):277-282.
- 65. Gyawali S, Sharma P, Mahapatra A. Meningioma and psychiatric symptoms: An individual patient data analysis. Asian J Psychiatr. 2019 Apr;42:94-103.
- 66. Samuel SR, Maiya AG, Fernandes DJ, Guddattu V, Saxena PUP, Kurian JR, Lin PJ, Mustian KM. Effectiveness of exercise-based rehabilitation on functional capacity and quality of life in head and neck cancer patients receiving chemo-radiotherapy. Support Care Cancer. 2019 Oct;27(10):3913-3920.
- 67. Khan WA, Khan MWA, Sherwani S, Siddiqui WA. Depression enhanced the production of autoantibodies against 16α-hydroxyestrone-estrogen

- receptor adduct in breast cancer. Int Immunopharmacol. 2019 Jan;66:251-259.
- 68. Mathew B, Mohanti BK, Tewari S, Munshi A. Integrating psychooncology services in cancer care in India. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Dec 10. doi: 10.4103/ijc.IJC_217_20.
- 69. Mathew B, Vidhubala E, Krishnamurthy A, Sundaramoorthy C. Can Cancer Diagnosis Help in Quitting Tobacco? Barriers and Enablers to Tobacco Cessation Among Head and Neck Cancer Patients from a Tertiary Cancer Center in South india. Indian J Psychol Med. 2020 Jul 18;42(4):346-352
- 70. Mathew A, Doorenbos AZ, Jang MK, Hershberger PE. Acceptance and commitment therapy in adult cancer survivors: a systematic review and conceptual model. J Cancer Surviv. 2020 Sep 19. doi: 10.1007/s11764-020-00938-z.
- 71. Chawak S, Chittem M, Maya S, Dhillon HM, Butow PN. The Question-prompt list (QPL): Why it is needed in the Indian oncology setting? Cancer Rep (Hoboken). 2020 Dec 9:e1316.
- 72. Ramasubbu SK, Pasricha RK, Nath UK, Rawat VS, Das B. Quality of life and factors affecting it in adult cancer patients undergoing cancer chemotherapy in a tertiary care hospital. Cancer Rep (Hoboken). 2020 Dec 9:e1312.
- 73. Sudhakar R, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P, Balakrishnan K. Quality of death: The unspoken experiences of patients with advanced cancers in India An exploratory qualitative study. Psychooncology. 2021 Jan;30(1):111-117.
- 74. Datta SS, Mukherjee A, Ghose S, Bhattacharya S, Gyawali B. Addressing the Mental Health Challenges of Cancer Care Workers in LMICs During the Time of the COVID-19 Pandemic. JCO Glob Oncol. 2020 Oct;6:1490-1493
- 75. Daniel S, Venkateswaran C, Hutchinson A, Johnson MJ. 'I don't talk about my distress to others; I feel that I have to suffer my problems...' Voices of Indian women with breast cancer: a qualitative interview study. Support Care Cancer. 2020 Sep 21.
- 76. Raghunath K, Sumathi C, Rajappa SJ, Mohan MVTK, Kumar U, Shaik U, Botlagunta M. Impact of naturopathy, yoga, and dietary interventions as adjuvant chemotherapy in the management of stage II and III adenocarcinoma of the colon. Int J Colorectal Dis. 2020 Dec;35(12):2309-2322.
- 77. Maya S. Psycho-oncology: My chosen journey. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Jun 22. doi: 10.4103/ijc.IJC_949_19.
- 78. Epton T, Chittem M, Tanikella R, Rajappa S, Sinha S, Harris PR. Indian patient use of cancer euphemisms: Association with psychological

- outcomes and health behaviours. Psychooncology. 2020 Jul;29(7):1193-1200.
- 79. Mahalakshmi S, Suresh S. Barriers to Cancer Screening Uptake in Women: A Qualitative Study from Tamil Nadu, India. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2020 Apr 1;21(4):1081-1087.
- 80. Alexander A, Sreenath K, Murthy RS. Beyond Numbers Recent Understanding of Emotional Needs of Persons Diagnosed with Cancer 2007-2018. Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):120-128.
- 81. Rajeshwari A, Revathi R, Prasad N, Michelle N. Assessment of Distress among Patients and Primary Caregivers: Findings from a Chemotherapy Outpatient Unit. Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):42-46.
- 82. Parsekar SS, Bailey A, V S B, Nair S. Exploring perceptions and practices of cancer care among caregivers and care recipients of breast cancer in India. Psychooncology. 2020 Apr;29(4):737-742.
- 83. Chawak S, Chittem M, Butow P, Huilgol N. Indian Cancer Patients' Needs, Perceptions of, and Expectations from their Support Network: a Qualitative Study. J Cancer Educ. 2020 Jun;35(3):462-469.
- 84. Noronha J, Malik A, Bindhulakshmi P, Karimundackal G. Oncology Residency-a Burning Issue, Results of a Questionnaire-Based Survey on Psychological Well-being of Oncology Residents. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2020 Sep;11(3):387-393.
- 85. Gravier AL, Shamieh O, Paiva CE, Perez-Cruz PE, Muckaden MA, Park M, Bruera E, Hui D. Meaning in life in patients with advanced cancer: a multinational study. Support Care Cancer. 2020 Aug;28(8):3927-3934.
- 86. Kapur N, Singla N, Kudva A, John ER. Evaluation of quality of life in patients surgically treated for potentially malignant oral lesions. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Dec 10.
- 87. Kelada L, Wakefield CE, Muppavaram N, Lingappa L, Chittem M. Psychological outcomes, coping and illness perceptions among parents of children with neurological disorders. Psychol Health. 2020 Dec 15:1-17.
- 88. Srivastava S, Menon V, Kayal S, Hari M, Dubashi B. Level of Anxiety and Depression and Its Clinical and Sociodemographic Determinants

- among the Parents of Children with Cancer Undergoing Chemotherapy. J Neurosci Rural Pract. 2020 Oct;11(4):530-537.
- 89. Jyani G, Chauhan AS, Rai B, Ghoshal S, Srinivasan R, Prinja S. Health-related quality of life among cervical cancer patients in India. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2020 Dec;30(12):1887-1892.
- 90. Kar A, M R A, Bhaumik U, Rao VUS. Psychological issues in head and neck cancer survivors: Need for addressal in rehabilitation. Oral Oncol. 2020 Nov;110:104859. doi: 10.1016/j.oraloncology.2020.104859.
- 91. Ghoshal A. Commentary to the Article Entitled "Cancer Pain, Anxiety and Depression in Admitted Patients in a Tertiary Care Hospital A Prospective Observational Study". Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):152-153.
- 92. Das A, Ranadive N, Kinra M, Nampoothiri M, Arora D, Mudgal J. An Overview on Chemotherapy-induced Cognitive Impairment and Potential Role of Antidepressants. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2020;18(9):838-851.
- 93. Elwadhi D, Khandelwal SK, Kumar L, Sharma A. Short-Term Impact of Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation on Psychiatric Morbidity and Quality of Life in Hematological Malignancies in Adults. Indian J Psychol Med. 2020 Jan 6;42(1):61-68.
- 94. Goswami S, Gupta SS. How cancer of oral cavity affects the family caregivers? A cross-sectional study in Wardha, India, using the Caregiver Quality of Life Index Cancer questionnaire. South Asian J Cancer. 2020 Jan-Mar;9(1):62-65.

Appendix 2

Publications on Indian research on psycho oncology, topic wise

Appendix 2 Publications on Indian research on psycho oncology, topic wise

INDIAN RESEARCH ON PSYCHOSOCIAL ASPECTS OF CANCER & RELATED TOPICS:

A list of Indian Publications on psychosocial aspects of cancer has been compiled here from the available sources and the Pubmed/Medline search. If people are aware of any more similar publications in the national or international journals those can be added to this list and made complete. These have been listed year wise.

Many articles reflect more than one area or topic; some are listed more than once, but many more can be considered relevant for different topics.

Publications by topics

•	Breast cancer	34
•	Head & Neck cancer	31
•	Hematological /Pediatirc Cancers	22
•	Gynecological Malignancies	15
•	Communication related	28
•	Pain & Palliative Care	53
•	Quality Of Life [QOL]	59
•	Psychiatric Aspects /Psycho Oncology	71
•	Overview of Psycho oncology in India	13
•	Distress	23
•	Yoga	10
•	Caregivers	19
•	Staff Stress	4
•	Psychological aspects & personality	18
•	Psychosocial & Psychological Interventions	13
•	Others / Miscellaneous	16
•	Books / Manuals	5

BREAST CANCER

- 1. De Souza C., & De Souza, L. Psychological impact of mastectomy in Indian women. Indian Journal of Cancer, 16, 67-73. 1979
- 2. Mattoo SK, Varma VK, Bose SM. Psychosocial adjustment to breast cancer: pre-operative assessment. PGI Bulletin 17, 121-125, 1985.
- 3. Mattoo SK, Varma VK, Bose SM. Psychosocial adjustment to breast cancer post operative assessment PGI Bulletin 19, 19-24, 1985.
- 4. Bandyopadhyay, S., Chattopadhyay, P.K., Ghosh, K.K., & Brahmachari, R.N. Arousal and Cancer: An interdisciplinary study with breast cancer. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology,14, 46-51. 1987.
- 5. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial Intervention and survival of breast cancer patients. Lancet, ii, 1209, 1990.
- Babu SBU. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in women. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 141 – 153, 1998.
- 7. Khubalkar, R., & Khubalkar, M. Mastectomized Indian women: Psychological sequelae and dynamics of underutilization of prosthesis. Indian Journal of Cancer, 36, 120-126. 1999.
- 8. Pandey M, Singh SP, Behere PB, Roy SK, Singh S, Shukla VK. Quality of life in patients with early and advanced carcinoma of the breast. Eur J Surg Oncol 26:20–4, 2000;
- 9. Khalid, R., & Gul, A. Posttraumatic stress disorder like symptoms in breast cancer patients. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 47-55. 2000.
- 10. Khan, M.A., Sehgal, A., Mitra, A.B., Agarwal, P.N., Lal, P., & Malik, V.K. Psycho behavioral impact of mastectomy. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 65-71. 2000.
- 11. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Eremenco S, Nair MK. Quality of life in breast cancer patients: validation of a FACT-B Malayalam version. Qual Life Res 11:87–90, 2002.
- 12. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial oncology in relation to breast cancer: Psychological & social aspects of breast cancer. In, Breast Cancer

- in the new millennium. Edited & published by Ajay Mehta, Nagpur, pp 128-131, 2001.
- 13. Sharma Y, Mattoo SK, Kulhara P, Sharma SC, Sharan P. Stress and coping in women with cervical and breast cancer in India. German Journal of Psychiatry 2, 40-48, 2003.
- 14. Chaturvedi SK. Coping with Breast cancer and mastectomy. Indian Journal of Social Psychiatry. 21(1,2) 19-23, 2005
- 15. Ramanakumar, A.V., Balakrishna, Y., & Ramarao, G. (2005). Coping mechanisms among long term survivors of breast and cervical cancers in Mumbai, India. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 6,189-194.
- 16. Rao, R.S.P., Nair, S., Nair, N.S., & Kamath, V.G.(2005). Acceptability and effectiveness of a breast health awareness programme for rural women in India. Indian Journal of Medical Sciences, 59, 398-402.
- 17. Pandey M, Thomas BC, SreeRekha P, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K, Parameswaran S, Mathew BS, Rajan B. Quality of life determinants in women with breast cancer undergoing treatment with curative intent. World J Surg Oncol. 27;3:63. 2005.
- 18. Mahapatro F & Parker S. A comparative study of coping skills and body image: mastectomized versus lumpectomized patients with breast cancer. Indian J Psychiatry, 47, 198-204. 2005.
- 19. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K. Early effect of surgery on quality of life in women with operable breast cancer. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 36(7):468-72, 2006.
- 20. Pareek S, Mittal U, Hingar A and Surabhi. Psychological Correlates of Breast Cancer: An Exploratory Study. Indian J Clinical Psychology 35, 1: 36-43, 2008.
- 21. Khan MA, Bahadur AK, Agarwal PN, Sehgal A, Das BC. Psychosocial disorders in women undergoing postoperative radiation and chemotherapy for breast cancer in India Indian J Cancer. 47, 296-303. 2010,
- 22. Dubashi B, Vidhubala E, Cyriac S, Sagar TG. Quality of life among young women with breast cancer: Study from a tertiary cancer institute in south India. Indian J Cancer. 47, 142-147. 2010,
- 23. Andrade C. Breast cancer and antidepressant use. J Clin Psychiatry 73(9):e1156-7. 2012.

- 24. Tripathi L, Datta SS, Agrawal SK, Chatterjee S, Ahmed R. Stigma Perceived by Women Following Surgery for Breast Cancer. Indian J Med Paediatr Oncol. 2017 Apr-Jun;38(2):146-152.
- 25. Purkayastha D, Venkateswaran C, Nayar K, Unnikrishnan UG. Prevalence of Depression in Breast Cancer Patients and its Association with their Quality of Life: A Cross-sectional Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):268-273.
- 26. Wani SQ, Khan T, Wani SY, Teli MA, Khan NA, Mir LR, Lone MM, Afroz F.. Breast specific functional and symptom analysis in female breast cancer survivors. J Cancer Res Ther. 2018 Apr-Jun;14(3):521-526.
- 27. Dangi AA, Aurangabadkar SK, Deo MV. Effect of a Structured Yoga Program on Fatigue, Depression, Cardiorespiratory Fitness, and Quality of Life in a Postmenopausal Breast Cancer Survivor. Int J Yoga. 2018 Sep-Dec;11(3):255-257.
- 28. Khan WA, Khan MWA, Sherwani S, Siddiqui WA. Depression enhanced the production of autoantibodies against 16α-hydroxyestrone-estrogen receptor adduct in breast cancer. Int Immunopharmacol. 2019 Jan;66:251-259.
- 29. Mishra VS, Saranath D. Association between demographic features and perceived social support in the mental adjustment to breast cancer. Psychooncology. 2019 Mar;28(3):629-634.
- 30. Parsekar SS, Bailey A, V S B, Nair S. Exploring perceptions and practices of cancer care among caregivers and care recipients of breast cancer in India. Psychooncology. 2020 Apr;29(4):737-742.
- 31. Daniel S, Venkateswaran C, Hutchinson A, Johnson MJ. 'I don't talk about my distress to others; I feel that I have to suffer my problems...' Voices of Indian women with breast cancer: a qualitative interview study. Support Care Cancer. 2020 Sep 21.
- 32. Barthukar M Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK Experiences of Breast Cancer Survivors with Oncology Settings in Urban India: Qualitative Findings Indian Journal of Surgical Oncology, 7(4):392-396, 2016.
- 33. Barthukar M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Post Traumatic Growth in Women Survivors of Breast Cancer. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 22, 157-162, 2016.

34. Barthukar M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Body Image and Sexuality in Women Survivors of Breast Cancer in India: Qualitative Findings. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 23, 13-17, 2016.

HEAD & NECK CANCERS

- 1. Mehta M, Abrol BM. Emotional reaction and adjustment problems for patients with laryngeal carcinoma. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology 9, 107-112, 1982.
- 2. Bandyopadhyay, S., Ghosh, K.K., Chattopadhyay, P.K., & Majumdar, A. Hormone correlates of life stress events in lung and oral cancer patients. Social Science International, 2, 1-10. 1986.
- 3. Chaturvedi SK, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Shenoy A, Premkumari. Quality of life of Oral Cancer Patients. In ORAL CANCER: THERAPY IIIB, 528-531, MacMillan India Ltd, 1994.
- 4. Chaturvedi SK, Shenoy A, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Premakumari, BS. Concerns, Coping and Quality of life in head and neck Cancer Patients. Supportive Care In Cancer 4, 32-36, 1996.
- Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P., Shenoy, A., Premalatha, B.S. Assessment of Quality of life of oral cancer patients. In, ORAL ONCOLOGY Volume VI. Editor A.K. Varma. MacMillan India Ltd. New Delhi, pp 509 to 512, 1999.
- 6. Mishra A. Necessity of Psychological Assessment in the Head and Neck Cancer. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 41, 384-385, 1999.
- 7. Chawla S, Mohanti BK, Rakshak M, Saxena S, Rath GK, Bahadur S. Temporal assessment of quality of life of head and neck cancer patients receiving radical radiotherapy. Qual Life Res. 8(1-2):73-8, 1999.
- 8. Pandey M, Latha PT, Mathew A, Ramdas K, Chaturvedi SK, Iype EM, Nair KM. Concerns and coping strategies in patients with oral cancer: a pilot study. Indian Journal of Surgery, 65, 496-499, 2003.
- 9. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Eremenco S, Nair MK. Reliability & validity of the Malayalam Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy for Head & Neck Cancer. Indian J Med Res. 120(1):51-5. 2004.
- 10. Bakshi, J., Panda, N.K., Sharma, S.C., Gupta, A., & Mann S.B.S. Survival patterns in treated cases of carcinoma larynx in North India: A

- 10-year follow-up study. Indian Journal of Otolaryngology and Head and Neck Surgery,57, 103-107. 2005
- 11. Chaukar DA, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Pathak KA, Chaturvedi P, Kakade AC, Hawaldar RW, DCruz AK. Quality of life of head and neck cancer patient: Validation of the European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-C30 and European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-H&N35 in Indian patients. Indian J Cancer;42:178-184. 2005
- 12. Vidhubala E, L, Ravikannan R, Mani CS, Karthikesh M. Coping preferences of head and neck cancer patients Indian context. Indian J Cancer 43:6-11, 2006;
- 13. Kelly C, Paleri V, Downs C, Shah R. Deterioration in quality of life and depressive symptoms during radiation therapy for head and neck cancer. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136:108-111. 2007
- 14. De Sousa A. Psychological issues in oral and maxillofacial reconstructive surgery. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 46(8):661-664. 2008;
- 15. Trivedi NP, Swaminath DK, Thankappan K, Chatni S, Kuriakose MA, Iyer S. Comparison of quality of life in advanced laryngeal cancer patients after concurrent chemoradiotherapy vs total laryngectomy. Otolaryngology Head & Neck Surgery, 139(5), 702-707, 2008.
- 16. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 38:955-959, 2009.
- 17. Sayed SI, Manikantanl K, Khode S, Elmiyeh B, Kazi R. Perspectives on quality of life following total laryngectomy G Ital Med Lav Ergon 31, B21-24.2009
- 18. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 38:955-959. 2009;
- 19. Chaukar DA, Walvekar RR, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Chaturvedi P, Kakade A, D'Cruz AK. Quality of life in head and neck cancer survivors: a cross-sectional survey. Am J Otolaryngol.30(3):176-180. 2009;
- 20. R Kazi, S Sayed, RC Dwivedi. Clinical importance of quality of life measures in head and neck cancer Indian J Cancer. 47, 237-238. 2010,
- 21. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing

- radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress, 19 (2), 88-92, 2013.
- 22. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress. Indian J Palliat Care. 2013 May;19(2):88-92.
- 23. Sharma P, Sandhu SV, Bhandari R, Verma I, Bhullar RK, Khangura RK. Estimation of cortisol levels in patients with premalignant disorders and oral squamous cell carcinoma. J Oral Maxillofac Pathol. 2018 Jan-Apr;22(1):27-34.
- 24. Kumar K, Kumar S, Mehrotra D, Tiwari SC, Kumar V, Khandpur S, Dwivedi RC. Prospective evaluation of psychological burden in patients with oral cancer. Br J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 2018 Dec;56(10):918-924.
- 25. Samuel SR, Maiya AG, Fernandes DJ, Guddattu V, Saxena PUP, Kurian JR, Lin PJ, Mustian KM. Effectiveness of exercise-based rehabilitation on functional capacity and quality of life in head and neck cancer patients receiving chemo-radiotherapy. Support Care Cancer. 2019 Oct;27(10):3913-3920
- 26. Kumar K, Kumar S, Mehrotra D, Tiwari SC, Kumar V, Dwivedi RC. Reliability and psychometric validity of Hindi version of Depression, Anxiety and Stress Scale-21 (DASS-21) for Hindi speaking Head Neck Cancer and Oral Potentially Malignant Disorders Patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2019 Jul-Sep;15(3):653-658.
- 27. Joseph N, Prakash Saxena PU, Shettigar A, Kotian SM. Assessment of fatigability, depression, and self-esteem among head-and-neck carcinoma patients in a tertiary care hospital in South India. J Cancer Res Ther. 2019 Jul-Sep;15(3):645-652
- 28. Yadav P, Karkal R, Kakunje A, Mahatme N, Akhilesh M. Prevalence of depressive disorders among head-and-neck cancer patients: A

- hospital-based, cross-sectional study. Indian J Psychiatry. 2019;61(4):409-414.
- 29. Kar A, M R A, Bhaumik U, Rao VUS. Psychological issues in head and neck cancer survivors: Need for addressal in rehabilitation. Oral Oncol. 2020 Nov;110:104859.
- 30. Kapur N, Singla N, Kudva A, John ER. Evaluation of quality of life in patients surgically treated for potentially malignant oral lesions. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Dec 10.
- 31. Mathew B, Vidhubala E, Krishnamurthy A, Sundaramoorthy C. Can Cancer Diagnosis Help in Quitting Tobacco? Barriers and Enablers to Tobacco Cessation Among Head and Neck Cancer Patients from a Tertiary Cancer Center in South india. Indian J Psychol Med. 2020 Jul 18;42(4):346-352

HEMATOLOGICAL / PEDIATRIC CANCERS

- 1. Patel MJ, Sinha BK, Shah PM, Vankar GK, Parikh BJ. Patterns of Psychological disturbance among leukemia patients and their relatives. Indian Journal of Cancer 24, 264-271, 1987.
- 2. Kulhara P, Verma SC, Bambery P, Nehra R. Psychological aspects of hematological malignancies, Indian Journal of Psychiatry 32, 279-284, 1990.
- 3. Rao GP, Malhotra S, Marwaha RK. Psychosocial study of leukemic children and their parents. Indian Pediatr. 29(8):985-990, 1992.
- 4. Sharan, P., Mehta, M., & Chaudhry, V.P. (1995a). Coping and adaptation in acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Indian Journal of Pediatrics, 62, 467-471.
- 5. Sharan, P., Mehta, M. & Choudhry, V.P. (1995b). Coping & adaptation in parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblast leukemia. Indian Journal of Pediatrics, 62, 737-741.
- 6. Satpathy, S., & Das, I.B. (1997) Psychological correlates in leukemia. Journal of Indian Psychiatric Society- Orissa, 6, 5-20.
- 7. Kulhara P, Marwaha R, Das K, Aga VM. Burden of care in parents of children suffering from hematological malignancies. Indian Journal of Psychiatry 40, 13-20, 1998.

- 8. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP Psychiatric morbidity in children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Pediatr Hematol Oncol.16(1):49-54, 1999.
- 9. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP Psychiatric disorders among parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 16(1):43-47, 1999.
- 10. Rajendranath R, Veeraiah S, Ramesh A, Sagar TG. Late effects of treatment in survivors of childhood cancer from a tertiary cancer center in South India. South Asian J Cancer. 2014 Jan;3(1):60-5.
- 11. Kapoor J, Agrawal N, Ahmed R, Sharma SK, Gupta A, Bhurani D. Factors influencing adherence to imatinib in Indian chronic myeloid leukemia patients: a cross-sectional study. Mediterr J Hematol Infect Dis. 2015 Feb 20;7(1):e2015013.
- 12. Normen M, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P. Living with chronic myeloid leukemia in India-an exploratory study. Psychooncology. 2017 May;26(5):711-714.
- 13. Batra A, Kain R, Kumari M, Paul R, Dhawan D, Bakhshi S. Parents' Perspective of Quality of Life of Retinoblastoma Survivors. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2016 Jul;63(7):1287-9.
- 14. Unnikrishnan R, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P. Symptom Burden and Quality of Life Issues among Patients of Chronic Myeloid Leukemia on Long-term Imatinib Therapy. Indian J Med Paediatr Oncol. 2017 Apr-Jun;38(2):165-168.
- 15. Bafna VS, Bafna TA, Sampagar A, Rupavataram SR. 'Quality of Life' of Parents of Children Suffering from Pediatric Malignancies in a Low Income Setting. Indian J Pediatr. 2018 Sep;85(9):718-722.
- 16. Satapathy S, Kaushal T, Bakhshi S, Chadda RK. Non-pharmacological Interventions for Pediatric Cancer Patients: A Comparative Review and Emerging Needs in India. Indian Pediatr. 2018 Mar 15;55(3):225-232.
- 17. Sampath J, Uppuluri R, Raj R. Anxiety, Depression and Distress Among Children Undergoing Haematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation and Its Correlation with Age and Socio-economic

- Status: A Single Centre Experience from India. Indian J Hematol Blood Transfus. 2018 Apr;34(2):338-342.
- 18. Alam A, Kumar A. Impact of financial support and focussed group counselling on treatment abandonment in children with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Experience over 22 years from North India. Psychooncology. 2019 Feb;28(2):372-378.
- 19. Ahuja S, Tsimicalis A, Lederman S, Bagai P, Martiniuk A, Srinivas S, Arora RS. A pilot study to determine out-of-pocket expenditures by families of children being treated for cancer at public hospitals in New Delhi, India. Psychooncology. 2019 Jun;28(6):1349-1353.
- 20. Datta SS, Saha T, Ojha A, Das A, Daruvala R, Reghu KS, Achari R. What do you need to learn in paediatric psycho-oncology? Ecancermedicalscience. 2019 Mar 28;13:916.
- 21. Kelada L, Wakefield CE, Muppavaram N, Lingappa L, Chittem M. Psychological outcomes, coping and illness perceptions among parents of children with neurological disorders. Psychol Health. 2020 Dec 15:1-17.
- 22. Srivastava S, Menon V, Kayal S, Hari M, Dubashi B. Level of Anxiety and Depression and Its Clinical and Sociodemographic Determinants among the Parents of Children with Cancer Undergoing Chemotherapy. J Neurosci Rural Pract. 2020 Oct;11(4):530-537.

GYNECOLOGICAL MALIGNANCIES

- 1. Kulhara P, Ayyagiri S, Nehra R. Psychological aspects of cancer cervix. Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine, 11, 79-83, 1988.
- 2. Bandyopadhyay,S., Chattopadhyay,P.K., Ghosh, K.K., & Basu, A.K. Neuroticism & arousal correlates to plasma cortisol level in cancer of the cervix. Indian Psychologist, 5, 1-8. 1988.
- 3. Dhamija, S., Sehgal, A., Luthra, U.K., & Sehgal, K. Factors associated with awareness and knowledge of cervical cancer in a community: implication for health education programmes in developing countries. Journal of the Royal Society of Health, 113, 184-186, 1993
- 4. Chaturvedi SK. Exploration of Concerns related to Gynecological Cancers. GYNECOLOGY SNAPSHOT 3, 16-19, 1995.
- Babu, U., Murthy, R.S., Chandra, P.S., & Vijayaram,S.
 Characteristics of depression in cancer cervix patients attending a pain clinic. NIMHANS Journal, 15,196-197. 1997.

- 6. Babu SBU. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in women. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 141 153, 1998.
- 7. Sharma Y, Mattoo SK, Kulhara P, Sharma SC, Sharan P. Stress and coping in women with cervical and breast cancer in India. German Journal of Psychiatry 2, 40-48, 2003.
- 8. Muckaden MA, Marathe M, Tulshan R, Carvalho M, Pinto M. Psychosocial issues faced by women with incurable cervical cancer in India how can we help? Indian Journal of Palliative Care 11, 94-87, 2005.
- Sharada D, Chandrashekaran R, Reddy KS, Viyaysagar KJ. A Study Of Psychiatric Morbidity And Quality Of Life In Patients With Carcinoma Cervix Undergoing Radiotherapy. Indian J Psychological Medicine 26 (1) 78-89, 2005
- 10. Ramanakumar, A.V., Balakrishna, Y., & Ramarao, G. (2005). Coping mechanisms among long term survivors of breast and cervical cancers in Mumbai, India. Asian Pacific Journal of Cancer Prevention, 6,189-194.
- 11. Awasthi, P., Mishra, R.C., & Shahi, U.P. Health beliefs & behaviour of cervix cancer patients. Psychology & Developing Societies, 18, 37-58. 2006.
- 12. Basu, P., Sarkar, S., Mukherjee, S., Ghoshal, M., Mittal, S., Biswas, S., et.al.. Women's perceptions and social barriers determine compliance to cervical screening: results from a population based study In India. Cancer Detection & Prevention, 30, 369-74. 2006.
- 13. Mendonsa RD, Appaya P. Psychiatric morbidity in outpatients of gynecological oncology clinic in a tertiary care hospital. Indian J Psychiatry. 52(4):327-332. 2010
- 14. Jyani G, Chauhan AS, Rai B, Ghoshal S, Srinivasan R, Prinja S. Health-related quality of life among cervical cancer patients in India. Int J Gynecol Cancer. 2020 Dec;30(12):1887-1892.
- 15. Shayanth M, Harish T, Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial needs of cancer survivors in fertility preservation. A systematic review. The Oncofertility Journal, 1, 24-29, 2018.

COMMUNICATION RELATED

- 1. Gautam S, Nijhawan M. Communicating with cancer patients. British Journal of Psychiatry, 150, 760-764, 1987.
- 2. Alexander PJ, Dinesh N, Vidyasagar MS. Psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients and its relationship with awareness of illness and expectations about treatment outcome. Acta Oncologica 32(6), 623-626, 1993.
- Mehrotra S & Mrinal NR. Blunting as an information processing style in cancer patients, NIMHANS JOURNAL, 15 (1), 53-59, 1997.
- 4. Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, S.K. et al. Awareness of diagnosis and psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients a study from South India. Journal of Psychosomatic Research 45, 257-262, 1998.
- 5. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Dealing with difficult situations. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 11 21, 1998.
- Chandra PS, Akhileswaran R, Chaturvedi SK, and Shinde U.
 Caring at home: frequently asked questions by persons with advanced cancers and their caregivers. Published by BHT center for Palliative care Education, 1999.
- 7. Purrakkal D, Pulassery D, Ravindran S. Are oncology patients are aware of their diagnosis: A survey from Calicut. Indian J Palliat Care 10:39-44, 2004.
- 8. Purrakkal D, Pulassery D, Ravindran S. Should a patient with a life-threatening illness be informed of the diagnosis? A survey of physicians and medical students in Calicut. Indian J Palliat Care 10:64-66. 2004.
- Nayak S, Pradhan JP, Reddy S, Palmer JL, Zhang T, Bruera E. Cancer patients' perception of the quality of communication before and after the implementation of a communication strategy in a regional cancer center in India. J Clin Oncol. 23(21):4771-4775. 2005
- 10. Chandra PS, Desai G. Denial as an experiential phenomenon in serious illness. Indian J Palliat Care 13:8-14, 2007
- 11. Swaminath G. Doctor-patient communication: Patient perception. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 49, 3. 150-153, 2007,
- 12. Yousuf RM, Fauzi AR, How SH, Rasool AG, Rehana K. Awareness, knowledge and attitude towards informed consent among doctors in two different cultures in Asia: A cross-sectional comparative study in Malaysia and Kashmir, India. Singapore Med J 48:559-565. 2007.

- 13. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Simha S. Communication skills in palliative care. Voluntary Health Association of India, New Delhi, 2008.
- 14. Chaturvedi, SK, Loiselle, CG, Chandra, PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care A cross cultural perspective. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 15, 2-9, 2009.
- 15. Kumar M, Goyal S, Singh K, Pandit S, Sharma DN, Verma AK, *et al.* Breaking bad news issues: A survey among radiation oncologists. Indian J Palliat Care 15:61-66. 2009;
- Chaturvedi SK. Chandra PS. Breaking bad news- issues critical for psychiatrists. Medical Education corner. Asian Journal of Psychiatry. 3, 87-89, 2010.
- 17. Rajashree KC. Training programs in communication skills for health care professionals and volunteers. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 12-13. 2011.
- 18. Joad ASK, Mayamol TC, Chaturvedi M. What does the informal caregiver of a terminally ill cancer patient need? A study from a cancer centre. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 191-196, 2011.
- 19. Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Relationships between perceived diagnostic disclosure, patient characteristics, psychological distress and illness perceptions in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology. 22(6):1375-1380. 2013.
- 20. Simha S, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK. Spiritual concerns in Hindu cancer patients undergoing palliative care: A qualitative study. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 99-105, 2013.
- 21. Deo SVS, Thejus T. Curative to palliative care-transition and communication issues: Surgeons perspective. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 120-123. 2013.
- 22. Chaturvedi SK, Strohschein FJ, Saraf G, Loiselle C. Communication in cancer care: Psycho social, interactional, cultural, and technological issues. Frontiers in Psychology section Psychology for Clinical Settings. Front Psychol. 2014 Nov 17;5:1332 2014.
- 23. Laxmi S, Khan JA. Does the cancer patient want to know? Results from a study in an Indian tertiary cancer center. South Asian J Cancer. 2013 Apr;2(2):57-61.

- 24. Datta SS, Tripathi L, Varghese R, Logan J, Gessler S, Chatterjee S, Bhaumik J, Menon U. Pivotal role of families in doctor-patient communication in oncology: a qualitative study of patients, their relatives and cancer clinicians. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 2017 Sep;26(5). doi: 10.1111/ecc.12543.
- 25. Ghoshal A, Salins N, Damani A, Chowdhury J, Chitre A, Muckaden MA, Deodhar J, Badwe R. To Tell or Not to Tell: Exploring the Preferences and Attitudes of Patients and Family Caregivers on Disclosure of a Cancer-Related Diagnosis and Prognosis. J Glob Oncol. 2019 Nov;5:1-12.
- 26. Epton T, Chittem M, Tanikella R, Rajappa S, Sinha S, Harris PR. Indian patient use of cancer euphemisms: Association with psychological outcomes and health behaviours. Psychooncology. 2020 Jul;29(7):1193-1200.
- 27. Chaturvedi SK. Handling difficult situation and learning communication. In Problem Oriented Palliative Care Oxford University Press. Dr Nishkarsh Gupta & Dr Sushma Bhatnagar editors. 2020.
- 28. Sutar R, Chandra P, Seshachar P, Gowda I & Chaturvedi SK. A qualitative study to assess collusion and psychological distress in cancer patients.: Indian Journal of Palliative care. 25, 242-249, 2019.

PAIN & PALLIATIVE CARE

- 1. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric aspects of chronic pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 42-45, 1986.
- 2. Feroz, I., & Beg, M.A. Death anxiety in malignant cancer patients as related to age and socioeconomic status. Perspectives in Psychological Researches, 10, 1-6. 1987
- 3. Chaturvedi SK. Coping with cancer pain. Acta Psychiatrica Scandinavica, 74, 112, 1986.
- 4. Khanna R, Singh RPN. Terminal illness in an Indian setting: problems of communication. Indian Journal of Psychiatry 30, 257-261, 1988.
- 5. Chaturvedi SK. Pain Relief in active patients with cancer. British Medical Journal, 298, 461, 1989.

- 6. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosomatic and sociological aspects of pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 160, 1986.
- 7. Chaturvedi SK. Exploration of concerns and the role of psychosocial intervention in Palliative care. Annals of Medicine, Singapore, 23: 756-760, 1994.
- 8. Chaturvedi SK and Chandra P. Rationale of psychotropic medications in palliative care. PROGRESS IN PALLIATIVE CARE, 4, 39-44, 1996.
- 9. Babu, U., Murthy, R.S., Chandra, P.S., & Vijayaram, S. Characteristics of depression in cancer cervix patients attending a pain clinic. NIMHANS Journal, 15,196-197. 1997.
- Akhileswaran R. Psychosocial issues in cancer pain. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1 – 5, 1998.
- 11. Vasudevan S. Spiritual care of the dying: a view point. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 43 49, 1998.
- 12. Chaturvedi, S.K. & Chandra, P. Palliative Care in India. Supportive Care in Cancer, 6, 81-84, 1998.
- 13. Saxena, A., Mendoza, T., & Cleeland, C.S.(1999). The assessment of cancer pain in North India: The validation of the Hindi Brief Pain Inventory-BPI-H. Journal of Pain and Symptom Management, 17, 27-41.
- 14. Mohanti BK, Bansal M, Gairola M, Sharma D. Palliative care education and training during residency: a survey among residents at a tertiary care hospital. Natl Med J India. 14(2):102-104, 2001.
- 15. Gandhi A. & Chaturvedi SK. Anxiety and depression in terminally ill patients. In, Anxiety and Depression in Clinical Practice, editors Mohan Isaac & Nilesh B. Shah, Abbot India Ltd., Mumbai, pp 125-132, 2003.
- 16. Desai G & Chaturvedi SK. Perception and knowledge about narcotics among nurses. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 78-83, 2003.
- 17. Bansal, M., Patel, F.D., Mohanti, B.K., & Sharma, S.C. Setting up a palliative care clinic within a radiotherapy department: a model for developing countries. Supportive Care in Cancer, 11, 343-347. 2003
- 18. Chaturvedi SK. Palliative Care education by Munnabhai MBBS. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 10, 27-29, 2004.

- 19. Koshy, R.C., Kuriakose, R., Mathew, & A., Chandran, N. Cancer pain intensity measurement in outpatients: Preferences and comparisons of pain scales among patients, caregivers, physicians and nurses in southern India. Journal of Pain and Palliative Care Pharmacotherapy, 18, 5-13. 2004
- 20. Chittazhathu, R., & Moideen, S. Training community volunteers and professionals in the psychosocial aspects of palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 11, 53-54. 2005
- 21. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Aspects of the Management of Cancer Pain. In, Encyclopedic Reference of Pain, Section Editor M. Bond; Editors Robert F. Schmidt & W. D. Willis, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2012-2014, 2007.
- 22. Gupta D, Mishra S, Bhatnagar, S. Somatization disorder, a cause of difficult pain: a case report. Am J Hosp Palliat Care. 24(3):219-23, 2007
- 23. Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality issues at end of life. Indian J Palliat Care 13:48-52, 2007
- 24. Shubha R. End-of-life care in the Indian context: The need for cultural sensitivity. Indian J Palliat Care 13:59-64, 2007
- 25. Dighe M, Jadhav S, Muckden M, Sovani A. Parental concerns in children requiring palliative care. Indian J Palliat Care 14:16-22. 2008:
- 26. Chaturvedi SK Ethical Dilemmas in Palliative Care in a Traditional Developing Society, with special reference to Indian setting. Journal of Medical Ethics, 34, 611-615, 2008
- 27. Chattopadhyay S, Simon A. East meets west: Cross-cultural perspective in end-of-life decision making from Indian and German viewpoints. Med Health Care Philosophy 11:165-174. 2008;
- 28. Ratnakar S, Banupriya C, Doureradjou, Vivekanandam S, Shrivastava MK, Koner BC. Evaluation of anxiety, depression and urinary protein excretion among the family caregivers of advanced cancer patients. Biol Psychol.79(2):234-8. 2008.
- 29. Chaturvedi, SK, Loiselle, CG, Chandra, PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care A cross cultural perspective. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 15, 2-9, 2009.
- 30. Chaturvedi SK. Incidence and Management of Depression and suicide in terminal stage of disease. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor

- S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, pp 151-159, 2009.
- 31. Chaturvedi SK. Seamless relation between professionals and the role of psychological intervention in cancer pain Management. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, pp 273-277. 2009.
- 32. Jagannathan A, Juvva S Life after cancer in India: coping with side effects and cancer pain. J Psychosoc Oncol. 27(3):344-360. 2009;
- 33. Mishra S, Bhatnagar S, Philip FA, Singhal V, Singh Rana SP, Upadhyay SP, Chauhan G. Psychosocial concerns in patients with advanced cancer: an observational study at regional cancer centre, India. Am J Hosp Palliat Care 27(5):316-319. 2010,
- 34. Kandasamy A, Chaturvedi SK, Desai G. Spirituality, distress, depression, anxiety and quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. Indian J Cancer. 48, 55-59.2011.
- 35. Desai G, Chaturvedi SK, Ramachandra S. Hypnotherapy: Fact or Fiction: A review in palliative care and opinions of health professionals. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 146-149, 2011.
- 36. Dongre AR, Rajendran KP, Kumar S, Deshmukh PR. The effect of community-managed palliative care program on quality of life in the elderly in rural Tamil Nadu, India. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 119-125. 2012.
- 37. Kumar SP. Reporting of "Quality of life": A systematic review and quantitative analysis of research publications in palliative care journals. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 59-67. 2012.
- 38. Bharathi B, Chandra PS. Palliative sedation in advanced cancer patients: Does it shorten survival time? A systematic review. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 40-47, 2013.
- 39. Simha S, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK. Spiritual concerns in Hindu cancer patients undergoing palliative care: A qualitative study. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 99-105, 2013.
- 40. Deo SVS, Thejus T. Curative to palliative care-transition and communication issues: Surgeons perspective. Indian J Palliative Care, 19, 120-123. 2013.
- 41. Chaturvedi SK, Simha SN. Historical Perspectives on end-of-life care in Global context Indian Sub Continent. Safe Passage for a Good death A Global Spiritual Sourcebook. Editors Mark Lazenby, Ruth McCorkle, Dan Sulmasy, Oxford University Press, 85-100, 2013.

- 42. Sharma H, Jagdish V, Anusha P, Bharti S. End-of-life care: Indian perspective. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 55, 6, 293-298, 2013,
- 43. Sinha VK, Basu S, Sarkhel S. Euthanasia: An Indian perspective. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 54, 2, 177-183, 2012.
- 44. Bhatnagar S, Banerjee D, Joshi S, Gupta R. Assessing psychosocial distress: a pain audit at IRCH-AIIMS. Ann Palliat Med. 2013 Apr;2(2):76-84.
- 45. Ahmed A, Bhatnagar S, Mishra S, Khurana D, Joshi S, Ahmad SM. Prevalence of Phantom Limb Pain, Stump Pain, and Phantom Limb Sensation among the Amputated Cancer Patients in India: A Prospective, Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jan-Mar;23(1):24-35.
- 46. Satija A, Bhatnagar S. Complementary Therapies for Symptom Management in Cancer Patients. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Oct-Dec;23(4):468-479.
- 47. Jeyaram S, Veeraiah S, Elangovan V. Validation of the symbolic assessment of fatigue extent (SAFE)-a cancer fatigue tool with visual response formats. Support Care Cancer. 2017 Apr;25(4):1111-1119.
- 48. Sudhakar R, Veeraiah S, Ganesan P, Balakrishnan K. Quality of death: The unspoken experiences of patients with advanced cancers in India An exploratory qualitative study. Psychooncology. 2021 Jan;30(1):111-117.
- 49. Bhatnagar S, Gielen J, Satija A, Singh SP, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK Signs of Spiritual Distress and its implications for practice in Indian Palliative Care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 23 (3):306-311, 2017.
- 50. Barthukar M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Body Image and Sexuality in Women Survivors of Breast Cancer in India: Qualitative Findings. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 23, 13-17, 2016.
- 51. Gielen J, Bhatnagar S, Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality as an Ethical Challenge in Indian Palliative Care: A Systematic Review. Palliative & Supportive Care, 29:1-22, 2015

- 52. Gielen J, Bhatnagar S, Chaturvedi SK. Prevalence and Nature of Spiritual Distress among Palliative Care Patients in India. J Relig Health. 56(2):530-544, 2017
- 53. Bhatnagar S, Gielen J, Chaturvedi SK Development and psychometric assessment of a spirituality questionnaire for Indian palliative care patients. Indian Journal of Palliative care, 22(1):9-18, 2016

QUALITY OF LIFE [QOL]

- 1. Chaturvedi SK. What Quality of Life means for Indians in relation to cancer. Social Science & Medicine 33, 91-99, 1991.
- 2. Chaturvedi SK. Quality of Life and Palliative care. Annals of Oncology, 2(9), 693, 1991.
- Channabasavanna SM, Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Anantha N, Reddy K and Sharma S. Cancer and Well Being. Quality of Life in Health - a modern concern (Editors: S.Rajkumar & Shuba Kumar) Madras pp 68-78, 1994.
- 4. Chaturvedi SK, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Shenoy A, Premkumari. Quality of life of Oral Cancer Patients. In ORAL CANCER: THERAPY IIIB, 528-531, MacMillan India Ltd, 1994.
- Chaturvedi SK, Shenoy A, Prasad KMR, Senthilnathan SM, Premakumari, BS. Concerns, Coping and Quality of life in head and neck Cancer Patients. SUPPORTIVE CARE IN CANCER 4, 32-36, 1996.
- Chandra P, Chaturvedi SK, Channabasavanna SM, Reddy BKM, Anantha, N, and Sharma S. Psychological Well Being in patients receiving radiotherapy - a prospective study. Quality Of Life Research, 7, 495-500, 1998
- 7. Chaturvedi, SK. Quality of life in advanced cancer: psychosocial aspects. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 4(2), 17-23, 1998.
- 8. Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P., Shenoy, A., Premalatha, B.S. Assessment of Quality of life of oral cancer patients. In, ORAL ONCOLOGY Volume VI. Editor A.K. Varma. MacMillan India Ltd. New Delhi, pp 509 to 512, 1999.
- Chawla S, Mohanti BK, Rakshak M, Saxena S, Rath GK, Bahadur S. Temporal assessment of quality of life of head and neck cancer patients receiving radical radiotherapy. Qual Life Res. 8(1-2):73-8, 1999.

- 10. Chaturvedi SK, KVR Sastry, Chandra PS & BA Chandramouli. Quality Of Life of Patients with Brain Tumours: Observations of the Pilot Study. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 191-196, 2000.
- 11. Pathak M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK, Sastry KVR. Quality of life in brain tumours. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 197-204, 2000.
- 12. Rajagopal MR. Quality of life issues in cancer. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 18-25, 2000.
- 13. Babu KG. Quality of life in oncology patients. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 26-28, 2000.
- 14. Vasudevan S. Quality of life in health & disease: a spiritual perspective. In Quality of life in health & disease, Editors Santosh K Chaturvedi & Prabha S Chandra. NIMHANS Bangalore, 12-17, 2000.
- 15. Chaturvedi SK, Eranti S, Kirthana R. Quality of life research in India. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 11-18, 2001.
- 16. Pandey M, Thomas B. Rehabilitation of cancer patients. J Postgrad Med. 47(1):62-5, 2001.
- 17. Chaturvedi SK. Quality of life issues related to tobacco use. In, Tobacco Counters Health volume II, Editor, A.K. Verma. MacMillan India Ltd, New Delhi, pp 172 174, 2002.
- 18. Kamath P, Gandhi A, Indira Devi, B, Chaturvedi SK, Shastri KVR. Health Related Quality Of Life In Patents With Spinal Disorders. Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology, 6 (2), 21 24, 2003.
- 19. Chaturvedi SK. What's important for quality of life to Indians in relation to cancer [with author's note]. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 62-70, 2003.
- 20. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Thomas I et al. Identifying and predicting behaviour outcomes in cancer patients undergoing curative treatment. Psychooncology. 13(7):490-493, 2004.
- 21. Pandey M. Quality of life of patients with cancer in India: challenges and hurdles in putting theory into practice. Psycho oncology. 13(6):429-433. 2004.

- 22. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Sebastian P, Nair MK. FACT-G: reliability and validity of the Malayalam translation. Qual Life Res. 13(1):263-9. 2004
- 23. Pandey M, Thomas BC, SreeRekha P, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K, Parameswaran S, Mathew BS, Rajan B. Quality of life determinants in women with breast cancer undergoing treatment with curative intent. World J Surg Oncol. 27;3:63. 2005
- 24. Vidhubala E. et al. Validation of quality of life questionnaires for patients with cancer Indian scenario. Indian Journal of Cancer 42(3), 138-144, 2005.
- 25. Chaukar DA, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Pathak KA, Chaturvedi P, Kakade AC, Hawaldar RW, DCruz AK. Quality of life of head and neck cancer patient: Validation of the European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-C30 and European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-H&N35 in Indian patients. Indian J Cancer;42:178-184. 2005
- 26. Anant M, Guleria R, Pathak AK, Bhutani M, Pal H, Charu M, Kochupillai V. Quality of life measures in lung cancer. Indian J Cancer 42:125-132. 2005
- 27. Budrukkar A, Jalali R, Kamble R, Parab S. Translation and pilot validation of Hindi translation of assessing quality of life in patients with primary brain tumours using EORTC brain module (BN-20). J Cancer Research & Therapeutics. 2(4), 166-170, 2006.
- 21. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Ratheesan K. Early effect of surgery on quality of life in women with operable breast cancer. Jpn J Clin Oncol. 36(7):468-72, 2006.
- 28. D'cruz AK, Yueh B, Das AK, Mcdowell JA, Chaukar DA, Ernest AW. Validation of the University of Washington quality of life questionnaires for head and neck cancer patients in India. Indian J Cancer 44:147-54, 2007
- 29. Mohan A, Singh P, Singh S, Goyal A, Pathak A, Mohan C, Guleria R. Quality of life in lung cancer patients: impact of baseline clinical profile and respiratory status. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 16(3):268-276. 2007
- 30. Kelly C, Paleri V, Downs C, Shah R. Deterioration in quality of life and depressive symptoms during radiation therapy for head and neck cancer. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg 136:108-111. 2007
- 31. Trivedi NP, Swaminath DK, Thankappan K, Chatni S, Kuriakose MA, Iyer S. Comparison of quality of life in advanced laryngeal cancer

- patients after concurrent chemoradiotherapy vs total laryngectomy. Otolaryngology Head & Neck Surgery, 139(5), 702-707, 2008.
- 32. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 38:955-959, 2009.
- 33. Sayed SI, Manikantanl K, Khode S, Elmiyeh B, Kazi R. Perspectives on quality of life following total laryngectomy G Ital Med Lav Ergon 31, B21-24.2009
- 34. Sinha A, Goyal H, Singh S, Rana SP. Quality of life of ostomates with the selected factors in a selected hospital of Delhi with a view to develop guidelines for the health professionals Indian J Palliat Care. 15(2):111-114, 2009.
- 35. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 38(9):955-959. 2009;
- 36. R Kazi, S Sayed, RC Dwivedi. Clinical importance of quality of life measures in head and neck cancer Indian J Cancer. 47, 237-238. 2010,
- 37. Chaukar DA, Walvekar RR, Das AK, Deshpande MS, Pai PS, Chaturvedi P, Kakade A, D'Cruz AK. Quality of life in head and neck cancer survivors: a cross-sectional survey. Am J Otolaryngol.30(3):176-180. 2009;
- 38. Dubashi B, Vidhubala E, Cyriac S, Sagar TG. Quality of life among young women with breast cancer: Study from a tertiary cancer institute in south India. Indian J Cancer. 47, 142-147. 2010,
- 39. Thomas BC, Ramdas K, Pandey M. Chemotherapy and quality of life: a case study. J Indian Med Assoc.108(1):49-50, 2010.
- 40. E Vidhubala, Latha, R Ravikannan, CS Mani, R Muthuvel, V Surendren, FU John Paul. Validation of Cancer Institute Quality of Life Questionnaire Version II for cancer patients in India. Ind J Cancer, 48 (4) 500-506, 2011.
- 41. Kandasamy A, Chaturvedi SK, Desai G. Spirituality, distress, depression, anxiety and quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. Indian J Cancer. 48, 55-59.2011.
- 42. Arunachalam D, Thirumoorthy A, Devi S, Thennarasu. Quality of life in cancer patients with disfigurement due to cancer and its treatments. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 184-190, 2011.

- 43. Karthikeyan G, Jumnani D, Prabhu R, Manoor UK, Supe SS. Prevalence of fatigue among cancer patients receiving various anticancer therapies and its impact on Quality of Life: A cross-sectional study. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 165-175. 2012.
- 44. Dongre AR, Rajendran KP, Kumar S, Deshmukh PR. The effect of community-managed palliative care program on quality of life in the elderly in rural Tamil Nadu, India. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 119-125. 2012.
- 45. Kumar SP. Reporting of "Quality of life": A systematic review and quantitative analysis of research publications in palliative care journals. Indian J Palliative Care, 18, 59-67. 2012.
- 46. Singh H, Kaur K, Banipal RP, Singh S, Bala R. Quality of life in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy in a tertiary care center in malwa region of Punjab. Indian J Palliat Care. 2014 May;20(2):116-22.
- 47. Tripathy S, Hansda U, Seth N, Rath S, Rao PB, Mishra TS, Subba SH, Das R, Nayak S, Kar N. Validation of the EuroQol Five-dimensions Three-Level Quality of Life Instrument in a Classical Indian Language (Odia) and Its Use to Assess Quality of Life and Health Status of Cancer Patients in Eastern India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 Sep-Dec;21(3):282-8.
- 48. Menon D, Venkateswaran C. The Process of Translation and Linguistic Validation of the Functional Assessment of Cancer Therapy-Brain Quality of Life Instrument from English to Malayalam: The Challenges Faced. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):300-305.
- 49. Karunanithi G, Sagar RP, Joy A, Vedasoundaram P. Assessment of Psychological Distress and its Effect on Quality of Life and Social Functioning in Cancer Patients. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jan-Mar;24(1):72-77.
- 50. Damani A, Ghoshal A, Salins N, Deodhar J, Muckaden M. Prevalence and Intensity of Dyspnea in Advanced Cancer and its Impact on Quality of Life. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jan-Mar;24(1):44-50.
- 51. Palat G, Stenlander C, Jacob J, Sinha S, Rapelli V, Wiebe T, Brun E, Segerlantz M. Specialized Palliative Care and the Quality of Life for Hospitalized Cancer Patients at a Low-Resource Hospital in India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Jul-Sep;24(3):289-299.

- 52. Peddireddy V. Psychological interventions to improve the quality of life in Indian lung cancer patients: A neglected area. J Health Psychol. 2019 Jan;24(1):100-112.
- 53. Ravindran OS, Shankar A, Murthy T. A Comparative Study on Perceived Stress, Coping, Quality of Life, and Hopelessness between Cancer Patients and Survivors. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Jul-Sep;25(3):414-420
- 54. Datta SS, Ghosal N, Daruvala R, Chakraborty S, Shrimali RK, van Zanten C, Parry J, Agrawal S, Atreya S, Sinha S, Chatterjee S, Gollins S. How do clinicians rate patient's performance status using the ECOG performance scale? A mixed-methods exploration of variability in decision-making in oncology. Ecancermedicalscience. 2019 Mar 28;13:913.
- 55. Sudarisan SSP, Abraham B, George C. Prevalence, correlates of depression, and its impact on quality of life of cancer patients attending a palliative care setting in South India. Psychooncology. 2019 Jun;28(6):1308-1313.
- 56. Jacob J, Palat G, Verghese N, Kumari P, Rapelli V, Kumari S, Malhotra C, Teo I, Finkelstein E, Ozdemir S. Health-related quality of life and its socio-economic and cultural predictors among advanced cancer patients: evidence from the APPROACH cross-sectional survey in Hyderabad-India. BMC Palliat Care. 2019 Nov 5;18(1):94.
- 57. Elwadhi D, Khandelwal SK, Kumar L, Sharma A. Short-Term Impact of Hematopoietic Stem Cell Transplantation on Psychiatric Morbidity and Quality of Life in Hematological Malignancies in Adults. Indian J Psychol Med. 2020 Jan 6;42(1):61-68.
- 58. Goswami S, Gupta SS. How cancer of oral cavity affects the family caregivers? A cross-sectional study in Wardha, India, using the Caregiver Quality of Life Index Cancer questionnaire. South Asian J Cancer. 2020 Jan-Mar;9(1):62-65.
- 59. Ramasubbu SK, Pasricha RK, Nath UK, Rawat VS, Das B. Quality of life and factors affecting it in adult cancer patients undergoing cancer chemotherapy in a tertiary care hospital. Cancer Rep (Hoboken). 2020 Dec 9:e1312.

PSYCHIATRIC ASPECTS

1. Doongaji, D.R., Apte, J.S., Dutt, M.R., Thatte, S.S., Rao, M.M., & Pradhan, M.M. Measurement of psycho-social stress in relationship to an illness (a controlled study of 100 cases of malignancy). Journal of Postgraduate Medicine, 31, 73-79. 1985

- 2. Vaidya, A.K., Srivastava, S.N., Srivastava, K.B.(1985). Neuroticism in hypertensive and cancer patient. Perspectives in Psychological Researches, 8, 34-37.
- 3. Gupta, P.C., Aghi, M.B., Bhonsle, R.B., Murti, P.R., Mehta, F.S., Mehta, C.R., et.al. An intervention study of tobacco chewing and smoking habits for primary prevention of oral cancer among 12,212 Indian villagers. IARC Scientific Publications, 74, 307-318. 1986.
- 4. Chaturvedi SK. Asian Patients and the HAD Scales. British Journal of Psychiatry, 156, 133, 1990.
- Chaturvedi SK. Substituting non-somatic symptoms for somatic symptoms (for diagnosing depression in cancer). American Journal of Psychiatry, 147, 958, 1990.
- Chaturvedi SK. Clinical irrelevance of HADS factor structure (for use in cancer patients). British Journal of Psychiatry, 159, 298, 1991.
- 7. Mandal, J.M., Ghosh, R., & Nair, L. Early childhood experiences & life events of male cancer patients, psychosomatic patients & normal persons: A comparative study. Social Science International, 8, 44-49. 1992
- 8. Chakravorty, S.G., Chakravorty, S.S., Patel, R.R., DeSouza, C.J.M., Doongaji, D.R. Delay in specialist consultation in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Cancer, 30, 61-66. 1993
- Chakravorty, S.G., De Souza, C.J.M., & Doongaji, D.R. A psychiatric evaluation of referred cancer and medical patients: A comparative study. Indian Journal of Cancer, 30, 55-60. 1993
- Nair, L., Deb, S., & Mandal, J. A study on repression- sensitization, personality characteristics and early childhood experiences of male cancer patients. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 9, 87-94. 1993.
- 11. Alexander PJ, Dinesh N, Vidyasagar MS. Psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients and its relationship with awareness of illness and expectations about treatment outcome. Acta Oncologica 32(6), 623-626, 1993
- 12. Chaturvedi SK, Hopwood P and Maguire GP. Somatisation in cancer patients. European Journal of Cancer. 29A (7), 1006-1008, 1993.

- Chaturvedi SK. Psycho Oncology. In Recent Advances in Psychiatry (Ed. JN Vyas & N Ahuja). JP Publishers, New Delhi, 114-129, 1993.
- 14. Chaturvedi, SK, Hopwood P and Maguire GP. Antidepressant medications in cancer patients. Psycho oncology, 3:57-60, 1994.
- 15. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Channabasavanna SM. et al. Detection of anxiety and depression in cancer patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 12, 141-144, 1994.
- 16. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra P, Channabasavanna SM, Reddy BKM, Anantha, N, and Sharma S. Levels of anxiety and depression in patients receiving radiotherapy. Psycho Oncology 5, 343-346, 1996.
- 17. Mehrotra, S., & Mrinal, N.R.. Impact of cancer diagnosis: Association with emotional control & introspectiveness. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 23,107-111. 1996
- 18. Chaturvedi, S.K. & Maguire, P. Persistent somatization in cancer: a follow up study. Journal of Psychosomatic Research. 45, 249-256, 1998.
- 19. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Psychopharmacology in oncology practice. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K.[eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 22-35. 1998,
- 20. Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Sleep disturbances in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 36-42, 1998,
- 21. Kohli, N., & Dalal, A.K. Culture as a factor in causal understanding of illness: A study of cancer patients. Psychology and Developing Societies, 10, 115-129. 1998
- 22. Chandra PS. Neurospsychiatric aspects of cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 70 78, 1998.
- 23. Anil Kumar, Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. Psychosocial Methods of treatment. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 50-60. 1998.
- 24. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. Sexual issues in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, pp 79 90. 1998,

- 25. Chaturvedi, SK., Kumar, Satheesh., Anil Kumar. Psycho oncology. In Textbook of Post graduate Psychiatry, Eds. J.N. Vyas, N Ahuja. Jaypee Publishers, New Delhi, 450-464, 1999.
- 26. Babu SBU. Assessment and treatment of depression in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 103 – 122, 1998.
- 27. Babu SBU. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in women. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 141 153, 1998.
- 28. Bharat S. Psychosocial aspects of cancer in children. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 123 140, 1998.
- 29. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Sateeshkumar G. Insomnia in patients with advanced cancer. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 6, 3-8, 2000.
- 30. Chaturvedi SK. Psychological issues in children with advanced diseases. In, Psychosocial Aspects of Children who are terminally ill. Edited by S. Bharath, NIMHANS, Bangalore, pp 4-8, 2000.
- 31. Dalal, A.K. Living with a chronic disease: Healing and psychological adjustment in Indian society. Psychology and Developing Societies, 12, 67-81. 2000
- 32. Kausar, R., & Illyas, F. A longitudinal study of anxiety in cancer patients receiving chemotherapy. Journal of the Indian Academy of Applied Psychology, 26, 57-63. 2000
- 33. Kumaraswamy N, Biswal BM, Mukhtar F, Chaturvedi SK. Screening for psychiatric morbidity in cancer patients in Malaysia. . NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 231-234, 2000.
- 34. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Oncology. In, Psychiatry by Ten Teachers, Editor JN Vyas & SS Nathawat, Published by Aditya Medical Publishers, New Delhi, pp 420- 433, 2003.
- 35. Khan FA, Sairam VS, Murthy KK, Devi MG, Anand B, Shanker U. A Comparative Study of Psychiatric Morbidity in Spouses of HIV positive patients, cancer patients and in general population. Indian J Psychological Medicine 25 (2) 74-90. 2004.
- 36. Ashraff, S., Gupta, A.K., Chaudhury, S., Sudarsanan, S., Raju, MSVK., Salujha, S.K., & Srivastava, K. Effects of short term psychiatric intervention in cancer patients. Medical Journal of Armed Forces of India, 60, 109-112. 2004.

- 37. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Thomas I, Changat M, Nandamohan V, Nair MK. Identifying and predicting behaviour outcomes in cancer patients undergoing curative treatment. Psychooncology.13(7):490-3. 2004
- 38. Thomas BC, Devi N, Sarita GP, Rita K, Ramdas K, Hussein BM, Rejnish R, Pandey M. Reliability & validity of the Malayalam hospital anxiety & depression scale (HADS) in cancer patients. Indian J Med Res.122(5):395-399. 2005
- 39. Latha KS & Bhat SM. Suicidal behaviour in terminally ill cancer patients in India. Indian J Psychiatry, 47, 79-83. 2005
- 40. Vikraman, L. & Chandra, P. (2005). Staff support in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 11, 118.
- 41. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P, Somashekhar BS. Somatization in cancer. International Review of Psychiatry, 18(1), 49-54, 2006.
- 42. Chitra V & Kumar MT. Psycho oncology in India: Emerging trends from Kerala. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 12, 34-38. 2006.
- 43. Mishra, S.K., Mohapatra, P.K., Bhattacharya, K., Gupta, T., & Agarwal, J.P. Prevalence of psychiatric disorder in asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic cancer patients on treatment. Journal of Cancer Research & Therapeutics, 2, 136-139. 2006
- 44. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P. Persistent fatigue in disease free cancer patients a comparative study. UICC World Congress Proceedings, Washington DC, USA, July 2006. Medimond Publications, 271-274, 2006.
- 45. Budrukkar, A., Jalali, R., Kamble, R., Parab, S. Translation and pilot validation of Hindi translation of assessing quality of life in patients with primary brain tumors using EORTC brain module (BN-20). Journal of Cancer Research and Therapeutics, 2, 166-70. 2006
- 46. Mishra SK, Mohapatra PK, Bhattacharya K, Gupta T, Agarwal JP. Prevalence of psychiatric disorder in asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic cancer patients on treatment. J Cancer Research & Therapeutics. 2(3), 136-139, 2006.
- 47. Mehrotra S. Psycho oncology research in India: current status and future directions. Ind J Acad Appl Psychology 34, 1-18. 2008;
- 48. Awasthi P, Mishra RC. Expectation and awareness of social support in cancer and diabetic women patients. Indian J Clinical Psychology, 35 (2), 127-137, 2008.

- 49. Chaturvedi SK & Venkateswaran C. New Research in Psycho Oncology. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 21 (3), 306-310, 2008.
- 50. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric oncology: cancer in mind. Indian J Psychiatry. 54:111-118. 2012,
- 51. De Sousa A, Sonavane S, Mehta J. Psychological aspects of prostate cancer: a clinical review. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 15(2):120-127. 2012.
- 52. Dahale A, Sivasankaran SV, Chaturvedi SK. Depression in oncology. In Elsevier Update: Psychiatry, Dealing with Depression in Medically III Patients. Elsevier. 83-92, 2012.
- 53. Chaturvedi SK. Psycho oncology Indian experiences & research. In Developments in Psychiatry: a perspective from PGI. Savita Malhotra & Subho Chakrabarti. Springer Verlag 2013.
- 54. Chaturvedi SK, Torta R, Ieraci V. Treatment of somatoform disorders and other somatic symptom condition (pain, fatigue, hot flashes, Pruritus. In Psychopharmacology in Oncology and Palliative Care A practical manual. Ed Luigi Grassi & Michelle Riba. Springer Verlag, GmBH, 2014.
- 55. Rajmohan V, Kumar SK. Psychiatric morbidity, pain perception, and functional status of chronic pain patients in palliative care. Indian J Palliat Care. 2013 Sep;19(3):146-51.
- 56. Abhishekh HA, Balaji AL, Mehta RM. Depression in lung cancer patients. Indian J Psychiatry. 2014 Jul;56(3):307.
- 57. Bommakanti K, Gaddamanugu P, Alladi S, Purohit AK, Chadalawadi SK, Mekala S, Somayajula S. Pre-operative and post-operative psychiatric manifestations in patients with supratentorial meningiomas. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2016 Aug; 147:24-9.
- 58. Shankar A, Dracham C, Ghoshal S, Grover S. Prevalence of depression and anxiety disorder in cancer patients: An institutional experience. Indian J Cancer. 2016 Jul-Sep;53(3):432-434.
- 59. Gopalan MR, Karunakaran V, Prabhakaran A, Jayakumar KL. Prevalence of psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients hospital-based, cross-sectional survey. Indian J Psychiatry. 2016 Jul-Sep;58(3):275-280.

- 60. Chaitanya NC, Garlapati K, Priyanka DR, Soma S, Suskandla U, Boinepally NH. Assessment of Anxiety and Depression in Oral Mucositis Patients Undergoing Cancer Chemoradiotherapy: A Randomized Cross-sectional Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Oct-Dec;22(4):446-454.
- 61. Mohandoss AA, Thavarajah R. A study on suicide among Indians living with cancer during 2001-2014. Indian J Cancer. 2016 Jul-Sep;53(3):435-440.
- 62. Bhattacharyya S, Bhattacherjee S, Mandal T, Das DK. Depression in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy in a tertiary care hospital of North Bengal, India. Indian J Public Health. 2017 Jan-Mar;61(1):14-18.
- 63. Dhakharia V, Sinha S, Bhaumik J. Postoperative Delirium in Indian Patients Following Major Abdominal Surgery for Cancer: Risk Factors and Associations. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2017 Dec; 8(4): 567-572.
- 64. Garg H, Prakash S, Deb KS, Chadda RK. Secondary mania following cancer chemotherapy with capecitabine. BMJ Case Rep. 2018 Mar 28;2018:
- 65. Mukherjee A, Mazumder K, Ghoshal S. Impact of Different Sociodemographic Factors on Mental Health Status of Female Cancer Patients Receiving Chemotherapy for Recurrent Disease. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Oct-Dec;24(4):426-430.
- 66. Prakash Saxena PU, Kulkarni V, Thapar R, Pai K, Gupta A, Kotian H. Assessment of spectrum of mental disorders in cancer patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2018 Oct-Dec;14(6):1312-1315.
- 67. Gyawali S, Sharma P, Mahapatra A. Meningioma and psychiatric symptoms: An individual patient data analysis. Asian J Psychiatr. 2019 Apr;42:94-103.
- 68. Arora A, Saini SK, Nautiyal V, Verma SK, Gupta M, Kalra BP, Ahmad M. Cancer Pain, Anxiety, and Depression in Admitted Patients at a Tertiary Care Hospital: A Prospective Observational Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Oct-Dec;25(4):562-566.
- 69. Das A, Ranadive N, Kinra M, Nampoothiri M, Arora D, Mudgal J. An Overview on Chemotherapy-induced Cognitive Impairment and

- Potential Role of Antidepressants. Curr Neuropharmacol. 2020;18(9):838-851.
- 70. Ghoshal A. Commentary to the Article Entitled "Cancer Pain, Anxiety and Depression in Admitted Patients in a Tertiary Care Hospital A Prospective Observational Study". Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):152-153.
- 71. Shiva L & Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality and grief. In Poignancy to peace: Identification and management of grief in palliative care. Edited by Reddi VSK, Gowda SM, Ganjekar S, Chandra PS, Chaturvedi SK, pp 72-81, 2019.

OVERVIEW OF PSYCHO ONCOLOGY & PSYCHO ONCOLOGY IN INDIA

- Chaturvedi SK. Psycho Oncology. In Recent Advances in Psychiatry (Ed. JN Vyas & N Ahuja). JP Publishers, New Delhi, 114-129, 1993.
- 2. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Oncology. In, Psychiatry by Ten Teachers, Editor JN Vyas & SS Nathawat, Published by Aditya Medical Publishers, New Delhi, pp 420- 433, 2003.
- 3. Chitra V & Kumar MT. Psycho oncology in India: Emerging trends from Kerala. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 12, 34-38. 2006.
- 4. Mehrotra S. Psycho oncology research in India: current status and future directions. Ind J Acad Appl Psychology 34, 1-18. 2008;
- 5. Chaturvedi SK & Venkateswaran C. New Research in Psycho Oncology. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 21 (3), 306-310, 2008.
- 6. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric oncology: cancer in mind. Indian J Psychiatry. 54:111-118. 2012,
- 7. Chaturvedi SK. Psycho oncology Indian experiences & research. In Developments in Psychiatry: a perspective from PGI. Savita Malhotra & Subho Chakrabarti. Springer Verlag 2013.
- 8. Mathew B, Mohanti BK, Tewari S, Munshi A. Integrating psychooncology services in cancer care in India. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Dec 10. doi: 10.4103/ijc.IJC_217_20.

- 9. Murthy RS, Alexander A. Progress in psycho-oncology with special reference to developing countries. Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2019 Sep;32(5):442-450.
- 10. Maya S. Psycho-oncology: My chosen journey. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Jun 22. doi: 10.4103/ijc.IJC_949_19.
- 11. Daniel S, Venkateswaran C, Hutchinson A, Johnson MJ. 'I don't talk about my distress to others; I feel that I have to suffer my problems...' Voices of Indian women with breast cancer: a qualitative interview study. Support Care Cancer. 2020 Sep 21.
- 12. Chawak S, Chittem M, Maya S, Dhillon HM, Butow PN. The Question-prompt list (QPL): Why it is needed in the Indian oncology setting? Cancer Rep (Hoboken). 2020 Dec 9:e1316.
- 13. Chaturvedi SK. Problems and needs of patients in palliative care. Cancer Research Statistics and Treatment, 3(1): 115, Jan-Feb 2020

DISTRESS

- 1. Sharma MP, Pathak M, Chaturvedi SK, Sastry KVR. Symptom distress in patients with brain tumors. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 177-186, 2000.
- 2. Thomas BC, Mohan NV, Thomas I, Pandey M Development of a distress inventory for cancer: preliminary results. J Postgrad Med. 48(1):16-20, 2002.
- 3. Thomas BC, Pandey M, Ramdas K, Nair MK. Psychological distress in cancer patients: hypothesis of a distress model. Eur J Cancer Prev.11(2):179-185, 2002.
- 4. Pandey M , Sarita GP , Devi N, Thomas BC, Hussein BM, Krishnan R. Distress, anxiety, and depression in cancer patients undergoing chemotherapy. World J Surg Oncol. 26;4:68. 2006.
- 5. Pandey M, Thomas BC, Ramdas K, NandmohanV. Factors influencing distress in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology.15(6):547-50. 2006,
- 6. Pandey M, Devi N, Thomas BC Kumar SV, Krishnan R, Ramdas K. Distress overlaps with anxiety and depression in patients with head and neck cancer. Psychooncology. 16(6): 582-586, 2007
- 7. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 38:955-959, 2009.

- 8. Pandey M, Devi N, Ramdas K, Krishnan R, Kumar V. Higher distress relates to poor quality of life in patients with head and neck cancer. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg. 38(9):955-959. 2009;
- Thomas BC, Nandamohan V, Nair MK, Robinson JW, Pandey M. Screening for distress (the sixth vital sign) in a global recession: sustainable approach to maintain patient-centered care. Future Oncol. 5(5):727-38, 2009.
- 10. Thomas BC, Thomas I, Nandamohan V, Nair MK, Pandey M. Screening for distress can predict loss of follow-up and treatment in cancer patients: results of development and validation of the Distress Inventory for Cancer Version 2. Psychooncology. 2009 May;18(5):524-33.
- 11. Jadhav SA, Sukumar S, Kumar G, Bhat SH. Prospective analysis of psychological distress in men being investigated for prostate cancer. Indian J Urol. 26(4):490-493. 2010
- 12. Thomas BC, NandaMohan V, Nair MK, Pandey M. Gender, age and surgery as a treatment modality leads to higher distress in patients with cancer. Support Care Cancer. 19(2): 239-350. 2010
- 13. Kandasamy A, Chaturvedi SK, Desai G. Spirituality, distress, depression, anxiety and quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. Indian J Cancer. 48, 55-59.2011.
- 14. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress, Indian J Palliative Care 19 (2), 88-92, 2013.
- 15. Chaturvedi SK. Distress and Depression in Cancer. Journal of Mental Health & Human Behaviour, Lviii Lxiv, Supplement 2012.
- 16. Lewis S, Salins N, Kadam A, Rao R. Distress screening using distress thermometer in head and neck cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy and evaluation of causal factors predicting occurrence of distress. Indian J Palliat Care. 2013 May;19(2):88-92.
- 17. Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Relationships between perceived diagnostic disclosure, patient characteristics, psychological distress and illness perceptions in Indian cancer patients. Psychooncology. 2013 Jun;22(6):1375-80.
- 18. Bhatnagar S, Banerjee D, Joshi S, Gupta R. Assessing psychosocial distress: a pain audit at IRCH-AIIMS. Ann Palliat Med. 2013 Apr;2(2):76-84.

- 19. Dessai SB, Chakraborty S, Sajeev Kumar PB, Babu S, Muttath G, Nair C, Thiagarajan S, Sughosh B, Bhattacharjee A, Patil VM. Pilot study of single-day distress screening with the NCCN distress thermometer to evaluate the feasibility of routine distress screening in tertiary cancer center in rural India. Psychooncology. 2015 Jul;24(7):832-4.
- 20. Singh RP, Singh H, Singh CJ, Kaur KT. Screening of Psychological Distress in Cancer Patients During Chemotherapy: A Crosssectional Study. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 Sep-Dec;21(3):305-10.
- 21. Chittem M, Norman P, Harris PR. Illness representations and psychological distress in Indian patients with cancer: does being aware of one's cancer diagnosis make a difference? Psychooncology. 2015 Dec;24(12):1694-700.
- 22. Patil V, Noronha V, Joshi A, Deodhar J, Goswami S, Chakraborty S, Ramaswamy A, Dhumal S, M V C, Karpe A, Pande N, Talreja V, Chandrasekharan A, Turkar S, Prabhash K. Distress Management in Patients With Head and Neck Cancer Before Start of Palliative Chemotherapy: A Practical Approach. J Glob Oncol. 2018 Sep;4:1-10.
- 23. Rajeshwari A, Revathi R, Prasad N, Michelle N. Assessment of Distress among Patients and Primary Caregivers: Findings from a Chemotherapy Outpatient Unit. Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):42-46.

YOGA

- Banerji B, Vadiraj HS, Ram A, Rao R, Jaypal M, Gopinath KS, Ramesh BS. Et al. Effects of an integrated yoga program in modulating psychological stress and radiation-induced genotoxic stress in breast cancer patients undergoing radiotherapy. Integr Cancer Ther. 6(3): 242-50. 2007
- Raghavendra RM, Nagarathna R, Nagendra HR, Gopinath KS, Ramesh BS et al. Effects of an integrated yoga programme on chemotherapy-induced nausea and emesis in breast cancer patients. Eur J Cancer Care (Engl). 16(6):462-474. 2007
- Vadiraja HS, Raghavendra RM, Nagarathna R, Nagendra HR, Rekha M, Vanitha N, Gopinath KS, Srinath BS, Vishweshwara MS, Madhavi YS, Ajaikumar BS, Ramesh BS, Nalini R, Kumar V. Effects of a yoga program on cortisol rhythm and mood states in early breast cancer patients undergoing adjuvant radiotherapy: a randomized controlled trial. Integr Cancer Ther. 8(1):37-46. 2009;

- 4. Rao MR, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Gopinath KS, Srinath BS, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Bilimagga SR, Rao N, Varambally S. Anxiolytic effects of a yoga program in early breast cancer patients undergoing conventional treatment: a randomized controlled trial. Complement Ther Med. 17(1):1-8. 2009.
- Rao RM, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Usharani MR, Gopinath KS, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Bilimagga RS, Rao N. Effects of an integrated Yoga Program on Self-reported Depression Scores in Breast Cancer Patients Undergoing Conventional Treatment: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Indian J Palliat Care. 2015 May-Aug;21(2):174-81
- Ratcliff CG, Milbury K, Chandwani KD, Chaoul A, Perkins G, Nagarathna R, Haddad R, Nagendra HR, Raghuram NV, Spelman A, Arun B, Wei Q, Cohen L. Examining Mediators and Moderators of Yoga for Women With Breast Cancer Undergoing Radiotherapy. Integr Cancer Ther. 2016 Sep;15(3):250-62.
- Amritanshu RR, Rao RM, Nagaratna R, Veldore VH, Usha Rani MU, Gopinath KS, Ajaikumar BS. Effect of Long-term Yoga Practice on Psychological outcomes in Breast Cancer Survivors. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):231-236.
- 8. Rao RM, Raghuram N, Nagendra HR, Kodaganur GS, Bilimagga RS, Shashidhara HP, Diwakar RB, Patil S, Rao N. Effects of a Yoga Program on Mood States, Quality of Life, and Toxicity in Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Conventional Treatment: A Randomized Controlled Trial. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Jul-Sep;23(3):237-246.
- 9. Kaur G, Prakash G, Malhotra P, Ghai S, Kaur S, Singh M, Kaur K. Home-Based Yoga Program for the Patients Suffering from Malignant Lymphoma during Chemotherapy: A Feasibility Study. Int J Yoga. 2018 Sep-Dec;11(3):249-254.
- 10. Milbury K, Liao Z, Shannon V, Mallaiah S, Nagarathna R, Li Y, Yang C, Carmack C, Bruera E, Cohen L. Dyadic yoga program for patients undergoing thoracic radiotherapy and their family caregivers: Results of a pilot randomized controlled trial. Psychooncology. 2019 Mar;28(3):615-621.

CAREGIVERS

- Patel MJ, Sinha BK, Shah PM, Vankar GK, Parikh BJ. Patterns of Psychological disturbance among leukemia patients and their relatives. Indian Journal of Cancer 24, 264-271, 1987.
- 2. Gautam S, Nijhawan M. Communicating with cancer patients. British Journal of Psychiatry, 150, 760-764, 1987.
- 3. Kulhara P, Marwaha R, Das K, Aga VM. Burden of care in parents of children suffering from hematological malignancies. Indian Journal of Psychiatry 40, 13-20, 1998.
- 4. Sharan P. Mehta M, Choudhry VP Psychiatric disorders among parents of children suffering from acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 16(1):43-47, 1999.
- 5. Chandra PS, Akhileswaran R, Chaturvedi SK, and Shinde U. Caring at home: frequently asked questions by persons with advanced cancers and their caregivers. Published by BHT center for Palliative care Education, 1999.
- 6. Jacob A, Chaturvedi SK. Caregivers of Neurotumor Patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 239-245, 2000.
- 7. Khan FA, Sairam VS, Murthy KK, Devi MG, Anand B, Shanker U. A Comparative Study of Psychiatric Morbidity in Spouses of HIV positive patients, cancer patients and in general population. Indian J Psychological Medicine 25 (2) 74-90. 2004
- 8. Russell PS, Alexander J. Bereavement management in pediatric intensive care units. Indian Pediatr. 42(8):811-818, 2005.
- 9. Mehrotra S, Sukumar P. Sources of strength perceived by females caring for relatives diagnosed with cancer: an exploratory study from India. Support Care Cancer. 15(12):1357-66. 2007.
- 10. Dighe M, Jadhav S, Muckden M, Sovani A. Parental concerns in children requiring palliative care. Indian J Palliat Care 14:16-22. 2008;
- 11. Ratnakar S, Banupriya C, Doureradjou, Vivekanandam S, Shrivastava MK, Koner BC. Evaluation of anxiety, depression and urinary protein excretion among the family caregivers of advanced cancer patients. Biol Psychol.79(2):234-8. 2008.
- 12. Chaturvedi, SK, Loiselle, CG, Chandra, PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care A cross cultural perspective. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 15, 2-9, 2009.

- 13. Joad A, Mayamol TC, Chaturvedi M. What does the informal caregiver of a terminally ill cancer patient need? A study from a cancer centre. Indian J Palliative Care, 17, 191-196, 2011.
- 14. Khanna AK, Prabhakaran A, Patel P, Ganjiwale JD, Nimbalkar SM. Social, Psychological and Financial Burden on Caregivers of Children with Chronic Illness: A Cross-sectional Study. Indian J Pediatr. 2015 Nov;82(11):1006-11.
- 15. Padmaja G, Vanlalhruaii C, Rana S, Nandinee D, Hariharan M. Care givers' depression, anxiety, distress, and somatization as predictors of identical symptoms in cancer patients. J Cancer Res Ther. 2016 Jan-Mar;12(1):53-7.
- 16. Ramasamy Venkatasalu M, Sirala Jagadeesh N, Elavally S, Pappas Y, Mhlanga F, Pallipalayam Varatharajan R. Public, patient and carers' views on palliative and end-of-life care in India. Int Nurs Rev. 2018 Jun;65(2):292-301.
- 17. Birudu R. Forgotten dimension of cancer caregivers and patients: Psychosocial perspective J Cancer Res Ther. 2017 Jul-Sep;13(3):597-598.
- 18. Chivukula U, Kota S, Nandinee D. Burden Experience of Caregivers of Acute Lymphoblastic Leukemia: Impact of Coping and Spirituality. Indian J Palliat Care. 2018 Apr-Jun;24(2):189-195.
- 19. Sahadevan S, Namboodiri V. Depression in caregivers of patients with breast cancer: A cross-sectional study from a cancer research center in South India. Indian J Psychiatry. 2019 May-Jun;61(3):277-282.

STAFF STRESS

- Chandra PS. Staff stress in oncology and experience of staff support group. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 91 – 102, 1998.
- 2. Vikraman, L. & Chandra, P. (2005). Staff support in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative in palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 11, 118.

- 3. Chaturvedi SK. Professional Quality of life, Burnout and Alexithymia. Radiotherapy and Oncology, 2020, 2020 Aug 29:S0167-8140 (20)30735-0. doi: 10.1016/j.radonc. 2020.08.017.
- 4. Kaur A, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Professional Quality of Life among Professional Care Providers at Cancer Palliative Care Centres in Bengaluru, India. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 24, 167-172, 2018.

PSYCHOLOGICAL ASPECTS & PERSONALITY

- 1. Seth, M., & Saksena, N.K. (1977). Personality of patients suffering from cancer, cardiovascular disorders, tuberculosis and minor ailments. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 4, 135-140.
- 2. Seth M, Saksena NK. Personality characteristics of lung cancer patients, Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 5, 43-48, 1978.
- 3. Seth M, Saksena NK. Personality differences between male and female cancer patients, Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 5, 155-160, 1978.
- Patel NJ, Sinha BK, Gawadia ML. Psychological manifestations in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology 7, 147-150, 1980.
- Kuruvilla K, Singh AD. Psychological reactions in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine, 8, 22-25, 1985.
- Vaidya, A.K., Srivastava, S.N., Srivastava, K.B.(1985).
 Neuroticism in hypertensive and cancer patient. Perspectives in Psychological Researches, 8, 34-37.
- 7. Shrivastava M, Rai G, Agarwal GN, Srivastava VK. Emotional reactions in cancer patients. Indian J Clin Psychol. 14, 56-60, 1987.
- 8. Nair, L., Deb, S., & Mandal, J. A study on repressionsensitization, personality characteristics and early childhood experiences of male cancer patients. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 9, 87-94. 1993.
- Mehrotra, S., & Mrinal, N.R.. Impact of cancer diagnosis: Association with emotional control & introspectiveness. Indian Journal of Clinical Psychology, 23,107-111. 1996

- 10. Urs GB, D' Souza L, Kumar GV, Singh M. A study of presumptive stress in cancer patients. Ind J Clin Psychol. 2, 131-135. 1997.
- 11. Pahwa M, Babu N, Bhatnagar S. Fighting cancer is half the battle... living life is the other half. J Cancer Res Ther. 1(2):98-102. 2005.
- 12. Mehrotra S, Sukumar P. Sources of strength perceived by females caring for relatives diagnosed with cancer: an exploratory study from India. Support Care Cancer. 15(12): 1357-66. 2007.
- 13. De Sousa A, Sonavane S, Mehta J. Psychological aspects of prostate cancer: a clinical review. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 15(2):120-127. 2012.
- 14. Somasundaram RO, Devamani KA. A Comparative Study on Resilience, Perceived Social Support and Hopelessness Among Cancer Patients Treated with Curative and Palliative Care. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Apr-Jun;22(2):135-40
- 15. Pinto N, Bhola P, Chandra PS. "End-of-Life Care is more than Wound Care": Health-Care Providers' Perceptions of Psychological and Interpersonal needs of Patients with Terminal Cancer. Indian J Palliat Care. 2019 Jul-Sep;25(3):428-435.
- 16. Noronha J, Malik A, Bindhulakshmi P, Karimundackal G. Oncology Residency-a Burning Issue, Results of a Questionnaire-Based Survey on Psychological Well-being of Oncology Residents. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2020 Sep;11(3):387-393.
- 17. Chawak S, Chittem M, Butow P, Huilgol N. Indian Cancer Patients' Needs, Perceptions of, and Expectations from their Support Network: a Qualitative Study. J Cancer Educ. 2020 Jun;35(3):462-469.
- 18. Alexander A, Sreenath K, Murthy RS. Beyond Numbers -Recent Understanding of Emotional Needs of Persons Diagnosed with Cancer 2007-2018. Indian J Palliat Care. 2020 Jan-Mar;26(1):120-128.

PSYCHOSOCIAL & PSYCHOLOGICAL INTERVENTIONS

1. Joseph CD. Psychological supportive therapy for cancer patients. Indian Journal of Cancer, 20, 268-270, 1983.

- 2. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial intervention in cancer patients. Journal of Rehabilitation of Asia. 28, 1-4, 1987.
- Shinde U. Role of volunteers in cancer care. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 61 – 69, 1998.
- 4. Russell PS, Alexander J. Bereavement management in pediatric intensive care units. Indian Pediatr. 42(8):811-818, 2005
- 5. Pai, K., Mehrotra, S., & Vidyasagar, M.S. (2003a). Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: An experiential account of therapy issues. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 19, 211-220.
- Pai, K., Mehrotra, S. & Vidyasagar, M.S.(2003b). Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: Observations on the feasibility issue. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 19,113-118.
- 7. Pai, K., Mehrotra, S. & Vidyasagar, M.S.(2005). Conducting brief group interventions for hospitalized cancer patients in India: An examination of short term psychological outcome of a controlled trial. Journal of Personality and Clinical Studies, 21, 1-7.
- 8. Datta A, Aditya C, Chakraborty A, Das P, Mukhopadhyay A. The Potential Utility of Acceptance and Commitment Therapy (ACT) for Reducing Stress and Improving Wellbeing in Cancer Patients in Kolkata. J Cancer Educ. 2016 Dec;31(4):721-729.
- 9. Ghoshal S, Miriyala R, Elangovan A, Rai B. Why Newly Diagnosed Cancer Patients Require Supportive Care? An Audit from a Regional Cancer Center in India. Indian J Palliat Care. 2016 Jul-Sep;22(3):326-30.
- 10. Mukherjee A, Mazumder K, Kaushal V, Ghoshal S. Effect of Supportive Psychotherapy on Mental Health Status and Quality of Life of Female Cancer Patients Receiving Chemotherapy for Recurrent Disease. Indian J Palliat Care. 2017 Oct-Dec;23(4):399-402.
- 11. Kaur M, Agnihotri M, Das K, Rai B, Ghai S. Effectiveness of an Interventional Package on the Level of Anxiety, Depression, and Fatigue among Patients with Cervical Cancer. Asia Pac J Oncol Nurs. 2018 Apr-Jun;5(2):195-200.

- 12. Mathew A, Doorenbos AZ, Jang MK, Hershberger PE. Acceptance and commitment therapy in adult cancer survivors: a systematic review and conceptual model. J Cancer Surviv. 2020 Sep 19. doi: 10.1007/s11764-020-00938-z.
- 13. Mathew B, Mohanti BK, Tewari S, Munshi A. Integrating psychooncology services in cancer care in India. Indian J Cancer. 2020 Dec 10. doi: 10.4103/ijc.IJC_217_20.

OTHERS / MISCELLANEOUS

- 1. Jacob A, Chaturvedi SK. Caregivers of Neurotumor Patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 239-245, 2000.
- 2. Chaturvedi SK, Gandhi A, Lopes C, Chandramouli BA, & Sastry, KVR. Psychiatric & Psychosocial Problems in Neurosurgical Patients with Specific Reference to Brain Tumors. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 165-176, 2000.
- 3. Chaturvedi SK. Tumour in Brain, Cancer in Mind. Editorial. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 137-138, 2000.
- 4. Chaturvedi SK. Hope, the internal strength. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 45-46, 2000.
- 5. Velayutham P, Bhansali A, Shriram M, Thingnam S, Mathur S. A young man with weight loss and depression. Postgrad Med J. 80, 245-246, 2004.
- 6. Gupta D, Bhatnagar S, Mishra S. Defaulting oncology patient in a multispecialty state-run hospital in India. Am J Hosp Palliat Care. 24(1):59-62. 2007
- 7. Das PP. Sharan P, Grover S, Behara A. Parathyroid adenoma presenting as bipolar affective disorder. Psychosomatics 48(6):532-533. 2007
- 8. Loiselle CG, Sitaram B, Hack TF, Bottorff J, Degner LF. Canada and India: an innovative partnership to advance oncology nursing research. Oncol Nurs Forum.35(4):583-587. 2008;
- 9. LeBaron V, Beck SL, Black F, Palat G. Nurse moral distress and cancer pain management: an ethnography of oncology nurses in India. Cancer Nurs. 2014 Sep-Oct;37(5):331-44.

- 10. Chittem M. Understanding coping with cancer: how can qualitative research help?. J Cancer Res Ther. 2014 Jan-Mar;10(1):6-10.
- 11. Murthy RS. Lessons of Being a Patient--Personal Thoughts about Psycho-oncology in India. Mens Sana Monogr. 2016 Jan-Dec;14(1):171-186.
- 12. Datta SS, Agrawal S. Can e-learning help you to connect compassionately? Commentary on a palliative care e-learning resource for India. Ecancermedicalscience. 2017 Oct 19;11:ed72.
- 13. Noronha J, Malik A, Bindhulakshmi P, Karimundackal G. Oncology Residency-a Burning Issue, Results of a Questionnaire-Based Survey on Psychological Well-being of Oncology Residents. Indian J Surg Oncol. 2020 Sep;11(3):387-393.
- 14. Gravier AL, Shamieh O, Paiva CE, Perez-Cruz PE, Muckaden MA, Park M, Bruera E, Hui D. Meaning in life in patients with advanced cancer: a multinational study. Support Care Cancer. 2020 Aug;28(8):3927-3934.
- 15. Mahalakshmi S, Suresh S. Barriers to Cancer Screening Uptake in Women: A Qualitative Study from Tamil Nadu, India. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2020 Apr 1;21(4):1081-1087.
- 16. Datta SS, Mukherjee A, Ghose S, Bhattacharya S, Gyawali B. Addressing the Mental Health Challenges of Cancer Care Workers in LMICs During the Time of the COVID-19 Pandemic. JCO Glob Oncol. 2020 Oct;6:1490-1493

BOOKS / MANUALS, Indian perspectives

- 1. Chandra P, Chaturvedi SK, Channabasavanna SM. Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS, Bangalore, 1996.
- 2. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998.
- Chandra PS, Akhileswaran R, Chaturvedi SK, and Shinde U.
 Caring at home: frequently asked questions by persons with advanced cancers and their caregivers. Published by BHT Center for Palliative Care Education, PACE, 1999.
- 4. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Simha S. Communication skills in palliative care. Voluntary Health Association of India, New Delhi, 2008.
- Chaturvedi SK. Clinical Psycho oncology Indian Perspectives and Research for Cancer Specialists, General Practitioners, Nurses & Mental Health Professionals 2021

Appendix 3

Publications of the author on PSYCHO ONCOLOGY & PALLIATIVE CARE up to December 2020

Appendix 3: Publications of the author on PSYCHO ONCOLOGY & PALLIATIVE CARE up to December 2020

- 1. Chaturvedi, SK.: Psychiatric aspects of chronic pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 42-45, 1986.
- 2. Chaturvedi, SK.: Coping with cancer pain. ACTA PSYCHIATRICA SCANDINAVICA, 74, 112, 1986.
- 3. Chaturvedi, SK.: Psychiatric aspects of cancer pain (Abstract), Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 61, 1986.
- 4. Chaturvedi, SK.: Psychosomatic and sociological aspects of pain in cancer patients. Indian Journal of Pain, 1, 160, 19.
- 5. Chaturvedi, SK.: Psychosocial intervention i cancer patients. JOURNAL OF REHABILITATION OF ASIA. 28, 1-4, 1987.
- 6. Chaturvedi SK.: Pain Relief in active patients with cancer. BRITISH MEDICAL JOURNAL, 298, 461, 1989.
- 7. Chaturvedi, SK: Psychosocial Intervention and survival of breast cancer patients. Lancet ii, 1209, 1990.
- 8. Chaturvedi, SK: Asian Patients and the HAD Scales. BRITISH JOURNAL OF PSYCHIATRY, 156, 133, 1990.
- Chaturvedi, SK.: Substituting non-somatic symptoms for somatic symptoms (for diagnosing depression in cancer). AMERICAN JOURNAL OF PSYCHIATRY, 147, 958, 1990.
- 10. Chaturvedi, SK.: What's important for Quality of Life for Indians in relation to cancer. SOCIAL SCIENCE & MEDICINE 33, 91-99, 1991.
- 11. Chaturvedi, SK: Clinical irrelevance of HADS factor structure (for use in cancer patients). BRITISH JOURNAL OF PSYCHIATRY, 159, 298, 1991.

- 12. Chaturvedi, SK.: Quality of Life and Palliative care. ANNALS OF ONCOLOGY, 2(9), 693, 1991.
- 13. Chaturvedi, SK and Maguire, P. Unexplained Somatic Complaints in Cancer. In Current Concepts in Psycho-Oncology IV, MSKCC, New York, p 203, 1991.
- 14. Chaturvedi, SK., Hopwood P & Maguire G.P. Somatisation in cancer patients. EUROPEAN JOURNAL OF CANCER. 29A (7),1006- 1008, 1993.
- 15. Chaturvedi, SK. Recent advances in Psychosocial Oncology. In Recent Advances in Psychiatry (Ed. JN Vyas & N Ahuja). JP Publishers, New Delhi,1993. pp 114-129.
- 16. Chaturvedi, SK., Hopwood P and Maguire G.P. Antidepressant medications in cancer patients. PSYCHO ONCOLOGY, 3:57-60, 1994.
- 17. Channabasavanna, S.M., Chaturvedi, SK., Chandra, P., Anantha,
 N., Reddy, K. and Sharma, S. Cancer and Well Being.
 Quality of Life in Health a modern concern (Editors
 S.Rajkumar & Shuba Kumar) pp 68-78, 1994, Madras.
- Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P., Channabasavanna, S.M. et al. Detection of anxiety and depression in cancer patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 12, 141-144, 1994.
- 19. Chaturvedi, SK. Exploration of concerns and the role of psychosocial intervention in Palliative care. Annals of Medicine, Singapore, 23: 756-760, 1994.
- 20. Chaturvedi, SK., Prasad, K.M.R., Senthilnathan, S.M., Shenoy, A. and Premkumari. Quality of life of Oral Cancer Patients. In ORAL CANCER: THERAPY Vol. IIIB, 528-531, MacMillan India Ltd, 1994.
- 21. Chaturvedi, SK. Exploration of Concerns related to Gynecological Cancers. Gynecology Snapshot 3, 16-19, 1995.
- 22. Chaturvedi, SK., Shenoy A, Prasad, K.M.R., Senthilnathan, S.M., Premkumari, B.S. Concerns, coping and Quality of life in head and neck cancers. SUPPORTIVE CARE IN CANCER 4(3), 186-190, 1996.

- 23. Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P.S., Channabasavanna, S.M., Anantha, N., Reddy, B.K.M., Sharma, S. Levels of anxiety and depression in patients receiving radiotherapy in India. PSYCHO-ONCOLOGY, 5: 343-346, 1996.
- 24. Chaturvedi, SK. Recommendations of the Task Force of the Education Sub committee. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 2, 41-43, 1996.
- 25. Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, SK., Channabasavanna, S.M. Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1996.
- 26. Chaturvedi, SK. Sexual problems in cancer. In: Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1996.
- 27. Chaturvedi, SK. Psychological issues in pediatric cancers. In: Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1996.
- 28. Chaturvedi, SK., Chandra, P. Psychotropic medications in cancer and palliative care. In: Lecture Notes in Psycho Oncology. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1996.
- 29. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS. Rationale of Psychotropic Medications in Palliative Care. Progress in Palliative Care, 4[3], 80-84, 1996.
- 30. Chaturvedi SK. Symposium 'Seminars in Psycho-Oncology' Psycho Oncology 5, 365-366, 1996.
- 31. Bharath S, Chaturvedi SK & Reddy BKM. Concerns of parents with children with cancer. In, Research Endeavors in Child & Adolescent Psychiatry in India. [Ed. R. Hegde, S. Malhotra, & LP Shah], Published by R. Hegde, Goa, pp 224-229, 1997.
- 32. Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, SK, Channabasavanna, S.M., Anantha, N., Reddy, B.K.M. and Sharma, S. Subjective Well Being in Patients receiving Radiotherapy. QUALITY OF LIFE RESEARCH, 7, 495-500, 1998.
- 33. Channabasavanna, S.M., Chaturvedi, SK., & Chandra, P. Cancer and Well Being. In, Social Psychiatry- a global perspective, Ed. Varma VK & Co. Macmillan India Ltd., New Delhi, pp 103 - 106, 1998.

- 34. Chaturvedi, SK. & Maguire, P. Persistent somatization in cancer: a follow up study. JOURNAL OF PSYCHOSOMATIC RESEARCH. 45, 249-256, 1998.
- 35. Chandra, P., Chaturvedi, SK. et al. Awareness of diagnosis and psychiatric morbidity among cancer patients a study from South India. JOURNAL OF PSYCHOSOMATIC RESEARCH. 45, 257-262, 1998.
- 36. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra, P. Palliative Care in India. SUPPORTIVE CARE IN CANCER, 6, 81-84, 1998.
- 37. Chaturvedi, SK., Kumar, Satheesh., Anil Kumar. Psycho oncology. In Textbook of Postgraduate Psychiatry, Eds. J.N. Vyas, N Ahuja. Jaypee Publishers, New Delhi, 450-464, 1999.
- 38. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998.
- 39. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Dealing with difficult situations. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998. 11 21.
- 40. Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Psychopharmacology in oncology practice. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K.[eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998, pp 22-35.
- 41. Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. & Chandra P. Sleep disturbances in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998, pp 36-42.
- 42. Anil Kumar, Satheesh Kumar, Chaturvedi, SK. Psychosocial Methods of treatment. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998, 50-60.
- 43. Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, SK. Sexual issues in cancer. In, Chandra, P.S. & Chaturvedi, S.K. [eds.] Psycho Oncology: Current Issues. NIMHANS. Bangalore, 1998, pp 79 90.

- 44. Chaturvedi, SK. Quality of life in advanced cancer: psychosocial aspects. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 4(2), 17-23, 1998.
- 45. Chaturvedi, SK, Chandra, P., Shenoy, A., Premalatha, B.S. Assessment of Quality of life of oral cancer patients. In, ORAL ONCOLOGY Volume VI. Editor A.K. Varma. MacMillan India Ltd. New Delhi, pp 509 to 512, 1999.
- 46. Chandra PS, Akhileswaran R, Chaturvedi SK, Shinde U. Caring at home: frequently asked questions by persons with advanced cancers and their caregivers. Published by BHT center for Palliative care Education, 1999.
- 47. Chaturvedi, SK. Quality of life in cancer patients. In Advances in Oncology, Eds. M. Pandey, M.K. Nair & P. Sebastian. Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers (P) Ltd. New Delhi, 2000, pp 146-156.
- 48. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Sateeshkumar G. Insomnia in patients with advanced cancer. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 6, 3-8, 2000.
- 49. Chaturvedi SK. Psychological issues in children with advanced diseases. In, Psychosocial Aspects of Children who are terminally ill. Edited by S. Bharath, NIMHANS, Bangalore, pp 4-8, 2000.
- 50. Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial oncology in relation to breast cancer: Psychological & social aspects of breast cancer. In, Breast Cancer in the new millennium. Edited & published by Ajay Mehta, Nagpur, pp 128-131, 2001.
- 51. Chaturvedi SK, Eranti S, Kirthana R. Quality of life research in India. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 11-18, 2001
- 52. Chaturvedi SK. Hope, the internal strength. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 7, 45-46, 2000.
- 53. Chaturvedi SK, Sastry KVR, Chandra PS & Chandramouli BA. Quality Of Life Of Patients With Brain Tumours: Observations Of The Pilot Study. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 191-196, 2000.
- 54. Jacob A, Chaturvedi SK. Caregivers of Neurotumor Patients. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 239-245, 2000.

- 55. Chaturvedi SK, Gandhi A, Lopes C, Chandramouli BA, & Sastry, KVR. Psychiatric Psychosocial Problems In Neurosurgical Patients With Specific Reference To Brain Tumors. NIMHANS JOURNAL, 18 (3,4), 165-176, 2000.
- 56. Chaturvedi SK. Tumour in Brain, Cancer in Mind. Editorial. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 137-138, 2000.
- 57. Sharma MP, Pathak M, Chaturvedi SK, KVR Sastry. Symptom distress in patients with brain tumours. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 177-186, 2000.
- 58. Pathak M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK, Sastry KVR. Quality of life in brain tumours. . NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 197-204, 2000.
- 59. Kumaraswamy N, Biswal BM, Mukhtar F, Chaturvedi SK. Screening for psychiatric morbidity in cancer patients in Malaysia. NIMHANS Journal 18 (3,4), 231-234, 2000.
- 60. Chaturvedi SK. Quality of life issues related to tobacco use. In, Tobacco Counters Health volume II, Editor, A.K. Verma. MacMillan India Ltd, New Delhi, pp 172 – 174, 2002.
- 61. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Oncology. In, Psychiatry by Ten Teachers, Editor JN Vyas & SS Nathawat, Published by Aditya Medical Publishers, New Delhi, pp 420- 433, 2003.
- 62. Gandhi A. & Chaturvedi SK. Anxiety and depression in terminally ill patients. In, Anxiety and Depression in Clinical Practice, editors Mohan Isaac & Nilesh B. Shah, Abbot India Ltd., Mumbai, pp 125-132, 2003.
- 63. Kamath P, Gandhi A, Indira Devi, B, Chaturvedi SK, Shastri KVR. Health Related Quality Of Life In Patents With Spinal Disorders. Annals of Indian Academy of Neurology, 6 (2), 21 24, 2003.
- 64. Pandey M, Latha PT, Mathew A, Ramdas K, Chaturvedi SK, Iype EM, Nair KM. Concerns and coping strategies in patients with oral cancer: a pilot study. Indian Journal of Surgery, 65, 496-499, 2003.
- 65. Chaturvedi SK. What's important for quality of life to Indians in relation to cancer [with author's note]. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 62-70, 2003.

- 66. Desai G & Chaturvedi SK. Perception and knowledge about narcotics among nurses. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 9, 78-83, 2003.
- 67. Chaturvedi SK. Palliative Care education by Munnabhai MBBS. Indian Journal of Palliative Care 10, 27-29, 2004.
- 68. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P, Somashekhar BS. Somatization in cancer. International Review of Psychiatry, 18(1), 49-54, 2006.
- 69. Chaturvedi SK. Coping with breast cancer and mastectomy. Indian Journal of Social Psychiatry 21 (1-2), 19-23, 2005.
- 70. Chaturvedi SK, Maguire P. Persistent fatigue in disease free cancer patients a comparative study. UICC World Congress Proceedings, Washington DC, USA, July 2006. Medimond Publications, 271-274, 2006.
- 71. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Aspects of the Management of Cancer Pain. In, Encyclopedic Reference of Pain, Section Editor M. Bond; Editors Robert F. Schmidt & W. D. Willis, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 2012-2014, 2007.
- 72. Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality issues at end of life. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 13, 48-52, 2007.
- 73. Chaturvedi SK. Transcultural aspects of Psycho oncology. Italian Journal of Psycho oncology. 10, 1, 9-13, 2008
- 74. Chaturvedi SK & Venkateswaran C. New Research in Psycho Oncology. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 21 (3), 206-210, March 2008.
- 75. Chaturvedi SK & Thippeswamy H. Psychosocial aspects of geriatric oncology. Indian Journal of Geriatric Mental Health. . 3 (1), 11-17, 2007.
- 76. Chaturvedi SK. Ethical Dilemmas in Palliative Care in a Traditional Developing Society, with special reference to Indian setting. Journal of Medical Ethics, 34, 611-615, 2008.
- 77. Chaturvedi SK. Incidence and Management of Depression and suicide in terminal stage of disease. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor

- S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, 2009. pp 151-159
- 78. Chaturvedi SK. Seamless relation between professionals and the role of psychological intervention in cancer pain Management. In, Freedom from Pain. Editor S. Bhatnagar, IK International Publishing House Pvt Ltd, New Delhi, 2009. pp 273-277.
- 79. Chaturvedi SK. Acceptance, Grief & Meaning. British Journal of Psychiatry, 194 (6), 561, 2009.
- 80. Chaturvedi, SK,. Loiselle, CG, Chandra, PS. Communication with relatives and collusion in palliative care A cross cultural perspective. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 15, 2-9, 2009.
- 81. Chaturvedi SK, Chandra PS, Simha S. Communication skills in palliative care. Voluntary Health Association of India, New Delhi, 2008.
- 82. Chaturvedi SK. Book review on Psychosocial Issues in Palliative Care. Surgical Oncology 18, 87, 2009.
- 83. Chaturvedi SK. Chandra PS. Breaking bad news- issues critical for psychiatrists. Medical Education corner. Asian Journal of Psychiatry. 3, 87-89, 2010.
- 84. Kandasamy A, Chaturvedi SK, Desai G. Spirituality, distress, depression, anxiety and quality of life in patients with advanced cancer. Indian J Cancer. 48 (1), 55-59, 2011.
- 85. Chaturvedi SK. How to plan research in Palliative care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 17(4), 4-7, 2011.
- 86. Desai G & Chaturvedi SK, Ramachandra S. Hypnotherapy: Fact or fiction. A review in palliative care and opinions of health professionals. Indian Journal of Palliative Care. 17(2), 146-149, 2011.
- 87. Chaturvedi SK, Uchitomi Y. Psychosocial and Psychiatric Disorders. In Clinical Psycho Oncology, L Grassi & M Riba Editors. Wiley Publications. Pp 55-70, 2012.
- 88. Math SB, Chaturvedi SK. Euthanasia: Right to Life Vs Right to Die. Indian Journal of Medical Research, 136, 899-902, 2012.

- 89. Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatric Oncology Cancer in mind. Dr. DLN Murthy Rao Oration. Indian Journal of Psychiatry, 54, 111-118, 2012.
- 90. Dahale A, Sivasankaran SV, Chaturvedi SK. Depression in oncology. In Elsevier Update: Psychiatry, Dealing with Depression in Medically III Patients. Elsevier. 83-92, 2012.
- 91. Desai G, Chaturvedi SK. Pain with no cause! Nurses perception. Indian Journal Palliative Care, 18 (3), 162-164, 2012.
- 92. Chaturvedi SK. Distress and Depression in Cancer. Journal of Mental Health & Human Behaviour, Lviii Lxiv, Supplement 2012.
- 93. Chaturvedi SK, Simha SN. Historical Perspectives on end-of-life care in Global context Indian Sub Continent. Safe Passage for a Good death A Global Spiritual Sourcebook. Editors Mark Lazenby, Ruth McCorkle, Dan Sulmasy, Oxford University Press, 85-100, 2013.
- 94. Simha S, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK. Spiritual concerns in Hindu cancer patients undergoing palliative care: a qualitative study. Indian Journal Palliative Care, 19 2013.
- 95. Chaturvedi SK. Psycho oncology Indian experiences & research. In Developments in Psychiatry: a perspective from PGI. Savita Malhotra & Subho Chakrabarti. Springer Verlag 451-462, 2015.
- 96. Chaturvedi SK, Strohschein FJ, Saraf G, Loiselle C. Communication in cancer care: Psycho social, interactional, cultural, and technological issues. Frontiers in Psychology section Psychology for Clinical Settings. Front Psychol. 2014 Nov 17;5:1332 2014.
- 97. Saraf G & Chaturvedi SK. Psychiatry in Oncology. In Postgraduate Textbook of Psychiatry, Ed JN Vyas. Jaypee Publishers, New Delhi, 2016.
- 98. Bhatnagar S, Gielen J, Satija A, Singh SP, Noble S, Chaturvedi SK Signs of Spiritual Distress and its implications for practice in Indian Palliative Care. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 23 (3):306-311, 2017.

- 99. Barthukar M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Body Image and Sexuality in Women Survivors of Breast Cancer in India: Qualitative Findings. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 23, 13-17, 2016.
- 100. Gielen J, Bhatnagar S, Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality as an Ethical Challenge in Indian Palliative Care: A Systematic Review. Palliative & Supportive Care, 29:1-22, 2015
- 101. Gielen J, Bhatnagar S, Chaturvedi SK. Prevalence and Nature of Spiritual Distress among Palliative Care Patients in India. J Relig Health. 56(2):530-544, 2017
- 102. Bhatnagar S, Gielen J, Chaturvedi SK Development and psychometric assessment of a spirituality questionnaire for Indian palliative care patients. Indian Journal of Palliative care, 22(1):9-18, 2016
- 103. Barthukar M Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK Experiences of Breast Cancer Survivors with Oncology Settings in Urban India: Qualitative Findings Indian Journal of Surgical Oncology, 7(4):392-396, 2016.
- 104. Barthukar M, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Post Traumatic Growth in Women Survivors of Breast Cancer. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 22, 157-162, 2016.
- 105. Chaturvedi SK. Values for a successful researcher and research. Clinics in Oncology. Volume 2, 1232, March 2017.
- 106. Chaturvedi SK & Reddy SS. Cancer and mental health. Different Strokes. Indian Psychiatric Society 2018.
- 107. Shayanth M, Harish T, Chaturvedi SK. Psychosocial needs of cancer survivors in fertility preservation A systematic review. The Oncofertility Journal, 1, 24-29, 2018.
- 108. Chaturvedi SK, Shayanth M. Many fears and phobias in palliative care – Assessment and interventions. Proceedings of IAPC 2018, New Delhi. Palliative Care, 2018.
- 109. Kaur A, Sharma MP, Chaturvedi SK. Professional Quality of Life among Professional Care Providers at Cancer Palliative Care Centres in Bengaluru, India. Indian Journal of Palliative Care, 24, 167-172, 2018.

- 110. Sutar R, Chandra P, Seshachar P, Gowda L & Chaturvedi SK. A qualitative study to assess collusion and psychological distress in cancer patients.: Indian Journal of Palliative care. 25, 242-249, 2019.
- 111. Chaturvedi SK. Palliative care for stroke. Indian Journal of palliative Care 25, 91-92, 2019.
- 112. Chaturvedi SK. Handling difficult situation and learning communication. In Problem Oriented Palliative Care Oxford University Press. Dr Nishkarsh Gupta & Dr Sushma Bhatnagar editors. 2020.
- 113. Chaturvedi SK. Problems and needs of patients in palliative care. Cancer Research Statistics and Treatment, 3(1): 115, Jan-Feb 2020
- 114. Reddi VSK, Gowda SM, Ganjekar S, Chandra PS, Chaturvedi SK. Poignancy to peace: Identification and management of grief in palliative care. Department of Psychiatry, National Institute of Mental health & Neurosciences, Bangalore. 2019.
- 115. Shiva L & Chaturvedi SK. Spirituality and grief. In Poignancy to peace: Identification and management of grief in palliative care. Edited by Reddi VSK, Gowda SM, Ganjekar S, Chandra PS, Chaturvedi SK, pp 72-81, 2019.
- 116. Chaturvedi SK. Health anxiety, health related life events and somatization during covid-19 pandemic can increase chronic pain. PAIN 2020, 161, 2652-2653.
- 117. Chaturvedi SK. Professional Quality of life, Burnout and Alexithymia. Radiotherapy and Oncology, 2020, 2020 Aug 29:S0167-8140(20)30735-0. doi: 10.1016/j.radonc. 2020.08.017.
- Chaturvedi SK. Problems and needs of patients in palliative care. Cancer Research Statistics and Treatment, 3(1): 115, Jan-Feb 2020

Acknowledgements

There are many professionals who inspired and supported me, and walked along with me in the journey of my work with cancer patients and their caregivers.

So many researchers who collaborated with me on this topic, that it is difficult to recall each and everyone.

Special mention [IPOS & IASP]

Jimmie Holland

Luigi Grassi

Kathy Foley

Lea Baider

Bill Brietbart

Steve Passik

David Kissane

Maggie Watson

& many colleagues and friends belonging to the International Psycho Oncology Society, IPOS and the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Centre, New York.

CRC, Psychological Medicine Group, Christie Hospital UK

Peter Maguire

Penny Hopwood

All colleagues at Stanley House from 1988-1990

International Palliative care groups

Cynthia Goh

Robert Twycross

Jeremy Johnson

Sam Ahmedzai

& many colleagues and friends.

NIMHANS Bangalore

Prabha S Chandra

Mahendra P Sharma

R Dhanashekara Pandian

Many colleagues from the Departments of Psychiatry, Clinical Psychology, Psychiatric Social Work & Neurosurgery

Other centers and Institutes

M.R. Rajagopal
Sushma Bhatnagar
Nagesh Simha

Many colleagues, professionals and friends at
Kidwai Memorial Institute of Oncology
Regional Cancer Centre Trivandrum
Institute of Palliative Medicine Kozhikode
Tata Memorial Hospital Mumbai
St Johns Hospital Bangalore
Baptist Hospital Bangalore
Karunashraya & Bangalore Hospice Trust Bangalore
Cansupport
And many other organisations and individuals

Those who wrote with me......

Sincere gratitude also to the numerous co-authors, collaborators and researchers who published on psycho oncology and palliative care with me.

- 1. R. Akhileswaran Oncologist Palliative care, Singapore
- 2. Anil Kumar, Psychiatrist, UK
- 3. Amanpreet Kaur, Clinical Psychologist, Bangalore/New Delhi
- 4. Anantha, N., Radiation Oncologist, Director KMIO
- 5. Barthukar Michelle, Clinical Psychologist, Australia
- 6. Srikala Bharath, Psychiatrist, Bangalore/Australia
- 7. Sushma Bhatnagar Palliative Care, AIIMS New Delhi
- 8. BM Biswal Oncologist Malaysia
- 9. Late SM Channabasavanna, Director NIMHANS
- 10. Prabha S Chandra, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 11.BA Chandramouli Neurosurgeon NIMHANS
- 12. Ajit Dahale Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 13. Geetha Desai, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 14. Savitha Eranti, Psychiatrist, UK
- 15. Ashu Gandhi Psychiatrist, Australia
- 16. Sundarnag Ganjekar Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 17. Penny Hopwood, Psychiatrist UK
- 18. Harish Thippeswamy Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 19. lype EM, RCC Trivandrum
- 20.B Indira Devi Neurosurgeon NIMHANS
- 21. Anila Jacob Psychiatrist Australia
- 22. Joris Gielen, Theology, Belgium/USA
- 23. Prakash Kamath Psychiatrist Australia

- 24. Arun Kandasamy, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 25. Kirtana Rajashekar Psychiatrist Bangalore
- 26. Kumaraswamy Narasappa, Psychologist, Malaysia
- 27. M Krishna Nair, Director RCC Trivandrum
- 28. Latha PT, Social Worker RCC Trivandrum
- 29. Lakshmi Shiva, Psychiatrist Bangalore
- 30. Lopes C, Psychiatric Social Work NIMHANS
- 31. Carmen G Loiselle, Nursing, Palliative Care Montreal
- 32. Linge Gowda, Palliative Care KMIO Bangalore
- 33. Late Peter Maguire, Director CRC UK
- 34. Mukhtar F, Malaysia
- 35. Simon Noble Cardiff UK
- 36. Manoj Pandey, Surgical Oncology RCC Trivandrum
- 37. Madhavi Pathak Psychologist USA
- 38. KMR Prasad Psychiatrist, USA
- 39. Premalatha, B.S., Speech Therapist KMIO
- 40. BKM Reddy, Radiation Oncologist KMIO
- 41. Shiv Shankar Reddy, Psychiatrist
- 42. Ramdas K, RCC Trivandrum
- 43. Ramachandra, S Psychologist Bangalore
- 44. Gayatri Saraf Psychiatrist, Canada
- 45. A Satija Palliative Care AIIMS New Delhi
- 46.SP Singh Palliative Care AIIMS New Delhi
- 47. Sanjiv Sharma Radiation Oncologist KMIO
- 48. Senthilnathan, S.M., Psychiatric Social Work, Australia/New Zealand
- 49. Sateesh Kumar, G, Psychiatrist, UK
- 50. Senthi Reddi V, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 51. Sastry, KVR, Neurosurgeon NIMHANS
- 52. Prabha Seshachar, Palliative Care KMIO
- 53. Shayanth M, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 54. Ashok Shenoy, Head & Neck Surgeon KMIO
- 55. Usha Shinde Counselor Karunashraya
- 56. Nagesh Simha, Palliative Care Karunashraya
- 57. Somashekhar BS, Psychiatrist, UK

- 58. Roshan Sutar, Psychiatrist Bhopal
- 59. Suresh Badamath, Psychiatrist NIMHANS
- 60. FJ Strohschein Psychologist, Canada
- 61. Y. Uchitomi Psychiatrist, Japan
- 62. Chithra Venkateswaran, Psychiatrist, Palliative Care Kochi

Epilogue

Psycho oncology can be considered as an important part of cancer care and oncology, including palliative care. For mental health professionals and psychiatrist's psycho oncology is a part of consultation liaison psychiatry. The general and basic psychosocial services can be provided by any professional who has had some training and experience in psycho oncology or psycho social oncology. Qualified experts are needed for special situations which need medications or cognitive behaviour therapy or other specialized interventions.

Psychosocial and psychiatric disorders are common in cancer patients at different stages of the disease, and may be related to the cancer treatments as well. Identification and appropriate management of these disorders is important for the holistic care of cancer patients. Adjustment disorders are common; however, there can be varied manifestations of depression, anxiety, panic, somatoform and illness behaviour disorders, or specific sleep, psychosexual or substance use disorders. Combination diagnoses are common; all types of depression and mood disorder are noted. The presence of psychosocial disorders may interfere with the adherence of the person for cancer treatment, but also aggravate their quality of life.

A recent meta analysis concluded that depression and anxiety is less common in patients with cancer than previously thought, although some combination of mood disorders occurs in 30-40% of patients in hospital settings without a significant difference between palliative-care and non-palliative-care settings. Clinicians should be cautious and vigilant for different mood complications, not just depression. Psychiatric emergencies occurring in cancer patients need prompt intervention.

The role of psychological treatments in the management of psychological problems is well acknowledged by physicians and other clinicians caring for patients in oncology.

In conclusion, psychiatric oncology has made numerous advances in the understanding of psychiatric disturbances, and care of cancer patients. There have been advances in psychoneuroimmunology, internet and phone based therapies for cancer patients and assessment and addressal of spirituality at the end-of-life. Medical education needs to be tailored to impart communication skills to medical graduates as well as post-graduates specialising in oncology. More randomised and controlled studies in the area are required, with longer follow-up periods and larger samples.

The bottom line of such care and interventions is improving the quality of life of not only the patients but also their relatives and caregivers. This may be through simple listening and communication skills, counseling or specialised interventions. Many a times, just assessment of quality of life, improves the quality of life!

Santosh K Chaturvedi Editor

Author

The author of this book, Dr Santosh Kumar Chaturvedi, MD (Psychiatry) FRCPsych (UK), was previously associated with the National Institute of Mental Health & Neurosciences, NIMHANS, Bangalore as Dean, Behavioral Sciences, and Senior Professor and Head of Department of Psychiatry. He was also the Head of Department of Mental Health Education, and Head of Psychiatric Rehabilitation Services at NIMHANS, Bangalore.

The author has more than three decades of clinical and research experience and more than a hundred publications in the area of Psycho oncology and Palliative Care.

The author regularly conducts workshops on communication skills, psychooncology, spirituality in palliative care.

This Book

This short handbook attempts to share the practice of psycho oncology from Indian perspective. This also provides a good reading list and shares list of publications on this theme, year wise and also topic wise and according to the organ system affected. The author shares his contributions and publications, many of which are available freely or can be obtained from common journals and books.

This book thus provides resource material on psycho oncology from Indian perspective and provides Indian researches and literature. This is not a textbook, but should help clinicians and researchers looking after cancer patients and their families.

ISBN: 9798598397831

